

Literature Review into the Effectiveness of School Drug Education

Education



LITERATURE REVIEW INTO THE EFFECTIVENESS OF SCHOOL DRUG EDUCATION

Conducted for Scottish Executive Education Department

Martine Stead & Kathryn Angus Institute for Social Marketing, University of Stirling

August 2004

The views expressed in the report are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect those of the Scottish Executive or any other organisation(s) by which the author(s) is/are employed.

The Scottish Executive is making this research report available on-line in order to provide access to its contents for those interested in the subject. The Executive commissioned the research but has not exercised editorial control over the report.

This report is accompanied by "Research Findings No. 17: Evaluation of the Effectiveness of Drug Education in Scottish Schools" and a full report "Evaluation of the Effectiveness of Drug Education in Scottish Schools".

All are web only reports are were published by Information and Analytical Services Division, Scottish Executive Education Department, Victoria Quay, Edinburgh, EH6 6QQ. If you have any enquiries about these reports please contact the Dissemination Officer on 0131-244-0316.

The reports were published in March 2007.

CONTENTS

INT	INTRODUCTION 3				
1	METHODOLOGY	4			
1.1	Aims	4			
1.2	Methods	4			
1.3	Overview of the literature	6			
1.4	Scope of the review	8			
2	HOW EFFECTIVE IS SCHOOL BASED DRUG EDUCATION?	9			
2.1	Findings from systematic reviews and meta-analyses	9			
	2.1.1 Drug and Generic Programmes	9			
	2.1.2 Alcohol and Tobacco Programmes	18			
2.2	Other high quality reviews	23			
2.3	Is drug education more effective for some drugs than others?	26			
2.4	Summary and conclusions	29			
2	WHAT ADE THE FEATURES OF FFFECTIVE SCHOOL DASED				
3	DRUG EDUCATION?	31			
3.1	Introduction	31			
32	What programme approaches are most effective?	31			
0.2	3.2.1 Interactive drug education programmes are nearly always more effective than	24			
	non-interactive programmes	34			
	other approaches	35			
	3.2.3 Life skills, social influences, resistance skills or normative approaches are more effective than other approaches	38			
	3.2.4 Multi-component and environmentally-focussed programmes are more effective than	1			
	single-component and individually-focussed programmes	42			
3.3	Who should deliver drug education?	48			
3.4	Is there a relationship between duration or intensity of drug education				
	and effectiveness?	51			
3.5	Should drug education programmes target single drugs or all drugs?	52			
3.6	Is drug education more effective at specific ages?	55			
3.7	Other features of effective drug education	56			
3.8	Discussion and conclusions	57			
4	DO DRUG EDUCATION GUIDANCE AND PRACTICE REFLECT				
•	THE EVIDENCE BASE?	60			
4.1	Drug education guidance	60			
42	Drug education practice	67			
	2. ag caacanon practice	07			
5	INDICATORS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR EFFECTIVE				
	DRUG EDUCATION	72			
BIB	BLIOGRAPHY	74			

Page No

INTRODUCTION

This document presents findings from a literature review conducted as part of a larger research study to examine the nature and effectiveness of current drug education practice in Scottish schools. The research is being conducted to help identify what more needs to be done to promote effective school drug education in Scotland.

Previous research has indicated that the majority of Scottish schools now deliver drug education, and that there is an apparent degree of homogeneity in the stated aims, approaches and curricula adopted. The annual SEED survey of drug education in schools, published in September 2003¹, shows that the vast majority of schools are meeting targets on the provision of drug education. However, there is a need for more detailed information on precisely how drug education is delivered: to what extent do teachers adopt teaching delivery styles which the evidence suggests are associated with greater impact, such as interactive methods? Do teachers understand and operationalise the key theoretical concepts associated with effective drug education? Even where schools are using similar curriculum packages, to what extent is there variation in delivery style and completeness which might affect the ultimate impact of the package on young people?

There is also a need for more information on how drug education is organised in schools; for example, whether it is delivered by PSHE specialists or by general form tutors, the extent to which it is delivered continuously throughout the school, and the priority given it in the school timetable. Finally, there is a pressing need to examine the views of young people themselves. Is the drug education they receive of value to them? How do they engage with it in the context of other influences in their lives, such as peers, family and the media? What knowledge and skills do they gain from it, and, crucially, does this learning help them beyond the period of compulsory education into young adulthood?

Four research exercises are being conducted to provide this information:

- A. A Literature Review examining the effectiveness of drug education in schools and the elements of drug education associated with greater impact.
- B. A **Survey** of a representative sample Scottish schools examining current drug education delivery arrangements.
- C. **Classroom Observation** of 100 drug education lessons in a representative sample of Scottish schools. The Classroom Observation will provide a detailed and rigorous assessment of drug education delivery in practice.
- D. **Qualitative Research** with two samples of young people: current school students in both upper primary and secondary schools, and young adults (aged 16 and over) who have completed compulsory education.

This report presents findings from A, the Literature Review. The Survey is currently (June-July 2004) being conducted. The Classroom Observation will take place in Autumn 2004, and the Qualitative Research in Spring 2005.

¹ http://www.scotland.gov.uk/stats/bulletins/00284-00.asp

1 METHODOLOGY

1.1 Aims

The literature review aims are to:

- Identify and review published research evidence regarding the effectiveness of drug education in schools.
- Identify recommendations regarding the theoretical bases, approaches, content, methods, format and curricula associated with effective drug education in schools.
- Summarise indicators which can be used to evaluate the effectiveness of current drug education in schools.

1.2 Methods

The search and review methods were thorough and comprehensive but not systematic (see Section 1.3 below for a definition of systematic review). Time and resource constraints did not permit the use of systematic review procedures.

A series of preliminary searches were carried out to give an insight into the types of literature available and to help refine the searching strategy. Following these preliminary searches, a systematic search method was adopted for all the electronic databases (see Table 1.1 below). As detailed in the proposal, each database has a different focus relevant to the review so it was important to use a wide range.

Electronic Database	Types of literature
Pub Med/Index Medicus	Medical sciences
ISI Social Science Citation Index	Social sciences
Ingenta Online and Ariel	Medicine, environmental science, psychology, social sciences
PsychINFO	Psychology and social sciences
Sociological Abstracts	Social sciences
ERIC	Education research

 Table 1.1 Electronic Databases Searched

The original evaluation plan also proposed searching CINAHL, a database of nursing and allied health literature. However, we were not able to gain access rights to the database through local universities' libraries or through the National Library of Scotland. From information available about the CINAHL database, it covers twenty-one 'substance use disorders' journals, all but three of which are indexed in three of the databases listed above (Ingenta, PubMED, Sociological Abstracts). It also includes five 'school health' journals; four of which are indexed in several of the databases above. The small number of journals listed on CINAHL that are not covered by other databases do not appear to be peer-reviewed and are along the lines of weekly/quarterly newsletters. A brief search of the article titles and abstracts on the websites of these journals did not provide anything relevant to this review. Therefore it was felt justified not to search CINAHL.

Three tailored Boolean searches were carried out using the following search terms:

- 1. drug* AND school AND (education OR prevention)
- 2. "substance use" AND school AND (education OR prevention)
- 3. (alcohol OR tobacco) AND school AND (education OR prevention),

Where possible, limits to English Language and Human Subjects. were used in the databases to narrow the relevancy of the citations lists returned. The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews was also searched for other relevant literature reviews.

The returned citation list (in title and abstract form, or just title if abstracts not available) was printed for each search. This yielded over 800 citations containing the key terms. There was a huge amount of overlap in the results. As there is an obvious similarity between the three search strings (as well as overlap between the databases themselves) the same citation may appear in each of the three searches per database. A set of exclusion and inclusion criteria were then developed to help filter the citations. Citations were **excluded**:

- if the programme was not based in a primary or secondary school (or equivalent ages outside the UK);
- if the article only described the development, content or theoretical basis of the programme as opposed to reporting original research conducted to evaluate the programme;
- if no indication of sample size was provided, or the study had a weak methodology;
- if the article reported data from the intervention evaluation to explore something other than the impact of the intervention (eg. to explore the relationship between drug use or attitudinal variables but not to examine the impact of the programme);
- if the article was an opinion piece reporting no empirical research or containing no substantial review of the literature;
- if the article was published before 1980. This criterion was applied because it was judged that the bulk of relevant work has been conducted since 1980; pre-1980 studies are in any case covered thoroughly in early systematic reviews.

Dissertation abstracts were also excluded as time and resource constraints did not allow for their retrieval.

Included in the citation collection were:

- evaluations of drug education and prevention programmes based in schools or with a school-based component;
- systematic reviews and meta-analyses;
- non-systematic reviews of literature;
- discussion pieces and guides to good practice based on substantial reviews of the literature or empirical research (eg. studies of experts' views on effectiveness in drug education);

The inclusion/exclusion criteria detailed above were applied in order to sift out non-relevant citations. The remaining studies were then obtained in full text and read to assess their relevance to the review.

In addition to the electronic database searches, the bibliographies of retrieved studies were scanned for further relevant articles. Articles judged to be of relevance to the review were also retrieved from in-house files.

Retrieval of 'grey' literature

Grey literature, including evaluations and empirical studies, reviews and guidance documents, has been retrieved from the websites of organisations judged to be relevant to the review and from in-house files. Relevant organisations have included the Effective Interventions Unit, Learning and Teaching Scotland, Drugs Prevention Advisory Service (now part of Drugs.gov.uk), TACADE, HM Inspectorate of Education, and NIDA and SAMHSA in the USA.

In total, 302 studies, reports and other documents were included in the review.

1.3 Overview of the literature

1. Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses

Seventeen systematic reviews and meta-analyses of school-based drug prevention were judged relevant to the review. Systematic review is a methodology for reviewing literature which is comprehensive, transparent and replicable in its search, selection and reviewing processes. Meta-analysis is a statistical analysis technique for pooling and drawing conclusions about effects in several studies. Rather than rely on reported significance, it uses a standard measure of study outcomes, effect size, which can be compared across studies and which enables the results of all studies to be taken into account. Effect size is defined as the difference between the means of the experimental groups pre- and post-intervention and the means of the control groups pre- and post-intervention, divided by their standard deviations (Bangert-Drowns 1988). Various statistical adjustments are performed to account for differences in study size, number of outcome effects measured and so on.

Systematic review and meta-analysis are related but not synonymous: it is possible to conduct a systematic review without using meta-analysis, if, for example, the studies being reviewed involve too disparate a range of interventions and outcomes to combine their data, in which case a 'narrative synthesis' performed.

Systematic 'Cochrane reviews', conducted through the international Cochrane collaboration, are considered the gold standard of SRs in the UK. Three Cochrane reviews, and one NHS Health Technology Assessment Review (which uses similar methodology) were found which examine school-based prevention (Table 1.2):

Authors	Scope
Thomas 2004	Review of all randomised controlled trials of school-based smoking
	prevention programmes.
Foxcroft et al 2004	Review of evaluations of "psychosocial and educational" alcohol prevention
	interventions aimed at young people.
Sowden et al 2004	Review of effectiveness of community interventions at preventing smoking
	among young people
Lister-Sharp et al 1999	Review of all forms of health promotion in schools including substance use
	prevention

 Table 1.2 Cochrane & NHS HTA Reviews

In addition, one Cochrane review focusing specifically on the effectiveness of school-based programmes on generic drug use (alcohol, smoking and illicit drugs) was found at protocol stage (ie. in progress) (Faggiano et al 2004).

Fourteen other systematic reviews and meta-analyses were judged relevant to the review, four of which were conducted by Nancy Tobler and colleagues (see Table 1.3 below).

Authors	Scope
Bangert-Drowns 1988	School-based alcohol and drug prevention
Bruvold 1993	School-based tobacco prevention
Cuijpers 2002b	School-based drug prevention comparing peer and adult delivery
Elliott et al 2002	Secondary drug prevention (ie. reduction of drug use in young people
	already using drugs) in a range of settings including schools
Ennett et al 1994	Project DARE outcome evaluations
Gottfredson & Wilson 2003	School-based alcohol and drug prevention
Rooney & Murray 1996	School-based tobacco prevention
Rundall & Bruvold 1988	School-based alcohol and tobacco prevention
Tobler & Stratton 1997	School-based alcohol, tobacco and drug prevention
Tobler 1986	School-based alcohol and drug prevention
Tobler et al 1999	School-based cannabis prevention
Tobler et al 2000	School-based alcohol, tobacco and drug prevention
White & Pitts 1998	School-based alcohol, tobacco and drug prevention
Wilson et al 2001	School-based prevention of 'problem behaviours' including drug use

 Table 1.3 Non-Cochrane Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses Included in the Review

In addition, a small number of reviews were found which either claimed to be systematic or which contained systematic elements, but whose full systematicity was difficult to judge from the methodological information provided (Gottfredson 1997, Hansen 1992, Cuijpers 2002a, McBride 2003, Werch & Owen 2002). Because these reviews were of high quality and relevance, they were also examined in the review.

Cochrane reviews, other systematic reviews and meta-analyses provide the most rigorous evidence to date on the effectiveness of drug prevention. They gather evidence from many hundreds of studies - one Tobler review alone analyses 207 different studies - and apply high standards of scrutiny and comparison to ensure that the conclusions they draw from the evidence are robust. Therefore, this review focuses primarily on these studies in assessing the effectiveness of drug education.

2. Literature Reviews

Non-systematic literature reviews, or narrative reviews, do not use systematic procedures to search for and select studies, and may provide partial or even no information on how literature was retrieved and selected for inclusion in the review. They do not necessarily search less widely than systematic reviews - indeed, a non-systematic literature review could consult a wider range of sources than a systematic review - but because their search, selection and appraisal criteria are neither systematic nor replicable, their conclusions are generally considered more subjective and less valid than those of systematic reviews.

The searches uncovered several such literature reviews. They are used selectively in the review to illustrate key findings and recommendations.

3. Intervention Studies

The biggest category of evidence on school-based drug education comprises studies of specific interventions. These vary hugely in terms of methodological design, quality, robustness and scale. Designs range from multi-site randomised controlled trials to simple post-tests. Some of the North American prevention programmes such as Life Skills Training and the Midwestern Prevention Project (Project STAR) have been extensively tested in numerous studies, and subjects have been followed up over several years. Few UK interventions have been tested as rigorously as the larger North American programmes.

The search retrieved several hundred intervention studies. As our search was not as rigorous or extensive as that typically deployed in a Cochrane or other systematic review, this is unlikely to be a comprehensive list of all intervention studies. Rather than review all the retrieved intervention studies - which was not possible in the timescale for the review - we focused on the systematic reviews and meta-analyses to assess effectiveness, and used findings from the intervention studies selectively to illustrate key findings and recommendations.

4. Studies of Drug Education Practice

A small number of retrieved studies examined drug education in practice, both in Scotland and in other countries. The focus of these studies is not on evaluating a specific drug education programme or curriculum but on observing or assessing what is actually taught under the banner of drug education. Typical methods include observation of classroom practice, school surveys and interviews with teachers. Findings from these studies are used in the review to assess the extent to which current drug education practice reflects or does not reflect what is assumed to be effective.

5. Guidance

Finally, the search retrieved a number of guidance documents produced by government bodies, individual drug education experts or organisations concerned with quality in drug education. These vary in scope, status and the extent to which they draw explicitly on the evidence base. Because there are a large number of such documents, we prioritised those concerned with drug education in Scotland and the UK, although others were also considered. Findings and recommendations from these were used selectively to identify key recommendations and indicators and also to examine the extent to which 'official' guidance reflects what the evidence base suggests is effective.

1.4 Scope of the review

As indicated in the previous section, the review will not attempt to cover all these types of literature in similar depth. In assessing the effectiveness of drug education in schools (Section 2), it will concentrate on evidence from systematic reviews and meta-analyses, as these represent the most robust evidence available on effectiveness. In identifying the features of effective drug education (Section 3), it will draw widely and selectively from studies in various categories, including systematic reviews and meta-analyses, intervention studies, and guidance and discussion documents. In considering the extent to which practice matches the evidence base (Section 4), it will draw particularly on studies of drug education practice.

2 HOW EFFECTIVE IS SCHOOL-BASED DRUG EDUCATION?

This section examines findings from systematic reviews and meta-analyses regarding the effectiveness of school-based drug education. As described previously, Cochrane reviews, other systematic reviews and meta-analyses gather evidence from many hundreds of studies and apply high standards of scrutiny and comparison to ensure that the conclusions they draw from the evidence are robust. They therefore provide the best available evidence on the effectiveness of drug education.

Section 2.1 summarises findings from systematic reviews and meta-analyses, while section 2.2 summarises findings from high quality reviews which were claimed to be or potentially systematic, but whose systematicity was difficult to judge. Section 2.3 summarises findings and conclusions from all the reviews.

2.1 Findings from systematic reviews and meta-analyses

The findings of the systematic reviews and meta-analyses are summarised below, in two subsections:

- Drug programmes (including drug-specific and generic substance use programmes)
- Alcohol and tobacco programmes

2.1.1 Drug and generic programmes

Lister-Sharp et al 1999 (NHS Health Technology Assessment review)

Lister-Sharp and colleagues reviewed 32 systematic reviews of the effectiveness of health promotion interventions in schools. Only interventions targeting the whole school population (as opposed to high risk groups) were included; interventions delivered in multiple settings were included only if it was possible to separate out the effects of the school-based component. Nine of the reviews examined substance use interventions: two covered all substance use interventions, three alcohol interventions only, two drugs only, and one tobacco only. In total, the included reviews examined 146 primary evaluation studies reporting on 125 different interventions.

Sixty-three programmes covered in the reviews examined short-term effect on <u>alcohol</u> behaviour. Of these, 25 reported short-term beneficial impacts, 30 reported no impact, and seven a negative effect; one was unclear. Of the two programmes which followed up behaviour after five years, one (Life Skills Training delivered with high implementation fidelity) was effective (Botvin et al 1995).

Alcohol programmes including peer-led interventions appeared more effective than programmes overall. Alcohol programmes including resistance skills, stress management and/or norm setting were more effective in general than programmes not using these approaches (although not all resistance skills programmes were effective). Involving parents appeared to increase the impact of programmes.

Fifty-two programmes covered in the review examined <u>smoking</u> outcomes. Twenty-one had a positive short-term effect on smoking behaviour, and four were partially effective (eg. for one gender only). Thirteen had no effect, two programmes had potentially harmful effects, and in 12 programmes the results were unclear. Three studies examined longer-term impacts. Programmes were effective for between six months and two years after delivery (Murray et al 1989, Flay et al 1989), but not at six year follow-up. Programmes involving peers in delivery appeared to be more effective than those without peer delivery. The majority of effective programmes involved resistance skills. Involving parents did not seem to increase effectiveness.

Thirty programmes covered in the reviews examined short-term impact on <u>cannabis</u> behaviour. Four were effective and five were partially effective. Six had no effect, one had a harmful effect, and in 14 studies the results were unclear. Four studies examined longer-term impact on cannabis use. Two were effective (Pentz et al 1989, 1990; Horan & Williams 1982), one partially effective (Botvin et al 1990, 1995), and one not effective (Ellickson & Bell 1990, Ellickson et al 1993a, 1993b), in the long-term. Programmes involving peers tended to be as effective as programmes overall. The majority of effective programmes involving parents had some effect.

In conclusion, Lister-Sharp et al note that systematic reviews, like primary studies, vary in quality, and that there is considerable disagreement between them both in what studies they include and in how they assess effectiveness. Differing assessments of programme effectiveness in the reviews contributed to the large number of studied deemed by Lister-Sharp as having 'unclear' effects.

Overall, Lister-Sharp et al note that between one-third and two-thirds of studies found a positive short-term impact on behaviour. Tobacco and cannabis use were more likely to be influenced positively than alcohol use. Effectiveness in the longer-term tended to be consistent with short-term effectiveness rates. They state "These reviews demonstrate that it is possible to impact at least on the initiation of substance use and misuse, but that programmes cannot be relied upon to be successful" (p50).

Resistance skills and norm setting programmes were more likely to be effective, but not in every case; the same was true for peer involvement. Parental involvement appeared to increase effectiveness slightly, although it was difficult to draw conclusions from the small number of studies. As interventions involving parents tend to be sophisticated multi-component interventions, there may be other confounding influences.

Tobler 1986

In the first of several meta-analyses of drug prevention (see below), Tobler reviewed 98 studies reporting on 143 school-based drug prevention programmes. Studies were published between 172 and 1984 and included equal opportunities of randomised and non-randomised quasi-experimental designs.

Effect sizes were calculated for knowledge, attitudes and use. Not all studies measured all effects (only 91 measured behaviour).

Tobler classified programmes into five 'modalities' reflecting their "type or strategy": Knowledge Only (equated by Tobler with "didactic 'scare tactics'" p539); Affective Only, which made no reference to drugs but focused on "intrapersonal and social growth" (p539); Peer Programmes which are concerned with peer influence, and are sub-divided into two further categories, Refusal Skills and Social/Life Skills; Knowledge plus Affective; and Alternatives, which included both what would now be termed diversionary activities, and intensive tutoring and other interventions for at risk young people.

Meta-analysis using effective sizes found that, overall, programmes had the strongest effect on knowledge, followed by behaviour, and then attitudes. When behavioural effects were analysed by type of drug, the programmes overall had strongest effects on tobacco, followed by 'all drugs', alcohol and soft drugs, in order.

Regression analysis found that 'peer programmes' had the strongest overall effects of the five categories, followed by Alternatives, Knowledge plus Affective, Knowledge Only and Affective Only programmes. When behaviour effects were specifically examined in the regression analysis, Peer Programmes were "dramatically more effective" than other programmes.

In conclusion, Tobler argues that the results undermine the assumption that knowledgeattitude-behaviour change occurs in sequence: programmes were better at changing behaviour than attitudes. She argues that solid evidence exists for discontinuing the use of Knowledge Only and Affective Only programmes.

Tobler and Stratton 1997

A second meta-analysis by Tobler reviewed 90 studies reporting on 120 school-based programmes published between 1978 and 1990. It differed from the 1986 review in using a different programme classification scheme and in that all included studies measured effects on drug use behaviour.

Programmes were coded both for content and by delivery style. Programmes in which young people interacted with one another were classified as Interactive, while those delivered in a more didactic style with little group involvement were classified as Non-interactive. These were then combined into six sub-categories:

- Non-interactive Knowledge Only.
- Non-interactive Affective Only.
- Non-interactive Knowledge-plus-Affective. Knowledge-plus-Affective included subcategories of programmes, Values clarification and DARE or DARE-type.
- Interactive Social Influences.
- Interactive Comprehensive Life Skills.
- Interactive Others.

'Interactive Others' refers to programmes delivered interactively but not including a refusal skills component. The first two interactive categories seem to relate to what were defined as Peer Programmes in the 1986 review. Use in the past month was most frequently used as the main behavioural outcome. Studies were rated for methodological quality, and additional more rigorous analyses conducted on a subset of 56 high-quality programmes.

Meta-analysis of effect sizes for both the total set of programmes and the high-quality subset found that the Interactive programmes had stronger overall effect sizes than the Noninteractive programmes. Analysis of the high-quality subset found that the Interactive Comprehensive Life Skills and Interactive Others had slightly higher effect sizes than Interactive Social Influences programmes; all three interactive types of programme had higher effect sizes than the three Non-interactive types (Knowledge Only, Affective Only, Knowledge and Affective). When effects were analysed by types of drug, the Interactive programmes appeared to have similar magnitude of effect (success) with tobacco, alcohol and cannabis, while the Non-interactive programmes appeared to be equally unsuccessful with the substances. A comparison of programmes by the delivery agent (teacher, peer, health professional or other) found that each were similarly effective in the Interactive programmes. There were no significant differences in effectiveness between longer more intense programmes and shorter less intense programmes, although the former tended to be slightly more effective.

In conclusion, Tobler argued that the additional classification of programmes by degree of interactivity avoids the equivocal picture found in some earlier reviews. She stated that "although not all drug prevention programmes work, the Interactive programmes consistently were more effective than the Non-interactive programmes" (p108). Interactive programmes were effective in changing knowledge, attitudes and skill, while Non-interactive programmes tended only to change knowledge.

Tobler identified two programmes whose continued use, according to the review findings, was not justified - Here's Looking at You (Hopkins et al 1988) and Project DARE (see Ennett et al 1994 for a summary of DARE studies) - and two efficacious programmes which should be more widely adopted, Project STAR (Pentz et al 1989) and the Minnesota Heart Health Programme (Perry et al 1989).

Tobler et al 2000

A third review by Tobler and colleagues updated and expanded the 1997 meta-analysis. It reviewed 144 studies reporting on 207 programmes published between 1978 and 1998. Drug use in the last month was the main behavioural outcome examined, and effects on knowledge and attitudes were not assessed. As in the 1997 analysis programmes were classified according to both content and delivery style, combining to produce eight programme types:

Non-interactive:

- Knowledge Only
- Affective Only
- Decisions/Values/Attitudes
- Knowledge-plus-Affective
- DARE-type

Interactive:

- Social influences
- Comprehensive Life Skills
- System-wide change

The last category comprised both multi-component school-plus community/media/family programmes and programmes designed to produce "change in the entire school system" (p287). Over a third of all programmes were classified as Interactive: Social Influences and around a quarter as Interactive: Comprehensive Life Skills. Nine other potential predictors of programmes effectiveness were also examined: sample size, delivery agent, type of control group, programme attrition, population characteristics, type of drug targeted, school grade, programme intensity, and baseline substance use. Nearly three-quarters of the Interactive programmes. As in the previous review, analyses were conducted both for the full set of studies and for a subset of 93 methodologically higher quality studies.

Analysis of weighted effect sizes indicated that the Interactive programmes had stronger effects than the Non-interactive programmes. Within the Interactive group, 'System-wide change' programmes were the most effective, followed by Comprehensive Life Skills and Social Influences programmes. Within the Non-interactive groups, Knowledge programmes were slightly more effective (although still less effective than any of the Interactive types), while Affective and Decisions/Values/Attitudes programmes were less so, often having little effect.

When analysis was conducted by programme characteristics, smaller Interactive programmes were more effective than larger Interactive programmes (although there was little difference by size for Non-interactive programmes).

Health professionals appeared to be more effective as delivery agents in larger Interactive programmes, followed by teachers, peers and others; however, there were no differences in effectiveness in smaller Interactive programmes. Higher intensity (longer) Interactive programmes appeared to be more effective than lower intensity Interactive programmes. Regression analyses suggested that programmes with larger sample sizes were less effective than smaller sample programmes, although Interactive programmes were generally more effective than Non-interactive programmes over a range of programme sizes, while Non-interactive programmes tended to be similar (in)effective whatever their size.

Tobler et al suggested that Interactive programmes may suffer in delivery quality when delivered on a large scale, while Non-interactive programmes, because they are likely to be more didactic and standardised, were possibly unaffected by scale.

Overall, programmes had weaker effects on alcohol than on tobacco. Analyses examined whether programmes which targeted a single substance were more or less effective than those targeting generic substance use. Interactive programmes targeting tobacco only appeared to be more effective at reducing smoking than Interactive generic substance use programmes. Interactive programmes targeting alcohol only appeared equally effective at reducing alcohol compared with generic substance use programmes].

In conclusion, the review emphasises the superiority of Interactive over Non-interactive programmes and notes that Interactive programmes appear equally effective with tobacco, alcohol and cannabis, and more effective in schools with minority or special needs populations. The review is particularly enthusiastic about 'Interactive System-wide' programmes as the future of prevention, and draw attention to Project Northland (Perry et al 1996) as a particularly promising Interactive System-wide change programme.

In conclusion, the review recommends that increasing programme intensity (length) should increase effectiveness, but only with programme types found to be more effective (ie. Interactive programmes). It suggests that smoking may be better prevented through tobacco-specific rather than generic programmes, whereas both alcohol-specific and generic programmes are equally effective in reducing alcohol use.

Tobler et al 1999

This meta-analysis by Tobler and colleagues reviewed 30 studies reporting on 37 schoolbased programmes which measured cannabis use, and compared them with the 120 programmes reviewed in Tobler & Stratton 1997, specifically focusing on cannabis use outcomes. Programmes were classified into interactive (comprising Social Influences, Comprehensive Life Skills and Other programmes types) and Non-interactive (Affective Only and Knowledge-plus-Affective) categories. As in the previous reviews, delivery and other programme characteristics were analysed. Cannabis use in the past month was the main behavioural effect measured.

Meta-analysis using weighted effect sizes found that the 22 Interactive programmes had much larger effect sizes than the 15 Non-interactive programmes, which were generally ineffective. Analysis of a small subset of studies which compared the full programme with a placebo version using similarly Interactive methods but without the content found that placebo programmes were ineffective, suggesting that both interactivity <u>and</u> content are important to effectiveness.

The Interactive programmes were generally equally as effective with tobacco, alcohol and cannabis, whereas the Non-interactive programmes were generally equally ineffective for the three substances. Programmes involving smaller numbers of participants (<400) were more effective than larger programmes.

Bangert-Drowns 1988

Bangert-Drowns reviewed 33 studies of college- and school-based alcohol and drugs prevention programmes. Programmes which addressed tobacco alongside alcohol and drugs were included but programmes which exclusively targeted tobacco were excluded. Years covered ranged from 1968 to 1986. The effects examined in the review were behaviour, attitudes and knowledge, with most emphasis given to longer-term behavioural effects. Programmes were coded by approach (three categories: information only, affective only and mixed) and various delivery variables such as length of time and delivery agent.

Meta-analysis using effect sizes found that overall the programmes were more successful in changing knowledge and least successful in changing behaviour; the average effect size for behaviour was not significantly different from zero, suggesting little or no impact. However, when programmes were analysed by year of study publication, more recent programmes had a higher behavioural effect size than earlier programmes, potentially suggesting an improvement over time.

In conclusion, the review suggests that school-based alcohol and drug education is effective in increasing knowledge and, to a lesser extent, changing attitudes towards drugs, but of limited effectiveness in changing behaviour.

White and Pitts 1998

White and Pitts reviewed 71 studies reporting on 62 drug education interventions targeting young people aged 8-25. Eighty-nine percent of the interventions were school or collegebased. Nearly half of the interventions targeted cannabis, a quarter cannabis and cocaine, and around a quarter did not specify which drugs were targeted. Self reported cannabis use was the main behavioural outcome measured.

Effect sizes were computed, and heterogeneity tests conducted to assess variability. A subset of 20 methodologically stronger studies was examined separately alongside the total set.

Of the 55 school-based interventions which measured impact on drug behaviour, 27% had a significant positive impact. Among the methodologically stronger studies, 56% had an impact on drug behaviour. Ten out of eleven interventions which had been followed up one year had a small but positive effect, and all but two of these ten had positive effects beyond one year. Meta-analysis showed that effects were generally small in size and declined over time. At one year follow-up, the weighted mean effect size was 0.037, and at two-year follow-up or later, the weighted mean effect size was 0.018. To put these figures into context, White and Pitts note that an effect size of 0.037 mean that exposure to school drug education accounts for less than one per cent -0.14% - of variance in drug use, or, that 3.7% of young people who would otherwise use drugs delay their onset of use as a result of school drug education, or are persuaded never to use drugs. They also note that while such effect sizes seem small, in trials of pharmaceutical drugs they would be considered large enough to provide compelling evidence that a treatment 'worked'. They conclude their discussion by suggesting "it is for policymakers to decide whether it is worth seeking to achieve changes among populations of this size" (p.484).

Effective programmes included knowledge, resistance skills, peer support and life skills. Methodologically sound effective programmes recommended by the review were Life Skills Training (Botvin et al 1990, 1995), Project STAR (Pentz et al 1989, Johnson et al 1990), Here's Looking at You 2000 with a community component (Stevens et al 1996), and assertiveness training (Horan & Williams 1982). Project ALERT (Ellickson & Bell 1990), two refusal skills programmes (Schinke et al 1998 and Shope et al 1996), and normative education (Hansen & Graham 1991) were effective in the shorter-term.

Cuijpers 2002b

Cuijpers conducted a meta-analysis of 12 studies as part of a larger review (see Cuijpers 2002a in Section 2.2 below). All the studies reported on a school-based drug prevention intervention in which peer-delivery was compared to adult-delivery (of the same intervention). The outcome examined was substance use (tobacco, alcohol or cannabis). A further meta-analysis was conducted on studies focusing on tobacco use.

Peer-delivered interventions were more effective at immediate post-test, but not at one-year or two-year follow-up, both in terms of all substance use and tobacco use specifically. However, the number of studies was small, and the high degree of heterogeneity limited the comparisons which could be made.

Elliott et al 2002

Elliott et al reviewed evidence on the effectiveness of treatment and care interventions targeting drug using young people up to 16 years old. Seven reviews and 11 primary studies were included, reporting on interventions in a range of settings including schools. Only school-based programmes aimed at reducing drug use and harm among young people already using drugs were included; universally-targeted school-based drug education was excluded. However, the criteria appear to have been somewhat confusingly applied, as at least one universally-targeted school-based programme has been included in the review (Stead et al 2001, 'NE Choices'). Results are presented in a narrative synthesis.

The review found "weak evidence" that school-based programmes were effective in reducing drug use among drug-using young people, but also conclude that "purely education programmes" and "multi-faceted school-based programmes" are ineffective. The extreme heterogeneity of the interventions examined - including outpatient treatment, intensive counselling, 12-step programmes and family therapy - and the rather confusing inclusion criteria limit the usefulness of this review to the present review.

<u>Ennett et al 1994</u>

Ennett and colleagues reviewed ten studies reporting on eight separate evaluations of one programme, Project DARE. Effect sizes were computed for six outcomes reflecting DARE's aims: knowledge, attitudes, social skills, self-esteem, attitudes towards the police, and drug use. Across the eight evaluations, DARE had the greatest effect on knowledge, followed by social skills, attitudes towards the police, attitudes towards drugs, self-esteem and drug use, on which it had the smallest effect. When usage outcomes for different drugs were examined, DARE had a significant effect only on tobacco use. A comparison with Tobler & Stratton's (1997) meta-analysis indicated that DARE's effects on drug use and social skills were more than a third smaller than the comparable effects for Tobler's category of 'interactive' programmes, and were smaller in all comparisons than those of the interactive programmes. DARE had larger effects on knowledge, attitudes and social skills than Tobler's non-interactive programmes.

Gottfredson and Wilson 2003

Gottfredson and Wilson reviewed 130 documents reporting on 94 school-based prevention programmes for alcohol and other drug use (excluding tobacco). The time frame is not given. Programmes coded according to whether they were delivered to a universal school population or selectively to a high risk group; the age of young people in the programme; programme delivery agents; and programme duration.

Effect sizes were calculated based on the contrast between intervention and comparison groups. Where studies investigated multiple intervention-comparison group contrasts, these were also included in the meta-analysis, producing 136 contrasts.

Meta-analysis using effect sizes indicated that programmes targeting high risk young people appeared to be more effective than programmes targeting universal school populations, although the analysis was based on a small number of studies and the authors caution that it is "weak" evidence. Programmes targeting middle/junior high school pupils appeared to be slightly more effective than those targeting younger or older age groups. The authors suggest that the variations in follow-up period may have confounded this result, as programmes targeting younger pupils tend to be followed up for longer (allowing more time for effects to wear off). Regression analysis to explore this possible confounding suggested that length of follow-up period did appear to influence effect size; in other words, programmes delivered to middle/junior high school students <u>did</u> appear to be slightly more effective than programmes delivered to younger children.

Analysis by programme duration showed no relationship between length and effect. No relationship was found between who delivered the programme (teachers, peers, police, health professionals, others) and effect, although analysis of a subset of programmes which involved peers in delivery found that programmes delivered only by peers had higher effects than programmes delivered by peers and teachers (the authors caution that this may be confounded by features other than who ran the programme).

In conclusion, the authors note that the possibility that selective high risk programmes are more effective than universal programmes needs further investigation, not least because of the potential cost and ethical implications of targeting only high risk young people. They suggest that the case for targeting prevention <u>before</u> middle/junior school is still unproven, but cannot be ruled out. They also note that longer programmes (over 4 months) are not necessarily better than shorter programmes, and that peer-only delivery is more effective than either teacher-only or teacher-plus-peer delivery: in other words, the benefits of peer involvement in delivery may disappear if peers share delivery with teachers.

Wilson et al 2001

Wilson and colleagues reviewed school-based interventions targeting criminal and violent behaviour, school-disaffection, rebelliousness and substance use. Two hundred and nineteen studies/reports reporting on 165 programmes were reviewed.

Nearly three-quarters of the programmes targeted a universal student population, while the rest targeted high-risk populations. Programmes were categorised as environmentally-focussed (addressing classroom management, class reorganisation or school discipline) or individually-focused; the latter group included social competence, cognitive behavioural, mentoring, counselling, recreational and 'other instructional' interventions.

Effect sizes were computed, for those studies which provided sufficient information, in four categories: criminal behaviour, alcohol and other drug use, dropout and non-attendance and other problem behaviours.

Overall, the effect of programmes on substance use behaviour was positive but very small, with a high degree of variability across studies. Studies of better methodological quality tended to have larger effects, as did studies restricted to high-risk young people. This may be because it is more difficult to change a low occurring behaviour in a general population.

Environmentally focused interventions and cognitive behavioural interventions were generally effective in influencing alcohol/drug use, while instructional programmes which did not use cognitive behavioural instruction, plus mentoring, tutoring and recreational programmes, were generally ineffective. Counselling generally had negative effects.

In conclusion, Wilson and colleagues state that school-based prevention is effective for reducing alcohol and drug use, but that overall effects are small. More rigorous studies produced larger effects, as did programmes targeted at high risk groups.

2.1.2 Alcohol and tobacco programmes

Foxcroft et al 2004: Alcohol Misuse Prevention in young people (Cochrane Review)

Foxcroft et al identify 56 studies meeting methodological quality criteria which examined interventions to prevent alcohol misuse in young people. Unlike Thomas' review, eligible studies were not restricted to RCTs (although the majority, 41, were RCTs), and interventions delivered in family and community as well as school settings were included. Young people were defined as up to 25 years.

Included studies were not rated for methodological quality, and the authors caution that there were "concerns" about most studies, whether RCT or otherwise, particularly the discrepancy between unit of allocation (eg. class, community) and unit of analysis (eg. individual), and the high level of attrition in several studies. Because of the heterogeneity of studies, the authors argue that qualitative analysis of overall effect "would have little meaning" and instead present results in a narrative systematic review structured by the period of follow-up (up to one year, one to three years, over three years). The outcomes of interest vary according to the individual study, but include alcohol behaviour.

Of the studies examining short-term outcomes (up to one year), 15 reported some positive effects, 24 reported some non-significant outcomes, and four reported effects in the 'wrong' direction (the interventions appeared to increase drinking behaviour). There was considerable overlap between all three groups: ie. several studies reported both positive and non-significant outcomes (depending on the outcome variable of interest), and several reported both non-significant and negative outcomes.

Of the studies examining medium-term outcomes (one to three years), twelve were at least partially effective, nineteen found no evidence of effectiveness, and two had negative effects (they appeared to increase drinking in the medium term).

Of the studies examining long-term outcomes (over three years), three studies found long-term effects, four studies found no long-term effects or that earlier effects had worn off, and one showed mixed results.

Overall, the review finds some evidence that alcohol misuse prevention interventions can work, but many studies had very mixed results. The majority of the 56 interventions examined (42) were entirely school-based; a further four were school plus community or school plus family, with the others being delivered in non-school settings. The review did not set out to compare school-based interventions with interventions in other settings, and school-based interventions were represented reasonably proportionally in both the 'effective' and 'ineffective' intervention groups. In other words, the review is not able to say whether school-based alcohol prevention is more or less effective than prevention in other settings, only that there is evidence from some studies that it works and from others that it does not.

Foxcroft et al do not draw any conclusions about the relative merits of different approaches overall. However, they draw attention in their conclusions to a number of programmes for which they feel "it is probably reasonable to say that the evidence base does not support their continued use in the primary prevention of alcohol misuse for young people" (p8). The list is somewhat confusing, as it includes several studies Foxcroft et al rate elsewhere in the review as effective or partially effective in the short- and medium-term.

They also highlight the Strengthening Families family-based programme (Spoth 2001) as a particularly promising programme, and a culturally-focused school and community intervention for Native American young people (Schinke et al 2000). They are less enthusiastic about Life Skills Training (Botvin 1995), arguing that its longer-term effects were weak, although in the desired direction.

Thomas 2004: School-based smoking prevention (Cochrane Review)

Thomas reviews 76 randomised controlled trials of school-based smoking prevention programmes. The studies are grouped into three categories according to methodological quality:

- Better quality studies had minimal selection, performance, attrition and detection bias, and performed power calculations and appropriate statistical analysis.
- Medium quality studies had one or more design problems which could threaten validity of their conclusions.
- Poor quality studies had "serious problems in design or conduct that precluded drawing any conclusions".

Studies are also grouped into five categories according to the type of programme:

- Information-only.
- Social competence.
- Social influence.
- Combined social influence and social competence.
- Multi-model (multi-component programmes combining school-based and other components such as media or policy).

Because of the heterogeneity of studies, Thomas argues that quantitative synthesis (ie. metaanalysis) of data is not appropriate, and instead reports results in a narrative systematic review structured by the type of programme. The outcome of interest is smoking prevalence. In the information-only category, one out of four medium quality studies found an effect on smoking behaviour, while three studies did not. In the social competence group, the sole better quality study found an effect (there were no medium quality studies). In the social influences group, eight out of fifteen better quality studies found an effect, and seven did not; in the same group, thirteen medium quality studies found an effect and seven did not or were unclear. In the combined social influence and social competence group, the sole better quality study and all eleven medium quality studies found an effect. Finally, in the multi-model programme group, one out of three better quality studies found that a multi-component programme was more effective than a school-only component, and two did not.

Overall, Thomas' review provides reasonably strong evidence that school-based programmes can be effective in reducing smoking prevalence. Effects on smoking behaviour are found in some studies but not in others. Thomas' review also points to some types of prevention programme being more effective than others. Although there was some evidence that information-only could be effective, in the majority of programmes it was not, suggesting that the evidence is weak. Of the relatively large number of social influences programmes examined, more were effective than were not. In the other categories examined, results were more mixed.

Thomas draws conservative conclusions from the findings. Although conceding that "there is some evidence that school programmes incorporating social influences models can affect smoking behaviour in the short term", Thomas also argues that "these studies must be weighed against the findings of the Hutchinson Prevention Project which failed to find a sustained effect of a social influences intervention programme on smoking behaviour" (p27). The Hutchinson programme (Peterson et al 2000) was "the largest and most rigorous test of a social influences model" to date (p29).

Sowden et al 2004: Community interventions to prevent youth smoking (Cochrane Review)

Sowden et al reviewed 17 community interventions for preventing smoking in young people which met methological quality criteria. Community interventions were defined as "coordinated, widespread programmes in a particular geographic area … which support non-smoking behaviour" (p2-3). Fifteen of the programmes included a school-based component; however, there was wide diversity in the type of school component, as well as in the mix and focus of the other intervention elements (eg. media, policy). Outcome measures of interest were self-reported smoking and objectively measured (eg. through saliva testing) smoking behaviour. Both randomised and non-randomised controlled trials were included. Young people up to age 25 were included. The extreme heterogeneity of the interventions and study methods made a meta-analysis inappropriate.

Twelve studies compared the effectiveness of a community intervention with no intervention or health promotion activities as normal. Two reported significant and sustained reductions in smoking behaviour (Perry et al 1994, Vartiainen et al 1998) - in the latter case, significantly decreased youth tobacco use was still found at 15-year follow-up. A third study found that where the school-based component of the community intervention was delivered in an intensive 12-week block there was a reduction in youth smoking behaviour, but no reduction was found where the programme was delivered over a 3-year period (Piper et al 2000). Nine studies found no effects on smoking; some of these included sizeable school components, while two were non-school-based.

Four studies compared the effectiveness of a community intervention including a schoolbased component with the school-based component alone. One found that the community intervention performed better than the school-only intervention (Biglan 2000); three found no evidence that the community intervention performed better.

One study compared a community with school component programme with a community programme without school programme. Both interventions were associated with a reduction in smoking behaviour, but there was no difference between them (Kaufman 1994). Finally one study compared a media and school programme (Project STAR) with a media only intervention. The multi-component programme had a significant impact on smoking at one year follow-up compared with the media only programme (Pentz et al 1989).

In conclusion, the authors suggest there is "some limited support for the effectiveness of community interventions" in preventing smoking by young people.

Rooney and Murray 1996

Rooney and Murray reviewed 90 studies reporting on 131 school-based tobacco prevention programmes targeting 6th-12th grade children. Only 'social' or 'peer-type' programmes were included, and all studies were published between 1974 and 1991.

Just over three-fifths of the programme targeted tobacco only, with the rest targeting other tobacco plus another substance, or being generic in nature. Programmes were classified into three categories:

- Social influences.
- Generic social skills.
- Resistance skills.

Effect sizes were computed using the same formula as in the Tobler reviews, but the analysis was limited to one effect size per 'treatment'. Statistical adjustments were made for the 'unit of analysis problem' - analysing at the level of the individual student rather than the school or class.

The mean effect size for all programmes was small but significantly different from zero, suggesting moderate effectiveness. Regression analyses indicated that programmes delivered over a longer period of time and with longer follow-up periods, random assignment, 10 or fewer sessions, untrained peers as programme leaders and a wider focus than tobacco only tended to be more effective at short-term follow-up. At longer-term follow-up (> one year), programmes targeting a younger age group (6th grade), programmes concentrated in a short period of time or with booster sessions, and programmes delivered by trained teachers and <u>un</u>trained peers tended to be more effective, with estimated optimal effect sizes ranging from 0.50 to 0.80. These translate into an approximate 19-29% reduction in smoking, which could be considered an encouraging achievement.

All three types of intervention were equally effective, apart from when programmes were not focused only on tobacco, in which case social influences programmes were more effective.

Rundall and Bruvold 1988

Rundall and Bruvold (1988) conducted a meta-analysis of school-based alcohol and smoking prevention. Forty-seven smoking and 29 alcohol programmes whose studies were published between 1970 and 1984 were reviewed. All the studies included a control or comparison group. Meta-analysis was conducted using study effect size. Effect size is described by the authors as a standardised measure of a programme outcome, comprising the average difference between treatment and control group on the outcome variable divided by the standard deviation of the control group. It represents the standardised mean differences between outcomes of individuals in the experimental group and individuals in the control group. In meta-analyses, programme-specific effect sizes are aggregated, with adjustments for varying sample sizes, across many programmes to produce an average effect size. Only programmes in which control groups had been randomly allocated were included in the calculation of pooled effect sizes (19 in total). These were then compared with effect sizes calculated from the total sample, and found to be "extremely consistent" (p322); therefore, the total sample of studies was asked in the meta-analysis.

The subject of smoking prevention programmes achieved a greater proportion of intended short-term behavioural outcomes than did the alcohol prevention programmes and had a larger overall effect size. When the two types of programmes were compared in terms of longer-term behaviour effects (more than three months), smoking programmes achieved a much greater proportion of effects than did alcohol programmes, and had a much greater overall effect size.

A further analysis compared programmes by type of theoretical model. The authors categorised programmes into two categories: "rational", which they define as "imparting factual information to individuals, usually in didactic format" (p319), and "innovative" which they define as programmes based on social reinforcement, social norms or developmental theories. They argue that a more detailed categorisation was not possible because virtually no programmes were based <u>solely</u> on one of the three 'innovative' theories. Innovative smoking prevention programmes had a higher pooled behavioural effect size than did traditional programmes for immediate behavioural outcomes, although for longer-term behavioural outcomes innovative and traditional programmes: innovative and traditional programmes had similar behavioural effect sizes for immediate behavioural outcomes, but innovative programmes had a higher behavioural effect size than did traditional programmes had a higher behavioural outcomes.

In conclusion, the authors note that, in general, while alcohol and smoking programmes appear similarly effective in terms of immediate outcomes, smoking programmes appear more effective at achieving longer-term behavioural change. Innovative programmes "more reliably" produced desired behavioural outcomes than did traditional programmes.

Bruvold 1993

A more rigorous, and updated, analysis building on Rundall and Bruvold (1988) was conducted by Bruvold in 1993. Eighty-four studies reporting on 94 smoking prevention programmes in schools were reviewed, covering 1971-1988. Studies were rated for methodological quality, and meta-analyses conducted on both the total set and on the "better

quality" subset. Programmes were classified into four categories according to their <u>major</u> orientation (most contained elements of several types): rational (information giving), developmental (affective education), social norms, and social reinforcement. Nearly all the studies included in the meta-analysis examined immediate post-intervention effects on behaviour, and many also examined behaviour at two subsequent follow-ups.

Programmes classified by the authors as having predominantly 'social reinforcement' and 'social norms' orientations were found to have consistently positive and significant behavioural effect sizes. Programmes classified as developmental (affective) had more mixed but generally positive and significant behavioural effect sizes, and those classified as rational were generally not significant and were both positive and negative. Subsequent analysis of the better quality studies found that 'social reinforcement' programmes and the greatest impact on behaviour, social norms and developmental programmes had a similar impact, and rational programmes very little, if any, impact on behaviour.

Further analysis was conducted to examine whether programme orientation alone explained the variance between effect sizes, or whether other variables might explain the differences. Other variables examined included grade level, number of sessions, and when the study was conducted (to examine whether variations in study findings reflect universal time trends in smoking). Only grade level appeared to be associated with effect, with programmes delivered to higher grade levels tending to have larger effect sizes.

In conclusion, Bruvold draws attention to three exemplary programmes representing the three programme types found to be more effective: McAlister et al (1980), classified by Bruvold as social reinforcement; Coe et al (1982), classified as social norms; and Botvin et al (1984), classified by Bruvold as developmental.

2.2 Other high quality reviews

As noted above, this section examines a number of potentially systematic reviews whose systematicity is hard to judge from the methological information available.

Gottfredson (1997)

This large-scale review by Gottfredson was conducted as part of a larger report to the United States Congress on youth delinquency and crime prevention (Sherman 1997). Time constraints ruled out a fully systematic search and review, and high-quality reviews were used rather than original studies to summarise some key findings. Effect sizes were calculated for an incomplete set of studies. In total, 149 studies were reviewed. Programmes were categorised as focusing on either environmental change or individual change, with sub-categories in each group as follows:

Environmental change:

- Building school capacity.
- Setting school behavioural norms and rules.
- Class management.
- Regrouping pupils/classes.

Individual change:

- Instruction (Gottfredson includes factual information, social influences, DARE, and programmes to "improve their moral character etc" in this category).
- Behaviour modification and thinking strategies.
- Peer programmes.
- Counselling and mentoring (excluding peer counselling).
- Recreational and leisure alternatives.

Nearly half of the programmes (77 of 149) measured effects on alcohol, tobacco and other drug use. Results are presented narratively, with selective use of effect sizes.

Gottfredson seeks to identify strategies which work, which do not work, and which are promising. Strategies which work - defined as those "for which at least two different studies have found positive effects on measures of problem behaviour and for which the preponderance of evidence is positive" (p210) - in reducing drug use are programmes which clarify and communicate behavioural norms, which focus on social competency skills, and which teach behaviour modification and thinking skills to high risk young people. Promising strategies (shown to be effective in one rigorous study and in need of replication to confirm effect) for drug prevention are three classified by Gottfredson as concerned with environmental change in the school rather than individual change: programmes to build school capacity to initiate and sustain innovation, programmes which teach pupils in smaller units, more interactively or more flexibility; and programmes which improve classroom management.

Cuijpers 2002a

Cuijpers reviewed drug prevention literature to identify mediating variables and programme characteristics associated with effectiveness. Although the study claims to be a systematic review, it is difficult to assess the systematicy of the search and selection process from the limited information provided. Findings are presented in a narrative format.

In addition to examining three meta-analyses (Tobler 2000, Rooney & Murray 1996, White and Pitts 1998), Cuijpers examines seven studies which found mediating variables potentially related to the effects. Mediators which were found to be significant are listed, together with those found not to be significant, in table form for the 7 studies. A normative approach correcting prevalence estimates and clarifying normative expectations - was a significant mediator of effect in three of the studies but not in one. Refusal/resistance skills was a mediator of effect in one study but not in four. Other mediators found to be associated with effect, in one study each, were information about consequences of smoking, commitment or interventions not to use drugs, and increased parent-child communication. Self-esteem was not found to be a mediator of effect in two studies.

Cuijpers also examines 21 studies which directly compared programme characteristics: studies comparing programmes with and without booster sessions (4 studies); studies comparing programmes led by peers versus adults (12 studies); and studies comparing school programmes with or without community intervention components (5 studies). It was unclear whether booster sessions increased or decreased the effectiveness of programmes. Peer-led programmes were found to be slightly more effective than adult-led programmes in the short-term, but not after one year, when no significant differences were found (see Cuijpers 2002b

in previous section]. Adding community intervention components to school programmes appeared to increase the effectiveness of school programmes.

McBride 2003

As part of a larger review, which included examination of previous reviews, McBride reviewed 5 studies reporting on 4 programmes published between 1997-2001. As the aim was to identify programme characteristics associated with effectiveness, only programmes which reported an effect on behaviour change were included. Four of the studies examined alcohol prevention and one smoking.

McBride identifies a number of recommendations arising from the 5 primary studies, although no indication is given of the strength of the evidence for each of the recommendations. She recommends that programmes should be delivered prior to, during and after initial experimentation; that they should be meaningful and interesting to target groups and based on their needs; that booster sessions should be included (although she notes that recent effective programmes tend to have comprised fewer sessions overall than earlier effective programmes); that programmes should be interactive; and that programmes should focus on a single drug rather than generic drug use. She suggests that normative education is a more important element of the social influences approach than resistance skills, but proposes that resistance skills might be effective within a harm minimisation rather than prevention context. Finally, she suggests that interaction with peers, rather than delivery by peers, may be more important, although this recommendation seems to be based on only two reviews and one study.

Hansen 1992

Hansen reviews the content and outcomes of 45 studies of school-based drug use prevention programmes published between 1980 and 1990. The first part of the review codes programmes on the basis of their content into four broad categories:

- Information/Values Clarification
- Affective
- Social Influences
- Comprehensive.

In the second part of the review, Hansen codes and summarises behavioural outcomes from all studies, and presents the data in tabular form. Nothing that the approach is simplistic "from a meta-analytic perspective", he suggests it is valuable for providing an initial assessment of consistency. Social Influence programmes were found to have the highest proportion of positive outcomes (51%, with 38% neutral/no effect, and 11% negative). Comprehensive programmes were also effective, with 50% positive and 50% neutral outcomes.

Hansen also estimates the statistical power of all included studies to determine the absolute reduction in prevalence which the study would need in order to achieve 80% power, ie. to have an 80% chance of detecting a difference. Similar calculations were conducted for a relative reduction of 50%. Around half of the studies were found to have insufficient

statistical power to detect relative reductions in substance use - that is, given their number of subjects and limited time between baseline and follow-up, the impact the study would have needed to show in order to be of statistical significance was probably too large and unobtainable (eg. follow-up prevalence in the intervention group would have had to have actually been <u>lower</u> than baseline prevalence, rather than simply lower in relation to follow-up prevalence in the control group). In other words, many studies are not statistically powerful enough to detect changes. Information/Values Clarification programme studies were particularly likely to lack power, raising the possibility that their presumed lack of effectiveness may be erroneous.

Information/Values Clarification programmes had positive outcomes in just under a third of programmes, but negative results in a quarter, and neutral in 44% of programmes. Affective programmes were largely neutral in effect. When results were adjusted to allow for selection bias and statistical power, Comprehensive programmes were found to have the highest number of positive outcomes, followed by Social Influence programmes, then Affective and Information/Values Clarification programmes.

Werch & Owen 2002

Werch and Owen reviewed substance use prevention programmes targeted at school and college students to examine programme factors associated with <u>negative</u> effects. Only programmes which had shown an <u>increase</u> in substance use, or an undesirable change in substance behaviour, were included in the review, resulting in 17 studies.

Slightly more of the negative effect programmes targeted drugs compared to alcohol; none targeted tobacco. The number of negative effect programmes appeared to have increased over time, with nearly half being published in 1996-2001, compared to two published in the period 1980-85.

The greatest number of negative effects was associated with social influences programmes, followed by "knowledge/attitudes/values" programmes. The main negative effect found was an increase in alcohol consumption. Generic programmes (those addressing all substances) appeared to result in more negative effects on alcohol use than programmes focusing only on alcohol; the authors suggest that multiple substance prevention programmes may be more 'harmful' than single drug programmes because they risk making some drugs appear less harmful than others (and therefore safe to try), but there was insufficient evidence to test this possibility.

2.3 Is drug education more effective for some drugs than others?

An important question for drug education is whether it is more effective at preventing use of some drugs than others; is it easier to influence smoking than drinking, for example? There are broadly two ways to explore this question. The first is to compare the 'success rate' for alcohol programmes with those for tobacco programmes and those for illicit drug programmes. Three reviews report success rates for different types of programmes. White & Pitts (1998) found that between 27% and 56% of programmes (depending on the methodological quality of the programmes) reporting illicit drug use outcomes had a positive

effect on illicit drug use. Foxcroft et al (2004) found that 35% of programmes reporting alcohol outcomes had a positive effect on short-term use; 36% had a positive effect on medium-term use; and 38% on long-term use. They included non-school based interventions, although the majority of interventions reviewed were defined in school or had a school component. Just under a third of programmes reporting short-term outcomes had a positive effect, over half had mixed or non-significant effects, and nearly a tenth had negative (harmful) effects. Of the 33 programmes reporting medium-term outcomes, just over a third had positive effects, over half had no effect, and two out of 33 had negative effects. Of the eight programmes reporting long-term outcomes, three had positive effects, four had no effect, and one had mixed effects. Thomas found that 62% of programmes reporting tobacco outcomes had positive effects on use (17% had no effect, and 21% had mixed or unclear results).

A second way of approaching the question is to look at reviews which compared, *within the same set* of programmes, outcomes for different drugs. Four reviews did this:

Lister-Sharp: Lister-Sharp et al examined the effectiveness of school-based health promotion interventions for alcohol, tobacco and drug outcomes separately. Sixty-three interventions reported alcohol outcomes, 52 reported smoking outcomes, and 32 reported cannabis outcomes. Each group included programmes targeting only one substance *and* programmes targeting all drugs. Table 2.1 below summarises short-term outcomes in terms of whether they were positive, negative (ie. harmful), unclear or no effect.

Substance	No. of programmes	Positive		Negative	
	reporting outcomes	outcomes*	No effect	outcomes	Unclear
Alcohol	63	25	30	7	1
Tobacco	52	25	13	2	12
Cannabis	30	9	6	1	14

Table 2.1: Lister-Sharp: Summary of Short-Term Programme Outcomes for Different Substances

* including partially effective outcomes, eg. effects for one gender only

Nearly two-fifths of programmes reporting short-term alcohol outcomes had a positive effect on alcohol, compared with nearly half for tobacco and just under a third for cannabis. However, nearly half of the programmes reporting short-term alcohol outcomes had no effect, and over a tenth had a negative outcome (ie. they increased alcohol use). Of the programmes reporting short-term tobacco outcomes, a quarter had no effect and less than 4% were negative. A fifth of the cannabis programmes had no effect and only one out of 30 was negative. Just under a quarter of programmes reporting tobacco outcomes and nearly a half of programmes reporting cannabis outcomes reported unclear outcomes. Alcohol programmes, therefore, while their success rate compared reasonably well with the success rate of both tobacco and cannabis programmes, were also more likely to be *in*effective and harmful. Overall, Lister-Sharp et al conclude that drug education programmes targeting several substances) appear to be slightly more effective at influencing tobacco use than alcohol or cannabis. Drug education programmes are more likely to have no effects or negative (harmful) effects on alcohol use than on tobacco or drug use.

Rundall & Bruvold (1988): Rundall & Bruvold compared the proportion of positive outcomes and pooled effect sizes from 47 programmes reporting tobacco outcomes and 29 reporting alcohol outcomes. Eleven of the programmes targeted both alcohol and tobacco, 7 targeted

alcohol only and 23 targeted tobacco only. Results for behavioural outcomes are summarised below in Table 2.2.

Tuble 2.2. Rundan & Druvola, Summary of Positive Succomes for Smoking and Aleonor Programmes				
	Smoking Programmes		Alcohol Programmes	
	<3 months	>3 months	<3 months	>3 months
No. of desired positive effects /total	28/35	29/34	18/27	9/18
reported outcomes	20/33	27/34	10/27	<i>J</i> /10
Pooled effect size	0.15	0.34	0.11	0.12

The short-term (under 3 months) effect sizes for smoking and alcohol programmes were comparable (0.15 and 0.11). However, longer-term effect sizes were markedly higher for smoking than for alcohol programmes (0.34 versus 0.12), suggesting that smoking programmes were consistently more effective at achieving long-term behaviour change. The low ratios of desired effects to total outcomes found with long-term outcomes of alcohol programmes suggests that alcohol programmes were more likely to have no effect or a harmful effect. Overall, programmes (including both programmes focusing on one substance only and programmes focusing on both) were slightly more effective in the short-term at influencing tobacco than alcohol use, and markedly more effective in the longer term at influencing tobacco than alcohol use.

Tobler 1986: Tobler 1986 examined substance use outcomes for 143 school-based programmes including programmes targeting single substances and generic programmes. Higher effect sizes were found for tobacco, followed by, in order, 'all drugs', alcohol and soft drugs, indicating that, overall, programmes were more effective at influencing smoking (where this was a goal of the programme) than other drug use. 'Peer Programmes', defined as including both Refusal Skills and Social/Life Skills programmes, were similarly effective at influencing tobacco, alcohol, soft drugs, and 'all drugs', although slightly more effective at reducing soft drug and all drug use than tobacco and alcohol use. Other programme types were reasonably effective at influencing tobacco use, but relatively ineffective at influencing alcohol and soft and all drug use. The overall conclusion from the review is that drug education programmes (including both single substance and generic programmes) appear to be more effective at influencing tobacco than other drug use.

Tobler & Stratton (1997): Tobler & Stratton reviewed 120 school-based programmes, of which 36% targeted tobacco, 23% targeted alcohol, and 41% were generic in focus. Overall, the programmes had larger effects on illicit drug use excluding cannabis than on tobacco, alcohol and cannabis use. Interactive programmes were more effective than non-interactive programmes for all drug use outcomes when the analysis concentrated on 56 high quality programmes. The interactive programmes overall had slightly higher effects on alcohol, followed by illicit drugs, tobacco and cannabis. Non-interactive programmes had slightly higher effects on tobacco than on other drugs, but overall were less effective than interactive programmes. In conclusion the review suggests that drug education programmes (including both single-substance and generic programmes) appear to be slightly more effective at influencing use of illicit drugs other than cannabis than at influencing tobacco, alcohol or cannabis.

To conclude, three out of four reviews which compared outcomes for different drugs suggest that drug education programmes are more effective at influencing tobacco use than use of other drugs, and two reviews (Lister-Sharp et al 1999 and Rundall and Bruvold 1988) suggest

that drug education programmes are more likely to have no effects or harmful effects on alcohol use than on use of other substances.

There is no consensus on why drug education seems less successful at influencing alcohol and more successful at influencing tobacco. It may be that the message tends to be less ambiguous, and also more credible, for tobacco than for other drugs. It is possible that more is known about smoking behaviour acquisition and change, through decades of research, with the result that prevention programmes are more effective at targeting the appropriate mediators.

Another possible explanation lies in how success is defined for each drug. For tobacco and illicit drugs, the desired outcome (on which programme effects are calculated) is usually a reduction in prevalence. However, it is not clear in many of the reviews whether the desired effect in the alcohol programmes reviewed was total abstinence or safer use (e.g. reduced frequency of drinking or a change in context). It may be that the apparent poorer performance of alcohol programmes reflects their adoption of unrealistic abstinence goals, or the failure of reviewers to measure harm reduction as well as prevalence outcomes (McBride et al 2004). A more sophisticated meta-analysis which separately analysed both harm reduction and prevention outcomes would be needed to address this question. Foxcroft et al's (2004) review of alcohol programmes specifically examined both use and misuse outcomes (e.g. quantity and frequency of drinking), but did not compare whether programmes were more effective at reducing use (prevention) or misuse (harm reduction). McBride's (2003) smallscale review of 5 more recent studies (conducted between 1997 and 2001) finds that programmes focusing on harm reduction outcomes for alcohol can yield substantial desired effects, suggesting that a paradigm change in how successful outcomes for alcohol programmes are designed and measure might change the picture. Project SHAHRP, a harm reduction school programme, has so far shown promising effects on alcohol behaviour (McBride et al 2000).

Foxcroft et al (2004) note that the majority of studies are conducted in the USA, where abstention tends to be the desired outcome, as opposed to sensible drinking, which is a more acceptable goal in other countries. The diversity of outcomes measured in alcohol programmes combined with the relative paucity of studies from outwith the USA make it difficult to reach definitive conclusions.

2.4 Summary and conclusions

- Systematic reviews and meta-analyses provide the most robust evidence available regarding the effectiveness of school-based drug education. They synthesise the results of several (often large numbers of) studies to enable their aggregate impact to be assessed and their individual effects compared.
- Seventeen systematic reviews and meta-analyses, plus five other potentially systematic reviews, have been examined in this review. Four of the systematic reviews examined effects on smoking only and one on alcohol only; the remainder examined effects on two or more substances or substance use in general.
- Reviewers used a variety of methods for assessing effectiveness, ranging from complex meta-analyses to simple narrative descriptions of each programme's outcomes. Reviewers

seldom included exactly the same studies as other reviewers, and focused on different outcome effects. They also differed in the standards of evidence they required: it is notable that Cochrane reviews tended both to include fewer studies than other reviews (because their methodological quality criteria are particularly stringent) and to be more cautious in their conclusions. These differences in focus, sample and stringency mean that there is sometimes limited consensus on the key questions of drug education effectiveness.

- Despite these differences, it is possible to draw conclusions from the reviews. There IS evidence that school-based drug education is effective. All the reviews examined here, regardless of method or whether they examined tobacco, alcohol or generic drug education, found at least some drug education programmes which had a significant impact on behaviour. Effect sizes tended to be modest, translating into approximate reductions in substance use behaviour ranging between 3 and 29%, to take examples from two reviews. While these reductions may appear small, it is worth noting that similar sized effects in clinical trials might be judged compelling enough evidence of effectiveness to terminate a trial. It is for drugs education policymakers to decide whether they are compelling enough in a drug education context.
- Effects were not found for all programmes, but the fact that not all programmes are effective does not negate the principle: the evidence shows that it is possible to prevent youth smoking, even if it does not happen in every programme. None of the reviews concluded that school-based drug education was ineffective or not worthwhile.
- In nearly all reviews, programmes which had a negative or harmful effect ie. which increased substance use were in a very small minority, suggesting that on balance drug education is either positive or neutral in its impact. However, negative effects have been found in a small number of studies, typically increases in alcohol consumption. There is insufficient high quality evidence to identify the reasons for negative effects.
- There is evidence that drug education programmes can influence all types of substance use. However, the evidence suggests that they are slightly more effective at influencing use of tobacco than at influencing use of alcohol and illicit drugs. Drug education programmes are more likely to have *no* effects, or *harmful* effects, on alcohol use than on use of other substances. The reasons for this differential effectiveness are not clear and have not been fully explored, but may reflect the adoption of less realistic 'abstinence' goals in alcohol education programmes.
- Many of the reviews compared effects across different programme types to identify whether particular programme characteristics, such as approach or teaching method, were associated with increased effectiveness. These findings are examined in more detail in the next section, Section 3.

3 WHAT ARE THE FEATURES OF EFFECTIVE SCHOOL-BASED DRUG EDUCATION?

3.1 Introduction

The preceding section has examined evidence from high quality systematic reviews and meta-analyses, and has concluded that school-based drug education <u>is</u> effective. This second section examines <u>why</u> and <u>how</u> it is effective and how its effectiveness can be increased: what approaches, methods, content areas, delivery styles and so forth are associated with more successful programmes?

Several of the systematic reviews and meta-analyses examined in the previous section attempt to disentangle which elements of school-based prevention are associated with effectiveness. However, drawing conclusions from these comparisons is not easy. There is no universal agreed categorisation scheme for describing programmes or analysing their components and features. Some typologies focus on theoretical basis, some on content, some on delivery method; many combine all three dimensions. Turning to the original studies is not always helpful, as programme evaluators may adopt yet another set of labels to describe their programmes, or may believe their programme is of one type when others perceive it differently.

Even where reviewers use similar category labels they do not always agree on how a specific programme should be categorised. For example, of the 12 smoking prevention programmes which are reviewed both in Tobler et al 2000 and Thomas 2004, six are categorised similarly and six differently by the two reviews. Some reviewers use very broad programme categories (for example, Rundall & Bruvold's (1988) 'Innovative' vs. 'Rational' programmes), while others use such a complex programme categorisation scheme that it is difficult to reach manageable generalisations from the results (eg. Tobler et al 2000).

These categorisation discrepancies make it difficult to compare the findings of different reviews. Botvin's Life Skills Training (LST) programme (Botvin et al 1990, 1995) provides a good example. The programme is agreed by many reviews to be effective, but, depending on whether the reviewer categorises LST as a social influences, life skills or other type of programme, the conclusions drawn from this finding regarding the most effective <u>approach</u> to drug education will differ.

This section therefore attempts to disentangle the comparisons of programme features made by each review in order to identify consistent findings across the reviews. In doing this it also draws on other literature, particularly the original intervention studies, to expand and explain the programme features examined in each review: for example, in order to make sense of comparisons of programme approach it is necessary to examine how concepts such as 'social influences' and 'normative education' are actually conceptualised and operationalised in programmes.

3.2 What programme approaches are most effective?

The most fundamental question in identifying best practice in drug education concerns its overall approach. A key ingredient of approach is the theory on which a drug education

programme is based: what model of behaviour acquisition or behaviour change underpins the programme? What assumptions about the psychosocial mechanisms involved in drug use does the programme make? What predictors of drug use or protective factors against drug use are targeted by the programme?

Comparing the effectiveness of different drug education programme theories is extremely difficult. Firstly, several studies of drug education programmes do not explicitly state the theoretical basis of their programme, leaving it to be inferred by later reviewers (who do not always themselves agree). There is often little or no account of what mediators a programme is hoping to target and change, and many programmes appear to be based on a mix of theories. Secondly, even where reviewers claim to compare the effectiveness of different theories, their comparisons are often inconsistent. Rather than compare Theory A with Theory B, reviews often compare categories which are a hybrid mixture of theory, content, focus, teaching style, process or goals. For example, some refer to some sort of conceptual model which explains how drug behaviour is mediated (eg. Social Norms) while others refer to process or teaching and learning style (eg. Interactive, Peer). Some focus on content (eg. Information); others refer to the setting or context of the programme (eg. Environmental, System-wide). Several resort to 'Other' category labels to signify programmes which they cannot fit into a particular typology.

Given the diversity in categorisation, it would be extremely challenging to separate out each review's findings for theory, content, process and the other elements which make up 'approach'. Table 3.1, therefore, summarises each review's findings regarding the effectiveness of different approaches using the categorisation scheme used by the review itself (however unwieldy or inconsistent).

Authors	Approaches compared	Conclusions
Bangert-	Information only	None reported.
Drowns 1988	Affective only	
	Mixed	
Bruvold	Rational (Information)	SOCIAL REINFORCEMENT programmes are
1993	Developmental (Affective)	generally the most effective. SOCIAL NORMS
	Social Norms	and DEVELOPMENTAL programmes were also
	Social Reinforcement	effective, but less reliably; RATIONAL
		programmes were generally ineffective.
Ennett et al	Project DARE	Project DARE has weaker effects than Tobler's
1994	Tobler's 1992 set of programmes	set of 'interactive' programmes, but stronger
		effects than Tobler's set of 'non-interactive'
		programmes.
Foxcroft et al	No statistical comparison of programme	No generalisations are made about effective
2004	types, but the theoretical base of each	theoretical base. Programmes which involve
	reviewed programme is listed if known.	families, are culturally-focused and are
		community-wide are highlighted as valuable.
Gottfredson	Environmental change:	Effective programmes (those found to be
1997	Building school capacity.	effective in at least 2 studies) include
	Setting school behavioural norms and	INDIVIDUAL programmes which involve
	rules.	Behavioural Modification and thinking
	Class management.	strategies.
	Regrouping pupils/classes.	
		Promising programmes (found to be effective in
	Individual change:	one study) are ENVIRONMENTAL
	Instruction (includes factual	programmes which build school capacity, teach
	information, social influences,	in smaller units, and improve class management.

 Table 3.1: Conclusions from Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses Regarding Effective Programme

 Approaches

	DARE, and programmes to "improve	
	moral character etc")	
	Behaviour modification and thinking	
	strategies	
	Deer programmes	
	Councelling & montoring (evoluting	
	Counsening & mentoring (excluding	
	peer counselling).	
	Recreational alternatives.	
Hansen 1992	Information/values clarification	COMPREHENSIVE programmes are more
	Affective	frequently effective, followed by SOCIAL
	Social influences	INFLUENCES programmes, with AFFECTIVE
	Comprehensive	and INFORMATION/VALUES
		CLARIFICATION programmes being often
		neutral in effect, although programmes from all
		four groups have been found to be effective.
Lister-Sharp	No statistical comparison of categories.	Programmes including resistance skills, stress
et al 1999	but programme content features are	management and/or norm setting are generally
	discussed in parrative synthesis	more effective on alcohol behaviour than
	discussed in narrative synthesis.	programmes not using these approaches. The
		majority of programmes effective with drug and
		majority of programmes effective with drug and
		shioking behaviour involve resistance
D 0	0 1 0	skillsand/or normative education.
Rooney &	Social influences	All three types of intervention are equally
Murray 1996	Generic social skills	effective, apart from when programmes are not
	Resistance skills	solely smoking-focused, in which case SOCIAL
		INFLUENCES programmes were more
		effective.
Rundall &	Rational	INNOVATIVE programmes are generally more
Bruvold	Innovative	effective although not for all outcomes.
1988		
Thomas	Information-only	SOCIAL INFLUENCES programmes appear to
2004	Social Competence	be more effective than other programme types,
	Social Influence	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION
	Combined Social Influence & Social	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective.
	Combined Social Influence & Social Competence	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective.
	Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component)	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective.
Tobler 1986	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills
Tobler 1986	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most
Tobler 1986	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE,
Tobler 1986	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE,
Tobler 1986	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE
Tobler 1986	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY.
Tobler 1986 Tobler &	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only.	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Affective Only.	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Affective Only.	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Affective Only. Non-interactive Knowledge-plus- Affective Included 2 sub-categories:	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Affective Only. Non-interactive Knowledge-plus- Affective. Included 2 sub-categories: Values clarification and DARE-type	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Knowledge-plus- Affective. Included 2 sub-categories: Values clarification and DARE-type.	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE SKILLS programmes which are slightly more
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Affective Only. Non-interactive Knowledge-plus- Affective. Included 2 sub-categories: Values clarification and DARE-type. Interactive Social Influences.	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE SKILLS programmes, which are slightly more effective than SOCIAL INEL UENCES
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Knowledge-plus- Affective. <i>Included 2 sub-categories:</i> <i>Values clarification and DARE-type.</i> Interactive Social Influences. Interactive Comprehensive Life Skills.	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE SKILLS programmes, which are slightly more effective than SOCIAL INFLUENCES
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Affective Only. Non-interactive Knowledge-plus- Affective. <i>Included 2 sub-categories:</i> <i>Values clarification and DARE-type.</i> Interactive Social Influences. Interactive Comprehensive Life Skills. Interactive Others.	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE SKILLS programmes, which are slightly more effective than SOCIAL INFLUENCES programmes.
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Affective Only. Non-interactive Affective Only. Non-interactive Knowledge-plus- Affective. <i>Included 2 sub-categories:</i> <i>Values clarification and DARE-type.</i> Interactive Social Influences. Interactive Comprehensive Life Skills. Interactive Others.	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE SKILLS programmes, which are slightly more effective than SOCIAL INFLUENCES programmes. INTERACTIVE programmes of all types are
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997 Tobler et al 1999	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Knowledge-plus- Affective. Included 2 sub-categories: Values clarification and DARE-type. Interactive Comprehensive Life Skills. Interactive Others. Interactive Comprehensive Life Skills	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE SKILLS programmes, which are slightly more effective than SOCIAL INFLUENCES programmes. INTERACTIVE programmes of all types are more effective than NON-INTERACTIVE
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997 Tobler et al 1999	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Knowledge-plus- Affective. Included 2 sub-categories: Values clarification and DARE-type. Interactive Comprehensive Life Skills. Interactive Others. Interactive Comprehensive Life Skills Interactive Others	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE SKILLS programmes, which are slightly more effective than SOCIAL INFLUENCES programmes. INTERACTIVE programmes of all types are more effective than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes.
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997 Tobler et al 1999	Social InfluenceCombined Social Influence & SocialCompetenceMulti-modal (Multi-component)Knowledge onlyAffective onlyPeer ProgrammesKnowledge + AffectiveAlternativesNon-interactive Knowledge Only.Non-interactive Affective Only.Non-interactive Knowledge-plus-Affective. Included 2 sub-categories:Values clarification and DARE-type.Interactive Social Influences.Interactive Others.Interactive Others.Interactive Others.Non-interactive Affective only	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE SKILLS programmes, which are slightly more effective than SOCIAL INFLUENCES programmes. INTERACTIVE programmes of all types are more effective than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes.
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997 Tobler et al 1999	Social InfluenceCombined Social Influence & SocialCompetenceMulti-modal (Multi-component)Knowledge onlyAffective onlyPeer ProgrammesKnowledge + AffectiveAlternativesNon-interactive Knowledge Only.Non-interactive Affective Only.Non-interactive Knowledge-plus-Affective. Included 2 sub-categories:Values clarification and DARE-type.Interactive Social Influences.Interactive Others.Interactive Others.Interactive OthersNon-interactive Affective onlyNon-interactive Knowledge + Affective	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE SKILLS programmes, which are slightly more effective than SOCIAL INFLUENCES programmes. INTERACTIVE programmes of all types are more effective than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes.
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997 Tobler et al 1999	Social InfluenceCombined Social Influence & SocialCompetenceMulti-modal (Multi-component)Knowledge onlyAffective onlyPeer ProgrammesKnowledge + AffectiveAlternativesNon-interactive Knowledge Only.Non-interactive Affective Only.Non-interactive Knowledge-plus-Affective. Included 2 sub-categories:Values clarification and DARE-type.Interactive Social Influences.Interactive Comprehensive Life Skills.Interactive Others.Interactive OthersNon-interactive Affective onlyNon-interactive Affective onlyNon-interactive Knowledge + AffectiveNon-interactive Knowledge + Affective	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE SKILLS programmes, which are slightly more effective than SOCIAL INFLUENCES programmes. INTERACTIVE programmes of all types are more effective than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes.
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997 Tobler et al 1999 Tobler et al 2000	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Affective Only. Non-interactive Affective Only. Non-interactive Knowledge-plus- Affective. <i>Included 2 sub-categories:</i> <i>Values clarification and DARE-type.</i> Interactive Social Influences. Interactive Comprehensive Life Skills. Interactive Others. Interactive Others Non-interactive Affective only Non-interactive Affective only Non-interactive Knowledge + Affective Non-interactive: Knowledge Only	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE SKILLS programmes, which are slightly more effective than SOCIAL INFLUENCES programmes. INTERACTIVE programmes of all types are more effective than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. INTERACTIVE programmes have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes.
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997 Tobler et al 1999 Tobler et al 2000	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Affective Only. Non-interactive Knowledge-plus- Affective. <i>Included 2 sub-categories:</i> <i>Values clarification and DARE-type.</i> Interactive Social Influences. Interactive Comprehensive Life Skills. Interactive Others. Interactive Others Interactive Others Non-interactive Affective only Non-interactive Affective only Non-interactive: Knowledge Only Affective Only	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE SKILLS programmes, which are slightly more effective than SOCIAL INFLUENCES programmes. INTERACTIVE programmes of all types are more effective than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. INTERACTIVE programmes have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Of the interactive programmes, SYSTEM-WIDE
Tobler 1986 Tobler & Stratton 1997 Tobler et al 1999 Tobler et al 2000	Social Influence Combined Social Influence & Social Competence Multi-modal (Multi-component) Knowledge only Affective only Peer Programmes Knowledge + Affective Alternatives Non-interactive Knowledge Only. Non-interactive Affective Only. Non-interactive Knowledge-plus- Affective. <i>Included 2 sub-categories:</i> <i>Values clarification and DARE-type.</i> Interactive Social Influences. Interactive Comprehensive Life Skills. Interactive Others. Interactive Others. Interactive Others Non-interactive Affective only Non-interactive Affective only Non-interactive: Knowledge Only Affective Only Decisions/Values/Attitudes	but evidence is mixed. INFORMATION programmes are generally ineffective. PEER Programmes (comprising refusal skills and social/life skills approaches) are most effective, followed by AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE + AFFECTIVE, KNOWLEDGE ONLY and AFFECTIVE ONLY. INTERACTIVE programmes as a whole have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Interactive OTHERS programmes are slightly more effective than COMPREHENSIVE LIFE SKILLS programmes, which are slightly more effective than SOCIAL INFLUENCES programmes. INTERACTIVE programmes of all types are more effective than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. INTERACTIVE programmes have stronger effects than NON-INTERACTIVE programmes. Of the interactive programmes, SYSTEM-WIDE CHANGE are the more effective, followed by

	DARE-type	SOCIAL INFLUENCES. Smaller Interactive
		programmes are generally more effective than
	Interactive:	larger Interactive programmes.
	Social influences	
	Comprehensive Life Skills	Among the NON-INTERACTIVE programmes,
	System-wide change	KNOWLEDGE programmes were slightly more
		effective, and AFFECTIVE-ONLY and
		DECISIONS/VALUES/ATTITUDES
		programmes largely ineffective.
White &	No statistical comparisons were made,	Effective programmes include knowledge,
Pitts 1998	but features of programmes found to be	resistance skills, normative education, peer
	effective are discussed.	support and life skills.
Wilson et al	Environmentally-focused (eg. classroom	Some types of ENVIRONMENTALLY-
2001	management, school rules)	FOCUSED programmes are effective; some
	Individually-focused (eg. social	types of INDIVIDUALLY-FOCUSED
	competence, cognitive behavioural,	programmes are ineffective.
	mentoring, recreational)	

Several broad conclusions can be drawn from the table:

- *a) Interactive drug education programmes are nearly always more effective than Noninteractive programmes (strong evidence)*
- b) Drug education programmes adopting information and affective approaches are generally ineffective or less effective than other approaches (reasonably strong evidence, but there is wide variability in how the approaches are defined by different reviewers)
- c) Drug education programmes adopting life skills, social influences, resistance skills or normative approaches are more effective than programmes not adopting these approaches (very strong evidence, but reviews differ in how they define the approaches)
- d) Drug education programmes which are multi-component in nature and/or which target young people's environment (eg. school, community) are possibly more effective than those which are single-component in nature and which primarily target the individual (moderate evidence).

Each of these conclusions is now discussed in turn.

3.2.1 Interactive drug education programmes are nearly always more effective than Non-interactive programmes

The comparison of programmes in terms of interactivity was introduced by Tobler & Stratton (1997) and developed in the two later Tobler reviews (Tobler et al 1999, Tobler et al 2000). Tobler originated the concept in recognition that *how* a programme is delivered tends to be ignored in reviews which focus largely on *what* is delivered. Interactive programmes were defined as those with a higher degree of active participation by all students, through discussion, brainstorming or skills practice. The most Interactive programmes were those which "included everyone and were both *participatory* and *between peers*" [emphasis in original] (Tobler & Stratton 1997 p. 109). Non-interactive programmes were those comprising didactic presentations by teachers and teacher-led discussion. Experiential

activities could be included, but the interaction tended to be teacher-to-pupil rather than between peers.

Three reviews by Tobler and colleagues (1997, 1999, 2000) found that Interactive programmes had stronger effects overall, and were effective on knowledge, attitudes and behaviour, while Non-interactive programmes tended to have weaker effects, often restricted to knowledge change.

Rundall and Bruvold (1988) did not specifically examine interactivity, but did examine two programme types, 'Rational' (information delivered in a didactic format) and 'Innovative' (based on social reinforcement, social norms or developmental theories). Innovative programmes "more reliably" produced desired effects than Rational programmes.

Interactivity is assumed to be a key feature of effective drug education for several reasons. Firstly, it is assumed that people learn better when they are actively involved in their learning. Secondly, in Tobler's view, interactivity is integrally linked to certain theoretical approaches to drug education, specifically those which are concerned with understanding, resisting and challenging peer influences (see 3.2.3 below). Interaction with peers is essential for building 'interpersonal competence' - the ability to negotiate drug offer situations skilfully and without losing face in the peer group. Through peer interaction, students also learn about the actual levels of drug use, and views of drug use, in their peer group - an integral element of normative education. Support is lent to this conclusion by a metaanalysis of evaluations of the DARE programme (Ennett et al 1994). DARE shares some elements of the resistance skills approach but also other elements which have resulted in it tending not to be classified as a social influences programme (Coggans et al 2003, Tobler & Stratton 1997, Tobler et al 2000). It has been consistently found to be less effective than other programmes with a similar theoretical basis, largely, it has been hypothesised, because of its typically didactic delivery by uniformed police officers (Ennett et al 1994).

Given the close interdependence of delivery process and programme theory, it would seem sensible to conclude that interactive delivery is important, providing it is of the 'right' programme. The inseparability of delivery process and approach was demonstrated in Tobler et al's 1999 review, which examined 'placebo' interactive programmes – drug education programmes delivered using recommended interactive methods but without essential theoretical content - and found that they were as ineffective as Non-interactive programmes.

3.2.2 Information and affective approaches are generally ineffective or less effective than other approaches

Eight reviews support the view that **information/knowledge** approaches are ineffective or less effective than other approaches, in terms of drug use behaviour. Bruvold (1993) found that 'rational' (information-giving programmes) had very little if any impact on behaviour. Rundall & Bruvold (1988) found that 'rational' (information given in a didactic format) programmes were less effective than 'innovative' programmes based on social reinforcement, social norms or developmental theories. Hansen found that 'information/values clarification' programmes were largely neutral in effect, and less effective than 'comprehensive' and 'social influences' programmes. Thomas found that information programmes are generally ineffective. The four Tobler reviews found that 'Non-interactive knowledge-only' programmes were generally less effective than all types of 'Interactive' programmes, and
generally less effective than other types of Non-interactive programmes, although effectiveness increased when knowledge was combined with another programme approach (eg. Knowledge-plus-Affective programmes).

In contrast, two reviews, White & Pitts (1998) and Lister-Sharp et al (1999), conclude that 'information' or 'knowledge' is one of the features of effective programmes.

The underlying assumption of information/knowledge approaches is that people misuse drugs because they lack information about their effects. A knowledge \rightarrow behaviour paradigm is assumed or implied: better knowledge leads to behaviour change. The apparent failure of information/knowledge approaches has led to a questioning of this paradigm (eg. Rundall & Bruvold 1988).

However, it is important to note that reviewers claiming to investigate information/knowledge approaches mean widely differing things by 'information' and 'knowledge'. For example, Tobler & Stratton (1997) and Tobler et al (2000) adopt a much wider definition which includes "knowledge of media and social influences", and "knowledge of actual drug use by peers (normative education)" - these latter two elements are defined by other reviewers as part of a "social influences" approach (see below). Hansen combines information and values clarification into one programme category, making it difficult to separate out the relative importance of information. Tobler 1986 defines knowledge programmes as ones comprising "legal, biological and psychological effects of drug abuse; presentation by teacher to students; limited group discussion; scare tactics." This unwieldy definition conflates content with teaching and learning style and message.

These inconsistent and blurred definitions have possibly limited the usefulness of review findings on the effectiveness of knowledge/information approaches. This is particularly likely with Tobler's first review, in which information provision, didactic teaching and fear arousal are combined in a single category. It is therefore difficult to identify precisely what features render these approaches ineffective or less effective, as reviews claim – particularly when there is strong evidence that <u>some</u> types of information provision form a key part of approaches which have been found to be effective, such as social influences and normative education (see 3.2.3 below). The key consideration is perhaps that factual information provision *alone*, without a sound theoretical basis and more behaviourally-focused elements, particularly the opportunity to practise skills for dealing with drug situations, is insufficient to change behaviour. This is supported by Tobler's (1986) finding that programmes combining 'knowledge and affective' approaches are more effective than 'knowledge-only' approaches, and by the conclusions of Lister-Sharp et al (1999) and White & Pitts (1998), which identify information provision as *one of* the features of effective programmes.

In the past decade, knowledge/information approaches have been defined as including harm reduction: "providing clear information on safe and unsafe drug use as well as raising awareness about risks to their future choice of career posed by existing legislation on drugs" (eg. HEBS 1995 p.6). However, reviews have tended to judge the effectiveness of knowledge/information approaches in terms of prevention rather than harm reduction effects: the effectiveness of information/knowledge approaches in a harm reduction context is largely untested. It might be that this refocusing would result in a reappraisal of the usefulness and effectiveness of information/knowledge approaches, and indeed of other approaches generally.

Six reviews examined **Affective** programmes. Two found that they are generally ineffective (Hansen 1992, Tobler et al 2000), and four that they can be effective but are less effective than other approaches (Bruvold 1993, Tobler 1986, Tobler & Stratton 1997, Tobler et al 1999).

Affective is an umbrella term incorporating programme approaches which focus on building self-esteem, developing decision-making skills, clarifying values, and sometimes other elements such as self-awareness and goal setting. Self-esteem programmes are predicated partly on the assumption that self-esteem is a key mediating variable in substance use: higher self-esteem will be a protective factor against use. Tobler et al (1999) defines such approaches as being focused on 'intrapersonal' rather than 'interpersonal' skills, as their aim is to build individual self-esteem rather than ability to understand and deal with peer influences; consequently they are also largely 'non-interactive' in delivery style, because students largely learn through individual worksheets and self-reflection rather than through interaction with their peers.

Values clarification programmes focus on the relationship between the individual's values and the consequences of their behaviour, and on demonstrating "that personal values are incompatible with substance use" (Hansen 1992 p.409). They are assumed to work by inculcating the idea that individual values can influence life choices, and by developing beliefs that drug use is inconsistent with an individual's objectives in life. Decision-making programmes focus on teaching a process for rational decision-making, on the assumption that enhanced skills in this area will help individuals in a variety of problematic life situations, including substance use; however, the link with substance use is sometimes not made explicit (Hansen 1992). In many affective programmes, there is little or no direct coverage of drugs per se.

As with information/knowledge, reviewers mean different things by 'affective', again making it difficult to identify precisely why this approach is or appears to be less effective than others. For Bruvold (1993), Developmental (Affective) approaches are those which seek to increase self-esteem and self-reliance, decrease alienation, and foster decision-making and/or interpersonal skills; they usually have "minimal or no focus on drugs per se". All four Tobler reviews share most elements of this definition but also add "feelings, attitudes, values clarification". The theoretical assumption of affective approaches in Tobler's view is that they address the psychological factors which put people at risk of drug use, particularly low self-esteem, poor self-awareness and weak decision-making skills. In 1997, Tobler & Stratton distinguished two categories of knowledge-plus-affective programmes: Values programmes, which emphasise insight and self-awareness, and DARE-type, which included normative expectations but not insight and self-awareness. In 2000, Tobler differentiates Affective from Decisions/Values/Attitudes approaches, defining Affective-only programmes as concerned with self-esteem, feelings, self-awareness, attitudes, beliefs and values, and Decisions/Values/Attitudes programmes as combining knowledge, affective, attitudes, values and decisions elements; the distinction is not terribly clear, particularly as decision-making skills are also defined as a key element of a third approach called by Tobler Generic Skills. Affective elements also appear in Tobler et al's (2000) Knowledge-plus-Affective, Social Influences, DARE-type, and Comprehensive Life Skills categories. Indeed, the classification schemes in the later Tobler reviews are so complex and overlapping as to be of limited help.

For Hansen, Affective approaches involve decision making; stress management, self esteem, and values clarification, although they are somewhat confusingly defined as distinct from

"information/values clarification approaches". A key aspect of affective approaches for Hansen is that they involve <u>no</u> resistance skills training.

Given the fuzziness and inconsistency of 'affective' categories across reviews, it is difficult to identify precisely why these types of programme are (assumed to be) ineffective compared with other approaches. As with information/knowledge approaches, part of the answer may lie in an incorrect paradigm about the routes to drug use. It has been argued that these programmes suffer from 'theory failure' in that the assumed link between targeted mediators and drug use is weak or non-existent. Hansen (1996) suggests that approaches which build self-esteem and generic social skills may have other worthwhile effects but are targeting the wrong mediating variables for substance use, hence their apparent ineffectiveness when judged on this criterion (Hansen 1996). Other investigators have also pointed up the weak association between self-esteem and drug use (Shedler & Block 1990, Schroeder et al 1993). However, White & Pitts (1998) found that the most effective programmes in their review included elements addressing self-esteem and "improved attitudes to abstinence", *as well as* knowledge, beliefs about prevalence, resistance skills, peer support and modelling, and alternative strategies for peer approval.

A review of all existing evaluations of Botvin and colleagues' Life Skills Training programme, conducted for the Scottish Executive, found little evidence that the programme achieved its effects by influencing 'intra-personal' factors such as self-esteem and social competence (Coggans et al 2003). Evidence on the role of these mediating variables in substance use was "unclear" and "conflicting", and Coggans and colleagues suggests that there is little empirical support for the theory that social competence and self-esteem protect against drug use. It is important to note that Life Skills Training (LST) is not usually categorised as an Affective programme because of its inclusion of other, social influences elements (see 3.2.3 below). What is important about Coggans et al's review is that it demonstrates that the affective elements of LST - probably the best evaluated drug education programme to date - have been largely proven to be ineffective, lending support to the view that the theory basis of Affective programmes is flawed.

Another defining feature of Affective approaches is that the focus on substance use (if substance use is addressed at all) is limited. Skills to deal specifically with drug-use situations (such as resistance skills) tend not to be addressed. An assumption is made that generic decision-making and coping skills will be transferred to drug use situations. It is not clear whether it is the absence of drug-specific content and skills, or the presence of elements which are theoretically flawed (eg. elements boosting self-esteem) which accounts for the poorer performance of affective programmes. The most likely answer is probably that both contribute.

3.2.3 Life skills, social influences, resistance skills or normative approaches are more effective than other approaches

There is strong evidence from eight reviews that programmes based on one or more of these approaches are effective.

Bruvold (1993) found that Social Reinforcement programmes designed to develop skills to recognise and resist pressures to use drugs were generally the most effective of four programme types; Social Norms and Developmental programmes could also be effective, but less reliably, while Rational (information) approaches were generally ineffective. Rather

confusingly, Bruvold's 'social norms' category does not refer to normative education (see below) but is rather a variant on the affective and life skills approaches with a focus on increasing self-esteem. Hansen (1992) found that when four programme categories were compared (information/values clarification, affective, social influences and comprehensive), the latter two categories were generally the most effective, with comprehensive programmes being the most effective when statistical power was taken into account. 'Comprehensive' programmes were defined as including social influences elements such as resistance skills and norm setting but also information and decision-making skills. Examples of comprehensive programmes given by Hansen included LST, DARE, SMART and STAR which are sometimes included in other reviews as examples of life skills, resistance skills or social influences programmes.

Rooney & Murray (1996) compared three types of related programme: social influences, generic social skills, and resistance skills. All three types were found to be equally effective, but the social influences programmes were more effective when the programme was focused on more than simply tobacco. Thomas found that social influences programmes were generally more effective than other types of programmes, but that the evidence was mixed.

Tobler (1986) found that a category of programmes called 'peer programmes' (a label used to described refusal skills and social/ life skills approaches) were the most effective of the five approaches examined. Later, using different classification schemes, Tobler & Stratton (1997) and Tobler et al (2000) found that interactive social influences programmes were more effective than all types of non-interactive programmes, but that 'interactive comprehensive life skills' programmes (which included social influences elements) and 'interactive other' or 'interactive system-wide' programmes (see section 3.2.4 below) were more effective than social influences programmes. Werch & Owen (2002), in an examination of programme features associated with *in*effectiveness, found that social influences programmes were not always guaranteed to be effective.

Why do these sorts of programmes appear to be more consistently effective than other approaches? Life skills, social influences, resistance skills and normative approaches share an emphasis on behaviour change and a similar theory base, drawing both on 'problem behaviour theory' (eg. Jessor & Jessor 1977) and on social learning and social cognitive theory (Bandura 1977, 1986). Broadly, taken together these theories posit that behaviours such as drug misuse arise from deficits in life skills such as decision-making, problem solving, emotional and personality problems, or insufficient protection against social pressures to use drugs (Coggans et al 2003). While sharing this common theoretical base the approaches differ in the emphasis given to different processes and mediating variables, with life skills approaches tending to give greater emphasis to the problem behaviour dimension and social influences approaches to the social cognitive dimension.

Life skills approaches (sometimes called 'social competence') focus primarily on generic skills but also includes elements of the social influences approach. There is some overlap with 'affective' approaches in the emphasis on generic skills such as decision-making and problem-solving. As with the affective approach, there is an assumption that enhanced social and personal skills are mediators of drug use. The comprehensive Life Skills approach as developed particularly by Botvin and colleagues (1990, 1995, 1997, 2000, 2001) combines the teaching of generic social and personal skills with the narrower problem-specific focus on drug use and drug offer situations associated with the social influences approach (Botvin 1996). Botvin suggests that broad-based 'competence enhancement' approaches to drugs

prevention may not have an effect on drug use unless some specific drugs resistance skills training is provided.

This is confirmed by a review of all existing evaluations of Botvin and colleagues' Life Skills Training (LST) programme, conducted for the Scottish Executive (Coggans et al 2003). Six key mediating factors are hypothesised in LST to prevent drug use: assertiveness, self-image, social efficacy (social skills), social anxiety, influenceability and locus of control. These six mediators are targeted through three main programme elements: resistance skills, general social skills (addressing self-esteem and assertiveness), and self-management skills (including the relationship between perceptions and behaviour, and the skills to deal with peer and media influences). Coggans' analysis found that, while there was evidence that LST was effective, it did not necessarily work in the way hypothesised. Few of the targeted mediating variables turned out to be related to programme effects: life skills, self-esteem, local of control and social efficacy consistently showed little or no change. There was more mixed evidence for assertiveness, social anxiety and influenceability. Where LST did consistently show effects was on knowledge, attitudes and normative expectations of substance use. The interactive nature of LST was also found to be related to programme effectiveness, as was high implementation quality. In other words, while the life skills approach can be effective, it appears not to be effective for the reasons assumed but rather for its normative elements, ability to change knowledge and attitudes, and its delivery style and quality.

The **social influences** approach draw more directly on social cognitive theory (Bandura 1986) which assumes that drug use behaviour is 'reciprocally determined' by an interplay between personal factors (such as knowledge, skills, self-efficacy, outcome expectations and personal goals) and environmental factors (such as peer, media, social, and institutional influence) (Maibach & Parrott 1995). The social influence model as subsequently refined by (Hansen 1990) and others posits that social influence can be both direct and active, and indirect and passive. Adolescents are influenced not simply by direct pressure from peers (in the form of offers, ridicule or threats) but also indirectly by general group norms and wider social influence to comprise both 'active' social pressure (offers and teasing by peers, for example) and two types of 'passive' social pressure, one concerned with modelling of behaviour and one with misperception of peer use. Perceiving that more people take drugs than is the case is a proven predictor of drug use (Conrad et al 1992). Sussman (1989) conceptualises two types of social influence on adolescent substance use, which he suggests operate empirically separately:

- Normative social influence, the pressure applied by the peer group or experienced by the recipient to make a young person act in ways to achieve group acceptance, eg. offers of cigarettes or drugs.
- Informational social influence, the more covert pressure applied to make young people adopt social values favourable to substance use. These values may be acquired from peers, from advertising, parents, films etc. These sources of information may suggest that use of substances is widespread, or will convey on the user a desired social image.

This leads to two further categories of approach, **resistance skills** and **normative education**, or normative approaches (see Figure 1 overleaf).

Figure 1: Two dimensions of the social influences approach.



Resistance skills programmes focus on the behaviour and skills needed to cope with direct peer pressure, particularly the skills to refuse drug offers. Interactivity is central to the approach, because young people must identify and practise, through discussion, drama and role play, different skills and strategies.

Normative education has been variously defined (see Stead and Angus 2002). One particularly comprehensive definition is that it corrects "erroneous perceptions of the prevalence and acceptability of drug and alcohol use and establish[es] conservative group norms...Norm setting programs also utilise natural peer opinion leaders to establish or define standards of group behaviour...[they] are postulated to operate through lowering expectations about prevalence and acceptability of use and the reduced availability of substances in peer-oriented social settings" (Hansen 1992 p411). Norm setting encompasses both factual elements - correcting erroneous perceptions of prevalence - and standard-setting or expectation-building - establishing conservative group norms. Peers are commonly used to 'model' appropriate behaviour and to provide appealing, credible non-using role models. Typical normative education methods include providing information about the prevalence of substance use from national or local surveys, or having young people conduct their own surveys among peers (Botvin 2000).

The theoretical validity of the social influences approach, including its 'sub-approaches' resistance skills and normative education, has been empirically demonstrated by studies showing that resistance skills and, particularly, perceptions of friends' level of drug use and tolerance of drug use are mediators of programme effects (eg. MacKinnnon et al 1991, Donaldson et al 1994)

A few studies and reviews have attempted to establish whether different dimensions of the social influence approach are differentially effective. Botvin (2000) notes that in one of the earliest investigations into the social influences approach for smoking prevention [Evans et al 1978], 'psychological inoculation' did not lead to any greater impact on smoking onset than that produced by 'normative education' (ie. feedback on the actual level of smoking by same-age peers). Donaldson et al (1994) compared two social influence strategies within the Adolescent Alcohol Prevention Trial (AAPT) (Graham et al 1991, Hansen & Graham 1991). Different cohorts of students in the trial received either a Resistance Skills Training programme or a Normative Education programme. The intention was to identify which of

these was the 'active ingredient' in a social influences programme. Both versions of the programme impacted on their intended mediators: the Resistance Skills Training programme improved resistance skills, and the Normative Education programme influenced prevalence estimates and beliefs about the acceptability of drugs. However, only the normative beliefs turned out to be predictors of subsequent drug use; resistance skills alone were not a predictor of use. Donaldson and colleagues suggests that, without the active ingredient of normative education, resistance skills programmes may not impact on drug use itself.

McBride's review also suggests that normative education is a more important element of the social influences approach than resistance skills, but proposes that resistance skills might be effective within a harm reduction rather than prevention context (for example, skills to resist pressure to drink more heavily, or to mix substances). Analysis of the mediating variables in the Midwestern Prevention Project (Project STAR) found that perception of friends' tolerance of drug use was the most substantial mediator of programme effects on drug use, compared with beliefs about the consequences of using drugs, intentions to use drugs and communication skills (MacKinnon et al 1991). And, as noted above, normative education was one of the key variables found to consistently explain LST's effectiveness (Coggans et al 2003).

Some commentators have argued that resistance approaches endorse naive and prescriptive 'say no' strategies which are ideologically inconsistent with an emphasis on decision-making and informed choice and place too much emphasis on the role of direct peer pressure in causing experimentation with drugs (eg. Coggans & Watson 1995). It has been argued that resistance approaches are unpopular outside the USA because of a cultural dislike of overt behavioural techniques (Dorn & Murji 1992 p23) and because they are perceived as adopting narrow abstinence goals (Midford et al 2002). It is also worth noting that the vast majority of the studies have been conducted in north America, which potentially limits the transferability of their conclusions to a UK context, although this is true of most areas of health promotion research. Nevertheless, the evidence points to the theoretical validity and superior effectiveness of the social influences approach overall. Lister-Sharp et al conclude that, although resistance and social skills training approaches could not be guaranteed to be effective, successful programmes for alcohol, cannabis and tobacco were likely to involve resistance skills training and normative education: "In almost all the programmes where it was reported, those which showed an effect on behaviour were those based on social psychological theory such as social learning theory" (p.52). The only approaches which potentially perform better tend to be those which add other components (see next section below) to a social influences curriculum. Furthermore, the mechanisms by which social influences programmes are assumed to work have been investigated, and the strength of hypothesised mediators has been tested. This analysis has shown that normative education in particular is a reliable mediator of drug education programme effects. This evidence forms the basis of the normative-based Blueprint programme, currently being trialled in 29 English schools (Home Office 2004). This will provide a thorough test of the transferability of the normative/social influences approach to the UK.

3.2.4 Multi-component and environmentally-focussed programmes are more effective than single-component and individually-focussed programmes

Some reviews have compared the effectiveness of multi-component with single component drug education programmes. Single component programmes typically comprise solely a

school curriculum, while multi-component programmes comprise a school-curriculum plus other components, such as a media campaign or parent programme, and sometimes policy level activity (eg. Flynn et al 1992, 1994; Pentz et al 1989, Biglan 2000). Some reviews have compared environmentally- with individually-focused programmes. Environmentally-focused programmes attempt to change the environment in which young people interact and make decisions about drugs (for example, the classroom or the community), while individually-focused programmes seek primarily to change the individual. It is not easy to separate the two sets of findings (for example, some reviewers combine multi-component and environmental into a single category), therefore they are considered together in this section. There is some overlap between multi-component and environmentally-focused programmes - for example a multi-component drug education approach might include a component seeking to improve school policy on drug incidents – but they are not synonymous, and the thinking behind the approaches differs.

Multi-component prevention programmes are considered more effective than single component programmes because the different components reinforce or amplify one another and combine to produce a greater and longer lasting effect (Pentz et al 1997, Fortmann et al 1995). The use of multiple approaches and delivery channels may reach a greater proportion of the population at risk of a given health behaviour than if the intervention is delivered through a single channel (Manger et al 1992), and at potentially lower costs per person reached (King 1998). Intervention messages are consistently communicated from multiple sources (Pentz et al 1997), thereby potentially increasing credibility and persuasiveness. The theoretical rationale for multi-component programmes is that health behaviour has multiple determinants (eg. Peterson et al 1992), and more specifically is shaped by three sets of factors: individual factors, immediate peer and social group influences, and societal or environmental factors (eg. Pentz 1996, Pelletier et al 1997, King 1998).

The theoretical justification for environmentally-focused programmes targeting the school environment is that "students interact in the context of classrooms, each of which has its own normative climate encouraging or discouraging certain behaviours. And classrooms exist in school environments which establish larger contexts for all activities in the school" (Gottfredson 1997 p.163). Typical environmental approaches include setting and enforcing school behavioural norms and rules, improved classroom management and regrouping pupils/classes to create a more focused and constructive learning environment. The approach appears to be more widely used in tackling general school problem behaviours such as disaffection, truanting and rule-breaking rather than substance use per se, but its impact on substance use has been measured in two reviews (Gottfredson 1997, Wilson et al 2001).

Conclusions from the reviews which examined multi-componency or environmental approaches are summarised in Table 3.2 below.

Authors	Approaches compared	Conclusions
Bruvold	Various programme variables	Stronger effects were "sometimes" found in
1993	including number of additional	programmes with one or no additional components,
	components	and "sometimes" in programmes with two or more
	_	additional components.
Gottfredson	Environmental change:	Effective programmes (those found to be effective in
1997	Building school capacity.	at least 2 studies) include INDIVIDUAL programmes
	Setting school behavioural	which involve Behavioural Modification and thinking
	norms and rules.	strategies.

Table 3.2: Conclusions from systematic reviews and meta-analyses regarding multi-componency and environmental approaches

Lister Charr	Class management. Regrouping pupils/classes. Individual change: Instruction (includes factual information, social influences, DARE, and programmes to "improve moral character etc"). Behaviour modification and thinking strategies. Peer programmes. Counselling & mentoring (excluding peer counselling). Recreational alternatives.	Promising programmes (found to be effective in one study) are ENVIRONMENTAL programmes which build school capacity, teach in smaller units, and improve class management.
Lister-Sharp et al 1999	No statistical comparison of categories, but programme content features are discussed in narrative synthesis. HEALTH PROMOTING SCHOOL approaches, as well as health promotion interventions <i>in</i> schools, were reviewed.	School programmes with a parent component were possibly more effective than school programmes without, but numbers too small to compare. Evidence from one intervention that a health promoting schools approach was effective in reducing tobacco use, but numbers were too small and programmes too variable to draw firm conclusions.
Sowden et al 2004	Review compared: community interventions including a school- based component with the school- based component alone; community intervention with a school component with the community component alone; and a media plus school intervention with the school intervention alone.	Modest evidence overall for the effectiveness of community interventions in reducing smoking. Community and multi-component programmes sometimes performed better than single component programmes, and sometimes there was no difference.
Thomas 2004	Compared "multi-modal" and "single-component" interventions.	Mixed. One school-plus-media intervention performed better than a school-only intervention; in another study, there was no differences between the two types of intervention.
Tobler 2000	One category of programme, SYSTEM-WIDE CHANGE, was defined as including "knowledge, refusal skills and parent, community or media components".	System-wide change programmes had consistently higher effect sizes than Knowledge, Affective, Decisions/Values/Attitudes, Knowledge-plus- Affective and DARE-type approaches. Were slightly more effective than Social Influences and Comprehensive Life Skills approaches.
Tobler & Stratton 1997	One category of programme, OTHER, was defined as including peer counselling, parent involvement, community involvement, homework, rewards and reinforcement.	'Other' programmes appeared to have higher effect sizes than all other approaches apart from Comprehensive Life Skills (which were equally effective). But confusing definition of programme type.
White & Pitts 1998	No statistical comparisons were made, but features of programmes found to be effective are discussed.	The impact of some school-based programmes may have been enhanced by being part of community intervention.
Wilson et al 2001	Environmentally-focused (eg. classroom management, school rules) Individually-focused (eg. social competence, cognitive behavioural, mentoring, recreational)	Some types of ENVIRONMENTALLY-FOCUSED programmes are effective; some types of INDIVIDUALLY-FOCUSED programmes are ineffective.

Three reviews found mixed evidence: multi-component programmes were sometimes more effective than single component programmes, and sometimes were not (Bruvold 1993, Thomas 2004, Sowden et al 2004). Sowden also found that community interventions - defined as "coordinated, widespread programmes in a particular geographical area... which support non-smoking behaviour" (p.2-3 of 33) - were, in generally, moderately effective.

Two Tobler reviews (1997, 2000) examined programmes with parent, community and other additional components. In Tobler & Stratton (1997), 'other' programmes were defined as including peer counselling, parent involvement, community involvement, homework, "rewards, token economy and reinforcement". This mixed category of programmes overall had higher effect sizes than programmes in knowledge, affective, knowledge-and-affective and social influences categories, and similar sized effects to comprehensive life skills programmes. However, Tobler & Stratton do not seem to include in their "Other" category large multi-component programmes such as Project STAR (Pentz et al 1989) or the Minnesota Heart Health Program (Perry et al 1989), so "Other" does not seem to equate with multi-componency in the sense that it is usually defined. Tobler & Stratton (1997) note that Project STAR and the Minnesota Heart Health Program "achieved a weighted effect size nearly double those of similar types of school-based programmes that were implemented on a large scale without community involvement" (p.118).

In 2000, Tobler introduces another category of 'system-wide change programs', which covers both "school-based programme plus community/media/family, or change in the entire school system" (p.287). System-wide programmes of the first sort included a curriculum based on social learning theory and addressing peer influences, and added to this a range of community and family components. System-wide programmes of the latter sort involved small group teaching styles and building relationships between school and pupils and school and parents. 'System-wide' programmes consistently had higher effect sizes than programmes in knowledge, affective, decisions/values/attitudes, knowledge-plus-affective, and DARE-type categories, and were also slightly more effective than social influences and comprehensive life skills programmes without additional system-wide components.

White and Pitts (1998) suggest that the impact of some school-based programmes may have been enhanced by their being delivered as part of a community intervention, but do not examine this statistically. Another review, not listed in the table, suggests in its conclusions that school programme effects may be improved "if they are part of a multi-component health programme", although multi- versus single-componency does not seem to have been one of the intervention variables examined in the review's analysis (Rooney & Murray 1996). It is possible that the authors mean the inclusion of booster sessions or the use of programmes with a wider focus than tobacco only (e.g. general health programmes), both of which characteristics are associated with improved effectiveness.

Two reviews compare environmentally-focused with individually-focused interventions. Wilson and colleagues (2001) reviewed school-based interventions targeting criminal and violent behaviour, school-disaffection, rebelliousness and substance use. Programmes were categorised as environmentally-focussed (addressing classroom management, class reorganisation or school discipline) or individually-focused; the latter group included social competence, cognitive behavioural, mentoring, counselling, recreational and 'other instructional' interventions. Environmentally focused interventions as a whole tended to be slightly more effective than individually-focused interventions as a whole. However, one type of individually-focused intervention, "cognitive behavioural, behavioural modelling,

behaviour modification" was more effective than some of the environmentally focused interventions, with the exception of "reorganisation of grades and classes". No further information is given on this strategy or why it appears to be effective at reducing drug use. In conclusion, Wilson et al note that no single type of intervention has a large effect, and that in reality most schools provide a mix of different interventions. They suggest that a more useful question for research is "which combination or sequences of strategies work best?" (p.269) rather than trying to refine one single 'best' approach.

Gottfredson (1997) compared individual-change and environmental strategies for youth delinquency and crime prevention. Nearly half of the programmes (77 of 149) also measured effects on alcohol, tobacco and other drug use. Strategies which 'worked' - defined as those for which at least two different studies have found positive effects on drug use - were individual programmes which clarified and communicated behavioural norms, which focused on social competency skills, and which taught behaviour modification and thinking skills to high risk young people. In addition, however, several environmental programmes were defined as 'promising' (shown to be effective in one rigorous study and in need of replication to confirm effect) for drug prevention. These included Program Development Evaluation (Gottfredson 1986), a structured organisational development method designed to improve school management (e.g. increased clarity of rules and rule enforcement, strategies to increase student feeling of belonging); normative education (Hansen & Graham 1991); the Child Development Project a classroom management intervention also involving family homeworking and 'community building' activities (Battistich et al 1996); and STATUS -Student Training Through Urban Strategies (Gottfredson 1990), which regrouped 'high risk' students within the school and involved a law-related curriculum. 'Ineffective strategies' are defined by Gottfredson as counselling, recreational alternatives, information, fear arousal, moral appeals and affective education.

Gottfredson (1996) notes that 94% of the 149 studies reviewed were multi-component in the sense that they used more than one major type of programme activity, and that 40% used four or more types of activity. Many of the school-based programmes included both an instruction curriculum <u>and</u> 'environment' components designed to alter classroom management or change the "normative climate" of the school.

Finally, Lister-Sharp et al (1999) examined interventions using a "health promoting schools approach", defined in the review as activity in three domains: school ethos and environment, curriculum, and links with family and community. There was significant evidence from one study (the Wessex Healthy Schools Award study) that a health promoting schools approach could have a positive effect on smoking by older adolescent boys. The variability of intervention and evaluation methods in this emerging field made it difficult to draw firm conclusions about effectiveness. Lister-Sharp and colleagues also examined parental involvement in programmes. They found that parental involvement appeared to increase effectiveness slightly, but as the interventions involving parents tended also to be complex multi-component interventions, there may have been other confounding influences.

Conclusions

As this section has shown, there is no single agreed conceptual framework for describing, analysing and comparing different theoretical bases for drug education. Most programmes draw on a mix of (often poorly articulated) theories, and most reviews, as has been shown, do not compare different theories but hybrid approaches combining theory, content and teaching

style. This makes it difficult to unpack the key elements of an effective approach. Nevertheless, some conclusions can be drawn regarding approach:

- a) Interactive drug education programmes involving a high degree of student-to-student interaction and active learning are nearly always more effective than Non-interactive programmes. There is strong evidence for this conclusion.
- b) Drug education programmes adopting knowledge/information and affective approaches are generally ineffective or less effective than other approaches at influencing drug use behaviour. There is reasonably strong evidence for this conclusion, but it is important to note that reviewers vary widely in what they mean by both knowledge/information and affective approaches. Indeed, information provision and some aspects of the affective approach are found in effective programmes. The key factor is perhaps that programmes relying *only* on these approaches without a proven theoretical basis, a high degree of interactivity and coverage of drug-specific influences and skills are unlikely to change behaviour.
- c) Drug education programmes adopting life skills, social influences, resistance skills or normative approaches are more effective than programmes not adopting these approaches. There is strong evidence for this conclusion. Programmes adopting these approaches derive from social cognitive theory and to a lesser extent problem behaviour theory, and target individual, peer and social influences on drug use. The theoretical mechanisms by which these approaches are assumed to work have been tested. These analyses have indicated that normative education in particular is an important mediator of drug education effects, and should be included in drug education programmes.
- d) Drug education programmes which are multi-component in nature and/or which target young people's environment – their school, family or community - are possibly more effective than those which are single-component in nature and which primarily target the individual. There is moderate evidence for this conclusion. However, there have been too few studies to assess which mix of components is the most effective: for example, is a school curriculum plus a parent programme better than a school curriculum plus media campaign? Environmental interventions which target the school teaching environment rather than the individual child have the advantage of also being effective at preventing other behaviours such as delinquency and school disaffection. The evidence base for whole school, or health promoting school, approaches is still evolving, and they are difficult to evaluate, although one study to date has shown effects on smoking.

The above generalisations are helpful in identifying the *types* of approaches which should be implemented in drug education, but not in identifying specific effective programmes. Table 3.3 over identifies programmes which have been found to be effective in two or more reviews, together with an indicator of their approach; where a programme is categorised differently by different reviewers, key terms used by all reviewers are listed. This is not intended to be an exhaustive or definitive list, as several reviews do not identify effective programmes.

	Table 3.3: Selected programm	nes identified as effectiv	ive in two or more reviews
--	------------------------------	----------------------------	----------------------------

Authors and programme name	Key features
Biglan 2000	Social influences, community
Project SIXTEEN	
Biglan et al 1987	Social influences, social reinforcement
Botvin et al 1990, Botvin et al 1995, Botvin et al 1997,	Comprehensive life skills, social influences
Botvin et al 2000, Botvin et al 2001	
Life Skills Training	
Caplan 1992	Social and life skills
Positive Youth Development Program	
Clarke 1986	Social influences, knowledge
Elder 1993, Eckhardt 1997	Social influences
Project SHOUT	
Ellickson et al 1993a, 1993b, Ellickson & Bell 1990	Normative education, resistance skills
Project ALERT	
Gilchrist 1987	Social influences, social competence
Gliksman 1983	Knowledge
Hansen & Graham 1991	Normative education
AAPT	
Hansen 1988	Normative education
Project SMART A	
Horan & Williams 1982	Assertiveness
Pentz et al 1989, Johnson et al 1990, Mackinnon et al	Social influences, resistance skills, multi-component
1991, Pentz & Valente 1993	
Project STAR (Midwestern Prevention Project)	
Schinke et al 1988, Schinke et al 1986, Schinke et al	Refusal skills, tailored for Native American
2000	population
Shope et al 1996	Refusal skills
Sussman et al 1995, Sussman et al 1998, Sussman et al	Comprehensive, multi-component, social influences,
1997	life skills
Project TND (Towards No Drug Abuse)	
Vartiainen et al 1990, 1998	Community, multi-component
North Karelia Project	

3.3 Who should deliver drug education?

Seven of the systematic reviews and meta-analyses compared different drug education delivery personnel in terms of effectiveness. Their conclusions, and the basis for these conclusions, are summarised in Table 3.4.

Personnel		
Authors	Delivery styles and methods compared	Conclusions
Bangert- Drowns 1988	Peer delivery vs. adult-delivery	Peer delivery was associated with higher effect sizes but the difference was not statistically significant.
Cuijpers 2002b	Peer-delivery vs. adult delivery.	Peer-delivered programmes are more effective in the short term than the same programmes delivered by adults, but at one and two year follow up there is no difference.
Gottfredson & Wilson 2003	Delivery agent: teachers, peers, police, health professionals, others.	No relationship between delivery agent and effectiveness. Analysis of a subset of programmes suggests programmes delivered only by peers are more effective than those delivered by peers plus teachers.
Lister-Sharp	No statistical comparison of	Alcohol and smoking programmes including peer-led

 Table 3.4: Conclusions from Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses Regarding Programme Delivery

 Personnel

et al 1999	different delivery styles and methods, but delivery features are discussed in narrative synthesis.	components appear more effective than non-peer programmes. For drugs programmes, peer involvement appears to be no more or less effective
Rooney & Murray 1996	Various programme variables including programme leader.	than no peer involvement. Delivery by untrained same-age peer leaders is one of the factors associated with increased programme
Tobler & Stratton 1997	Non-interactive vs Interactive (see table 3.1 above for full breakdown). Delivery agent: teacher, peer, health professional, other adult.	effectiveness, but so is delivery by a trained teacher. Teachers and peers are equally effective at delivering Interactive programmes, but slightly less (although not significantly so) effective than 'mental health clinicians'. For non-interactive programmes there are no differences in effectiveness between different delivery personnel.
Tobler et al 2000	Non-interactive vs. Interactive (see Table 3.1 above for full breakdown). Delivery agent: teacher, peer, health professional, other adult.	Health professionals appear to be more effective delivery agents than peers, and peers appear to be more effective than teachers, in larger programmes, but there is no difference between agents in smaller programmes.

In addition, a recent UK literature review has examined the role of external contributors in school drug, alcohol and tobacco education (White et al 2004). Although not purporting to be a fully systematic review, the review was carried out in a systematic manner and is comprehensive in scope. Its findings are also discussed below.

An unclear picture emerges from the reviews regarding the most effective delivery agents for drug education. Two of the reviews suggest that peer delivery improves the effectiveness of programmes (Bangert-Drowns 1988, Cuijpers 2002b) and one suggests that 'peer-led' components improve the effectiveness of alcohol and tobacco programmes but not drugs programmes (Lister-Sharp et al 1999). One review finds no major difference between delivery agents (Gottfredson & Wilson 2003), one finds that both trained teachers and untrained peers are associated with greater effectiveness (Rooney & Murray 1996), and two find that health professionals are more effective for some programmes (Tobler & Stratton 1997, Tobler et al 2000).

Gottfredson & Wilson (2003) found no differences in effect sizes for programmes according to delivery by teachers, peers or police. They note that in practice many programmes were delivered by more than one sort of personnel. More detailed analysis suggested that programmes delivered by peers-only had the highest effects, but that this superiority disappeared if peers taught the programme alongside teachers.

Tobler suggests that the concept of interactivity might help reconcile these different findings. Noting that interactive programmes are consistently more effective than non-interactive programmes (see 3.2.1 above), she suggests that it is the opportunity to interact with one's peers, in groupwork and discussion, which is a key element in programme effectiveness. This may explain why peer-led programmes are sometimes found to be more effective – because they by default offer this opportunity – but a programme led by non-peers might, according to Tobler's theory, be nonetheless effective if it provides sufficient peer interactivity. She suggests (1997) that interactive programmes depend on participation by everyone, preferably in small groups, and that "without extra leaders to form small groups, the adolescents can only interact a few times and the essential part of the interactive programme is missing – that is, active involvement, exchange and validation of ideas with their peers" (p.118). This suggests that the main value of peers may be that they allow more

groupwork to take place by adding extra bodies to the classroom. McBride (2003) echoes this, suggesting that interaction with peers, rather than delivery by peers, may be more important. However, Gottfredson & Wilson (2003) found that peer-alone programmes were superior to those in which peers and teachers taught together – the involvement of teachers cancelled out the peer benefit. This suggests that the opportunity to interact with peers may not in and of itself explain the apparent superiority of peer delivery.

Overall, it is difficult to draw firm conclusions from the reviews on this question, because results are likely to be strongly confounded by programme type. A programme designed for delivery by peers, or peer involvement, is likely to be predicated on a particular theoretical approach to drug education (such as social influences), and any comparison with a programme delivered by a different agent may reflect more fundamental programme differences. Quality of implementation and support for implementation are also important confounding factors. Tobler's findings that mental health clinicians were more effective at delivering interactive drug education than teachers may have reflected differences in training and experience with a particular programme – the mental health clinicians may well have been trained in a particular intervention for the purpose of a study – rather than the general skill or suitability of one type of personnel rather than another for delivering drug education. Coggans et al's (2003) review of the effectiveness of Life Skills Training found that implementation quality was an important contributor to programme effect; both teachers and peers could produce desired effects with the programme if trained and if they delivered it to a high standard.

Surprisingly little attention has been directed towards investigating **teacher** effectiveness in drug education: for example, reviews have compared teachers with peers and with external contributors, but have not examined basic questions such as whether drug education is more effectively delivered 'inhouse' (ie. by school staff) or by external contributors, nor whether some sorts of teachers (eg. health education specialists) are more effective than others.

Another facet of drug education delivery largely neglected by reviews is **credibility**. The perceived credibility, in the eyes of students, of the person delivering drug education is likely to be strongly related to programme impact; young people are more likely to engage with a programme and be responsive to learning from it if they perceive the deliverer as a reliable and trusted source (Stead et al 2001, MacKintosh et al 2001, O'Connor et al 1998, Anguelov et al 1999). Again, this may explain why peers are sometimes found to be more effective than teachers and sometimes not. It also suggests that selection of the 'right' drug educator should take into account not only age, background and relationship to students, but also the perceived credibility and trustworthiness of that educator (which may be unrelated to any of the previous factors).

White et al's (2004) review of the role of 'external contributors' in school drug education finds that the evidence on this issue is often of poor quality, particularly British evidence. From better quality studies they conclude that peers can be effective drug education deliverers; they also note that *being* a peer educator can have beneficial effects, and may be a cost effective intervention for high risk young people. They found evidence that peers, nurses, health educators, guest experts and older mentors, when delivering "intense, structured educational packages", could have small but long term impacts on behaviour. They do not find evidence that the police delivering DARE and similar programmes are effective, although they suggest the police can be used in a supplementary role, providing their expertise is 'mapped onto' the aims and content of drug education planned by the

school. Several gaps in the evidence base are identified by the review, including: little evidence on how the contributions of external visitors are integrated into the broader school curriculum; limited information on the delivery style used by external visitors; and no research examining whether particular messages are better delivered by particular external visitors.

Evidence on the impact of training on drug education delivery is somewhat inconsistent in the reviews. However, evaluations of individual programmes (McBride et al 2002, Phelps et al 1994) and other studies (eg. Allott & Paxton 2000) find that training teachers and other implementers in how to deliver drug education programmes enhances knowledge, confidence and skills. Training which 'models' the curriculum can reduce variability between individual teachers in how they interpret written instructions (McBride et al 2002).

Conclusions

There is reasonably strong evidence that peers should be involved in the delivery of drug education, but insufficient evidence to state whether they should be the sole deliverers, as some reviews claim. As Lister-Sharp et al (1999) express it, "programmes in which peers were involved were more likely to be successful than those in which they were not, but peer involvement did not guarantee success" (p.50). There is also evidence that trained teachers and health professionals can be effective. The effectiveness of a particular delivery agent is likely to be strongly bound up with programme type, amount of training, programme implementation quality and the perceived credibility of the deliverer in the eyes of students participating in the programme.

3.4 Is there a relationship between duration or intensity of drug education and effectiveness?

Eight of the systematic reviews and meta-analyses examined whether the duration and intensity of drug education programmes influence effectiveness. Their conclusions are summarised in Table 3.5.

Authors	Comparisons	Conclusions
Bruvold 1993	Various programme variables including intensity (number of hours)	Larger effect sizes were associated sometimes with less intensity (9 or fewer sessions) and sometimes with higher intensity (10 or more sessions).
Cuijpers 2002a	Various programme variables including addition of booster sessions.	Unclear whether boosters increase or decrease the effectiveness of programmes.
Gottfredson & Wilson 2003	Programme duration.	No relationship between duration and effectiveness.
Rooney & Murray 1996	Various programme variables including programme duration.	Larger short-term effects were associated with fewer sessions (10 or fewer) but a longer delivery period (more than 2 months). Larger long-term effects were associated with delivery over a short period (less than two months) or booster sessions.
Tobler 1986	Various programme variables including intensity (number of hours).	No relationship overall between programme intensity and effect, but different 'modalities' of programmes (e.g. knowledge, peer programmes) displayed differential effects at

 Table 3.5: Conclusions from Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses Regarding the Relationship between

 Programme Duration and Intensity and Effectiveness.

		different levels of programme intensity. For some categories, effectiveness increased with greater intensity.
Tobler & Stratton 1997	Various programme variables including intensity (number of hours).	Programme intensity was generally not related to effectiveness. The mean intensity of programmes reviewed was 10 hours.
Tobler et al 2000	Various programme variables including intensity (length).	Higher intensity (longer) Interactive programmes appear to be more effective than lower intensity (shorter) Interactive programmes.
White & Pitts 1998	No statistical comparisons were made, but features of programmes found to be effective are discussed.	A majority of effective programmes were intense (comprising 10 or more sessions and usually also booster sessions). However, a number of intense programmes were also ineffective. Programme intensity appeared to increase but not guarantee effectiveness.

In addition, a ninth review (Thomas 2004) did not compare number of sessions and boosters, but noted that the Hutchinson Smoking Prevention Project, which was ineffective, included more sessions than any previous study, suggesting that number of sessions may not be an important mediating variable.

An unclear picture emerges from the reviews. Three reviews found no relationship between overall programme duration and effectiveness. One found that more intense (longer) programmes were more effective. Three found that longer programmes were sometimes more effective and that shorter programmes were sometimes more effective. In one the results were unclear.

'Booster' sessions – lessons delivered months or years after a programme in order to repeat and refresh its messages – have been assumed to be an important ingredient of effective programmes. Although the reviews here provide some support for this view, the evidence is not consistent. A similar conclusion was reached by Coggans et al's (2003) review of Life Skills Training, which found little empirical support for the assumption that boosters enhanced the impact of the programme.

Conclusions

There is no clear relationship between effectiveness and overall programme duration, intensity or number of sessions. It is likely that programme design and implementation quality are as or more important than length of programme or number of lessons: a very intensive but theoretically unsound or badly taught programme is unlikely to be effective. Nevertheless, reviews agree that programmes should be of 'sufficient' length and intensity to achieve change; no reviews recommend ad hoc single sessions, for example. On average, evaluated drug education programmes have comprised around ten sessions, often with follow-up sessions the following year.

3.5 Should drug education programmes target single drugs or all drugs?

Drug education programmes can focus on one single drug or on several drugs. Another important question, therefore, is whether a single or generic focus should be adopted, ie. is it easier to influence smoking through a tobacco-only programme or through a generic programme targeting all drugs? Several of the reviews examine both single-focus and generic-focus programmes but do not examine whether they are differentially effective (e.g. Lister-Sharp et al 1999, White & Pitts 1998, Thomas 2004, Rundall & Bruvold 1988, Bruvold 1993). Foxcroft et al's (2004) review of alcohol prevention interventions reports that "whether interventions focused on alcohol alone, or alcohol as one of a number of drugs, appeard to have no effect on outcome in the studies reviewed" (p.11 of 69), although no data are presented to illustrate this.

Three reviews specifically examined whether single-focus or generic-focus programmes were more effective (Tobler & Stratton 1997, Tobler et al 2000, Rooney & Murray 1996), while one (Werch & Owen 2002) examined factors associated with *in*effectiveness. The results are summarised in Table 3.6 below.

Authors	Comparisons	Conclusions
Rooney &	Compared tobacco use outcomes	Tobacco-only focus programmes tended to be less
Murray 1996	from:	effective than the other two types of programme, both in
	 tobacco-only programmes 	the short and long term.
	- tobacco, alcohol and drugs	
	programmes	
	- generic health programmes	
Tobler &	Compared general effectiveness	Effect sizes were similar for single focus and generic
Stratton 1997	of:	programmes across the whole set of programmes.
	 tobacco-only programmes 	Among the interactive programmes, tobacco-only
	 alcohol-only programmes 	programmes were slightly more effective than alcohol-
	- generic programmes	only and generic programmes. Among the non-
		interactive programmes, generic programmes were
		slightly more effective than single focus programmes.
Tobler et al	Compared general effectiveness	Overall, tobacco-only programmes were slightly more
2000	of:	effective than alcohol-only, generic and other
	 tobacco-only programmes 	programmes.
	 alcohol-only programmes 	
	- generic (all drugs) programmes	When the desired outcome was a reduction in smoking
	- other programmes (not defined)	specifically, tobacco-only programmes were generally
		more effective than generic programmes.
	Compared tobacco outcomes for:	
	 tobacco-only programmes 	When the desired outcome was a reduction in alcohol
	- generic programmes	use specifically, neither type of programme was
		consistently superior.
	Compared alcohol outcomes for:	
	 alcohol-only programmes 	
	- generic programmes	
Werch &	Identified features associated with	Generic programmes appeared to result in more negative
Owen 2002	programme ineffectiveness.	effects on alcohol use than programmes focusing only
		on alcohol

Table 3.6: Conclusions from Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses Regarding Single and Generic Drug Focus

Rooney & Murray (1996) examined tobacco outcomes from 131 programmes, 63% of which had a tobacco-only focus; 30% focussed on tobacco, alcohol and drugs, and 8% were generic health programmes. Regression analyses indicated that smaller short-term effects were found with tobacco-only programmes than with wider focus programmes, which tended to be more effective. When longer-term effects were examined, wider focus programmes again tended to be more effective than single focus programmes. All three types of programmes examined in the review (social influences, resistance skills, social skills) were equally effective where the intervention had a tobacco-only focus, but social influences programmes were more effective than the other two types when the intervention had a wider focus.

Tobler & Stratton (1997) examined whether programmes focusing on a single drug - tobacco only or alcohol only - were more effective than programmes with a generic substance focus. (The effect size for the generic programmes was calculated by averaging across tobacco, alcohol, cannabis and other drugs.) Across all 120 programmes, effect sizes were largely similar for both single-focus and generic programmes. Interactive tobacco-only and generic programmes were more effective than non-interactive tobacco-only and generic programmes; both interactive and non-interactive alcohol-only programmes were similarly effective. In the high quality set of 56 programmes, interactive tobacco-only programmes were slightly more effective than interactive alcohol-only and generic programmes. Non-interactive generic programmes were slightly more effective than non-interactive tobacco-only and alcohol-only programmes, both of which had negative effects.

Tobler et al (2000) reviewed 207 programmes, of which 36% targeted tobacco only, 25% targeted alcohol, 34% targeted all drugs, and 5% had an 'other' focus (not defined). Tobler reports that, overall, programmes targeting tobacco only had slightly greater effects than programmes targeting alcohol only and generic and 'other' programmes. A similar pattern was found in a subset of 93 high quality programmes. In the total set, interactive tobacco-only programmes were more effective than non-interactive tobacco-only programmes. However, interactive and non-interactive alcohol-only programmes were similarly effective. In the high quality set of 73 high quality programmes, however, interactive tobacco-only programmes were similarly effective, while interactive tobacco-only programmes were more effective than non-interactive alcohol-only programmes. As in the total set, interactive generic programmes were more effective than non-interactive alcohol-only programmes. As in the total set, interactive generic programmes were more effective than non-interactive alcohol-only programmes were more effective than non-interactive alcohol-only programmes. As in the total set, interactive generic programmes were more effective than non-interactive alcohol-only programmes. As in the total set, interactive generic programmes were more effective than non-interactive tobacco-only programmes were more effective than non-interactive alcohol-only programmes.

Additional analysis specifically examined tobacco outcomes, comparing tobacco-only programmes with generic programmes to assess whether tobacco use is more effectively prevented within a generic programme or a tobacco-only programme. Interactive programmes with a tobacco-only focus were more effective than interactive generic programmes at reducing tobacco use. Among the non-interactive programmes, tobacco-only and generic programmes had similar levels of effect on tobacco use.

Similar analyses for alcohol outcomes found that, among the interactive programmes, alcohol-only and all-drugs programmes had similar levels of effect on alcohol use. Among the non-interactive programmes, alcohol-only programmes were more effective than generic programmes when the full set of studies was analysed. When the high quality subset was analysed, however, non-interactive generic programmes were slightly more effective than non-interactive alcohol-only programmes.

Werch & Owen (2002) examined programme factors associated with *negative* effects (ie. *increases* in substance use). Generic programmes (those addressing all substances) appeared to result in more negative effects on alcohol use than programmes focusing only on alcohol.

Conclusions

It is difficult to draw any firm conclusions from these reviews. There is evidence from two reviews suggesting that tobacco-only programmes may be more effective than wider focus programmes, and from one review suggesting the opposite; one review suggests that generic programmes are more likely to have harmful effects on alcohol use than alcohol-only programmes. McBride suggests that programmes should focus on a single drug rather than generic drug use, but this recommendation is drawn from a limited pool of studies. Werch & Owen suggest that generic programmes may be less effective than single drug programmes because they risk making some drugs appear less harmful than others (and therefore safe to try). Certainly the messages will be more complex in generic programmes, particularly if the programme simultaneously promotes a harm reduction/moderation message for alcohol and a prevention message for tobacco and illicit drugs.

3.6 Is drug education more effective at specific ages?

Seven reviews have examined the grade level/s or age group at which drug education programmes are targeted in order to assess whether they are more effective at specific ages. Their conclusions are summarised in Table 3.7.

 Table 3.7: Conclusions from Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses Regarding Effectiveness at Different Age/Grade Levels

Authors	Comparisons	Conclusions
Bruvold 1993	Various programme variables were examined including grade level targeted by the programme (below grade 9 vs. grade 9 and higher).	Larger effect sizes were always associated with targeting a higher grade level (grade nine or higher)
Bangert- Drowns 1988	Various programme variables were examined including age of participants.	No relationship with effectiveness was reported. Not clear if this is because no relationship was found, or because of gaps in reporting.
Gottfredson & Wilson 2003	Various programme variables were examined including age.	Programmes delivered to middle/junior high school students were slightly more effective than programmes delivered to younger or older age groups.
Rooney & Murray 1996	Various programme variables including age	Programmes targeting grade 6 and below tended to be more effective.
Tobler 1986	Various programme variables including grade level.	Programme effectiveness did not differ by grade level (grade 6-9 vs. grade 9-12)
Tobler et al 2000	Various programme variable including school level.	Programmes targeted at elementary and junior high schools had similar effect sizes.
Wilson et al 2001	Various programme variables including school level.	School level (early elementary, late elementary, middle/junior high) was not a significant predictor of effect size.

Four reviews found little clear relationship between age/grade and effectiveness. Tobler (1986) found that programme effectiveness did not differ by grade level when programmes targeting grade 6-9 were compared with those targeting grade 9-12, and Tobler et al (2000) found that programmes targeted at elementary and junior high schools had similar effect sizes. Wilson et al's (2001) regression analysis found that school level – early elementary, late elementary, middle/junior high – was not a significant predictor of effect size. Bangert-Drowns (1988) examined grade level as an intervention variable but did not report any relationships with effectiveness. It is not clear whether this was because none was found or because not all results were reported in the review.

Three reviews found different results. Gottfredson & Wilson (2003) found that programmes targeting middle/junior high school pupils appeared to be slightly more effective than those targeting younger or older age groups. The authors suggest that the variations in follow-up period may have confounded this result, as programmes targeting younger pupils tend to be followed up for longer (allowing more time for effects to wear off). Regression analysis to

explore this possible confounding suggested that length of follow-up period did appear to influence effect size; in other words, programmes delivered to middle/junior high school students <u>did</u> appear to be slightly more effective than programmes delivered to younger children. Rooney & Murray (1996) found that programmes targeting a younger age group (grade 6 and below) tended to be more effective. Finally, Bruvold (1993) found that larger effect sizes were always associated with targeting a higher grade level (nine or higher).

Conclusions

Overall it does not seem that drug education is more effective at particular ages or grade levels. However, it is important to note that desired effects are likely to vary at different ages, as is the ability of a study to detect an impact (it is difficult, for example, to assess behaviour change in a cohort of young people who are too young to have started experimenting in sizeable numbers). Nevertheless, the evidence from these reviews suggests that there is no good reason to restrict drug education to particular ages, and that drug education should be expected to achieve age-appropriate effects at all ages.

Other commentators endorse the teaching of drug education at primary ages (eg. Lloyd et al 2000). Lloyd et al (2000) suggest that, in early years drug education, skills to identify feelings and communicate these to others should play an important part as well as knowledge about drugs.

3.7 Other features of effective drug education

Reviews have also examined other features of drug education, including programme size, programme targeting strategy, evaluation and cultural relevance.

Although this was not examined systematically in reviews, at least two reviews suggest that drug education programmes which are implemented to a higher and more consistent quality produce better effects (White & Pitts 1998, Coggans et al 2003). There has been a tendency in reviews and studies to focus on outcomes rather than processes of delivery, although it is becoming more common for evaluations now to examine implementation as well as impact.

Tobler et al (1999, 2000) examined the relationship between programme size (the number of students participating in a drug education programme) and effectiveness. Smaller Interactive programmes tended to be more effective than larger Interactive programmes, while Non-interactive programmes tended to be similarly (in)effective, whatever their size. Tobler et al suggest that Interactive programmes may suffer in delivery quality when delivered on a large scale, while Non-interactive programmes, because they are likely to be more didactic and standardised in delivery, are possibly unaffected by scale.

Bangert-Drowns (1988) found that more recent programmes tended to be more effective than earlier programmes, suggesting an improvement over time in quality.

McBride (2003) suggested that programmes should be meaningful and interesting to target groups, and based on their drug education needs as assessed through surveys and techniques such as 'Draw and Write'. The hypothesis that drug education programmes are more effective if designed to be culturally appropriate has not been systematically examined in reviews, but there is evidence from two series of studies that programmes specifically tailored to urban ethnic minority and Native American populations respectively are more effective

with these groups than general population-targeted programmes (Botvin 1995b, Schinke et al 1988, Shinke et al 2000).

Gottfredson & Wilson (2003) and Wilson et al (2001) examined whether selectively-targeted programmes (those targeting high risk young people) were more effective than universal programmes (those targeting the whole population in a school or year group). Both found modest evidence that selective programmes targeting high risk young people tended to be more effective with these groups than universal programmes. The authors suggest that this may be because it is harder to change a low-occurring behaviour in a general population, therefore effects are more easily detectable in a high risk group.

Wilson et al (2001) found that better evaluated programmes tended to produce better results, but this may reflect the heightened attention to implementation quality found in a trial, as well as the potentially greater ability of a methodologically high quality study to detect change.

3.8 Discussion and conclusions

• What programme approaches are most effective?

There is no single agreed conceptual framework for describing, analysing and comparing different theoretical bases for drug education. Most programmes draw on a mix of (often poorly articulated) theories, and most reviews, as has been shown, do not compare different theories but hybrid approaches combining theory, content and teaching style. This makes it difficult to unpack the key elements of an effective approach. Nevertheless, some conclusions can be drawn regarding approach:

- Interactive drug education programmes involving a high degree of student-to-student interaction and active learning are nearly always more effective than Non-interactive programmes. There is strong evidence for this conclusion.
- Drug education programmes adopting knowledge/information and affective approaches are generally ineffective or less effective than other approaches at influencing drug use behaviour. There is reasonably strong evidence for this conclusion, but it is important to note that reviewers vary widely in what they mean by both knowledge/information and affective approaches. Indeed, information provision and some aspects of the affective approach are found in effective programmes. The key factor is perhaps that programmes relying *only* on these approaches without a proven theoretical basis, a high degree of interactivity and coverage of drug-specific influences and skills are unlikely to change behaviour.
- Drug education programmes adopting life skills, social influences, resistance skills or normative approaches are more effective than programmes not adopting these approaches. There is strong evidence for this conclusion. Programmes adopting these approaches derive from social cognitive theory and to a lesser extent problem behaviour theory, and target individual, peer and social influences on drug use. The theoretical mechanisms by which these approaches are assumed to work have been tested. These analyses have indicated that normative education in particular is an important mediator of drug education effects, and should be included in drug education programmes.

• Drug education programmes which are multi-component in nature and/or which target young people's environment – their school, family or community - are possibly more effective than those which are single-component in nature and which primarily target the individual. There is moderate evidence for this conclusion. However, there have been too few studies to assess which mix of components is the most effective: for example, school plus media or school plus parent? Environmental interventions have the advantage of also being effective at preventing other behaviours such as delinquency and school disaffection. The evidence base for whole school, or health promoting school, approaches is still evolving, and they are difficult to evaluate, although one study to date has shown effects on smoking.

Who should deliver drug education?

There is reasonably strong evidence that peers should be involved in the delivery of drug education, but insufficient evidence to state whether they should be the sole deliverers, as some reviews claim. There is also evidence that trained teachers and health professionals can be effective. The effectiveness of a particular delivery agent is likely to be strongly bound up with programme type, amount of training, programme implementation quality and the perceived credibility of the deliverer in the eyes of students participating in the programme.

• Is there a relationship between duration or intensity of drug education and effectiveness?

There is no clear relationship between effectiveness and overall programme duration, intensity or number of sessions. It is likely that programme design and implementation quality are as or more important than length of programme or number of lessons: a very intensive but theoretically unsound or badly taught programme is unlikely to be effective. Nevertheless, reviews agree that programmes should be of 'sufficient' length and intensity to achieve change; no reviews recommend ad hoc single sessions, for example. On average, evaluated drug education programmes have comprised around ten sessions, often with follow-up sessions the following year.

Should drug education target single drugs or adopt a generic approach?

The evidence on this is unclear. Two reviews suggest that tobacco-only programmes may be more effective than wider focus programmes, and one review suggests the opposite; one review suggests that generic programmes are more likely to have harmful effects on alcohol use than alcohol-only programmes. Generic programmes may be less effective than single drug programmes because they risk making some drugs appear less harmful than others (and therefore safe to try). Certainly the messages will be more complex in generic programmes, particularly if the programme simultaneously promotes a harm reduction/moderation message for alcohol and a prevention message for tobacco and illicit drugs.

Is drug education more effective at specific ages?

Overall it does not seem that drug education is more effective at particular ages or grade levels. However, it is important to note that desired effects are likely to vary at different ages, as is the ability of a study to detect an impact (it is difficult, for example, to assess behaviour change in a cohort of young people who are too young to have started experimenting in sizeable numbers). Nevertheless, the evidence from these reviews suggests that there is no good reason to restrict drug education to particular ages, and that drug education should be expected to achieve age-appropriate effects at all ages.

Other features

•

Reviews have also suggested that drug education programmes are likely to be more effective if implemented to a high quality, although more attention is needed to the process of delivery in drug education studies and reviews. Drug education may also be more effective with high risk groups if it is specifically targeted at those groups (rather than at whole school or year group populations).

Drug education is likely to be more effective if relevant and meaningful to target groups, nd tailored to their needs. Culturally appropriate interventions are likely to be more effective with specific ethnic and cultural groups.

4 DO DRUG EDUCATION GUIDANCE AND PRACTICE REFLECT THE EVIDENCE BASE?

This final section of the review examines the extent to which drug education guidance and actual classroom practice reflect the evidence base examined in the previous sections.

The first section, 4.1, examines current recommendations regarding drug education in schools, focusing particularly on Scottish guidance documents. Key recommendations are summarised, and the extent to which they reflect the evidence base, either implicitly or explicitly, is discussed. Section 4.2 examines studies of actual drug education practice and assesses the extent to which practice reflects both the evidence base and official guidance.

4.1 Drug education guidance

The main policy context for drug education in Scotland is provided by:

- The Education (National Priorities) (Scotland) Order 2000
- Improving Health in Scotland: The challenge. Scottish Executive 2003
- Tackling Drugs in Scotland 1999

Of these, Tackling Drugs in Scotland is the most explicit about drug education. For each of four priority aims (young people, communities, treatment and availability) TDS lists 'objectives' and 'action priorities'. Drug education is listed as contributing to the young people aim: *"To help young people resist drug misuse in order to achieve their full potential in society."* Three of the six objectives under this aim refer to drug education:

- (i) Establish a consistent, coordinated, evidence-based approach to drug education, prevention and harm reduction which takes account of individual and community needs.
- (ii) Implement education strategies and initiatives and provide public knowledge which increase knowledge and promote avoidance of drug misuse.
- (iii) Ensure that every school pupil in Scotland has effective drug education including accurate and up-to-date information on the consequences of drug misuse.

The other three objectives refer to reducing incidents of misusing, promoting alternative lifestyles and provision for vulnerable groups including school excludees.

Ten action priorities include: "Every school to provide appropriate drug education for all pupils in line with national and education authority advice"; "every school ... to have an effective welfare policy on the management of incidents of drug misuse"; and "effective training of teachers." The paper also promises the introduction of revised curriculum advice to "[reflect] good topical evidence of the most effective approaches."

The most recent SEED Annual Survey of Drug Education (Scottish Executive National Statistics 2003) states that drug education must include coverage of: "safe use of medicine, alcohol, tobacco, solvents and controlled drugs. All drug education has to take account of the

age, stage and maturity of the children involved and it is accepted that education on controlled drugs may not be appropriate until later in primary school". The report also states that "For drug education to be in line with national advice, it must be provided to every pupil and provide pupils with continuity and progression in their learning". 'Continuity and progression' means that each pupil receives drug education "at several stages during their time at a particular school". The survey also lists four documents as constituting national guidance on drug education (SE National Statistics 2003). They are:

- 5-14 national guidelines on health education (Learning and Teaching Scotland, 2002a).
- How Good is our School? Performance Indicator 1.2 Quality of course or programme. HM Inspectorate of Education, 1996 (HMI 2001)
- A Route to Health Promotion (Aberdeen City Council, Health Education Board for Scotland, HMI Audit Unit 1999).
- HELP UP-DATE on drug and nutrition education, LT Scotland Curriculum File No 9. (Learning and Teaching Scotland 1998)

More recently, these have been joined by HMIe guidance to schools on evaluating their progress towards national priorities in the areas of drug education and relationship education, *How Good is Our School? Two Health Issues: Education about Drugs/Education about Responsible Relationships and Sexuality* (2003). General health promotion advice is also provided by *Being Well – Doing Well: a framework for health promoting schools in Scotland* (2004) produced by the Scottish Health Promoting Schools Unit.

Being Well – Doing Well: a framework for health promoting schools in Scotland (Scottish Health Promoting Schools Unit 2004) does not make specific recommendations about drug education, but outlines a framework intended to create consensus on the characteristics of an effective health promoting school. Key elements of this framework include: a commitment to health promoting practices throughout the school, not just in the health education curriculum; involvement of parents and the community; an ethos oriented towards decision-making skills and a sense of responsibility; "lively and participative" learning and teaching styles; and the use of health education programmes which are in line with national advice.

There is no statutory curriculum in Scotland, unlike England, but the Scottish Executive offers guidance in the form of the 5-14 programme. Health education is included under Religious and Moral Education, which is allotted 15% of the curriculum in primary school (ages 5 to 12); the first two years of secondary school, S1 and S2, are also required to receive a general education based on the 5-14 programme.

The 5-14 National Guidelines Health Education, together with the 5-14 National Guidelines Health Education: Guide for Teachers and Managers (2002) is designed to "provide a basis for schools to use in reviewing their existing programmes for health education" (p.1). The guidelines have one "attainment outcome" – 'taking responsibility for health' - and six levels of targets from A to F which outline "how the necessary combination of knowledge, skills and attitudes can be achieved in ways that are manageable and effective" (p.1). They are structured around three health domains: physical, emotional and social health.

The overall aim of health education in schools is defined as enabling young people "to explore and clarify their beliefs, attitudes and values, develop personal and interpersonal skills, and increase their knowledge and understanding of a range of health issues" (p.3).

The guidance contains both general and specific recommendations about drug education. General recommendations include the statement that health education should be taught in a "supportive and encouraging climate" using "interactive learning and teaching approaches" (p.3). However, it is not explained that research has proved interactive approaches to be more effective in drugs education. The recommendations also emphasise the concepts of continuity and progression in drug education, with topics being revisited throughout schooling as students mature. It is recommended that drug education is taught within the context of a strategic whole school approach to health promotion. Various planning considerations are listed, including the involvement of all staff, pupils and parents in health education provision; the ability to make a planned response to incidents, and efficient management and coordination of health education and drug education.

More specific guidance concerns topics to be covered at different levels of maturity. Drug education is specifically referred to in several of the attainment targets. Specific attainment targets are outlined for each of six levels, A to F, at each of three strands – physical, emotional and social health. Drugs are specifically mentioned in five of the six physical health attainment targets (eg. 'show safe use of medicine' Level A; 'choosing not to use harmful substances' Level D; 'risk assessment on issues such as substance misuse' Level E). Other attainment targets in emotional and social health are also relevant to drug education, although the link is not explicitly made (eg. 'show safe ways of dealing with risky situations' Level C; 'recognise peer and media influences on health' Level D; 'demonstrate ways of seeking help' Level E).

The HMIe report *How Good is Our School? Two Health Issues: Education about Drugs/Education about Responsible Relationships and Sexuality* (2003) contains guidance for schools on evaluating their progress towards National Priorities. It states that effective drug education "has an important role to play in supporting all of the Scottish Executive's National Priorities for Education", most notably, through contributing to the creation of a health promoting school (National Priority 2), supporting pupils in the development of respect for self and others (4), and helping to equip them with the skills and attitudes to prosper in a changing society (5).

Ten quality indicators are highlighted to help schools evaluate their provision of drug education. They are:

- Teachers' planning of programmes and day-to-day activities
- Teaching process: range and appropriateness of teaching approaches and teacherpupil interaction
- Pupils' learning: extent to which learning environment stimulates and motivates; pace of learning; personal responsibility for learning; interaction with others
- Meeting pupils' needs: choice of task, activity, resources; provision for different abilities
- Pastoral care: ensuring care and welfare of pupils
- Personal and social development: use of planned approaches
- Links with local authority or other managing body
- Partnership with parents, School Board and community
- Organisation and use of resources
- Staff review procedures and development

The document then poses a series of questions to help schools evaluate their progress towards each indicator in drug education and relationships education. Many of the questions are general in nature. Several are concerned with broad-based principles and ethos (for example, Is learning "relevant and meaningful" to pupils? Is the learning atmosphere "supportive and non-judgemental"? Are parents encouraged to be involved?). Others are concerned with processes and procedures for, for example, selecting drug education resources, working with external agencies, and identifying training needs. Only a few are concered with the specific objectives or content of drug education. The guidance asks, for example, how well does the school take account of the "range of influences (e.g. home, social, peer and media)"? do pupils develop skills to make "responsible decisions"? Both of these questions potentially reflect assumptions that drug education should address social influences and should promote decision-making skills. However, these assumptions are not explicitly stated, nor is any reference made to the evidence base from which they might derive.

Although it is recommended that schools have clear procedures for selecting drug education resources, there is no specific guidance on which resources should be used at specific ages, nor on essential aspects of resources which should be considered (such as, for example, evidence that the resource has been evaluated and is effective; that the resource uses interactive methods; that the resource is based on relevant theory). The guidance does make the general point that schools should "consider adopting a wide spectrum of teaching approaches" such as open-ended discussion, stimulating critical thinking, encouraging expression of ideas and opinions and respecting the views of others. However, as in the 5-14 Health Education guidelines, it is not explicitly stated that interactive methods have been consistently found to be more effective in drug education and should therefore be used.

The largely broad focus, non-specific nature of the drug education questions in part reflects the document's purpose, to trigger reflection and self-appraisal at school level and to encourage schools to develop their thinking and planning around drug education. However, it is notable that the concept of evidence-based drug education – the idea that drug education should be based on what has been shown to work, rather than left to individual discretion – is largely absent, both in the HMIe guidance and in other guidance for Scotland. None of the guidance documents propose **specific objectives** for drug education as opposed to general health education aims such as 'the promotion of healthy lifestyles' and 'the development of the knowledge, skills and values to help young people make responsible health choices'. The 5-14 guidance adds that 'prevention of drug misuse' is one of the broad aims of drug education in Scottish schools, but does not articulate how (or whether) the approaches being recommended might be assumed to lead to less drug misuse.

Finally, the School Drug Safety Team Final Report (2000) contained a number of recommendations regarding the content and management of school drug education and the role of the Executive in supporting it. Several of these are concerned with strengthening the curricular position of health education and drug education, both beyond age 14 and generally. There are also several recommendations concerning how drug education is covered in teacher education, training and ongoing professional development. At a national level it is recommended that the Executive should assist schools with self-evaluation in drug education and should "[establish] key targets for drug education at the various ages and stages in schools in line with recently revised national advice on the curriculum", and that HM Inspectors should examine quality of drug education. The document also outlines some principles of drug education. These state that drug education "will be most effective" when the school has a positive ethos, has or is working towards a health-promoting environment,

and has effective partnerships with local community organisations; if it is planned for the whole school, reflects "accepted good practice in health education and PSD" and "national and local authority guidelines", and takes account of young people's experiences, knowledge and views. They also state that teachers "will always be" the main deliverers of drug education, but that external contributors may be used subject to their meeting various criteria, including being 'refereed' by experts and drug-free. Under 'Content and Delivery', they suggest that schools "consider the use of peer education and other innovative approaches"; they also suggest that drug education provide opportunities to consider and discuss "concepts and opinions", explore "perceptions and attitudes", consider and develop personal attitudes and values, assess risk, and practise skills "such as problem-solving, decision-making and assertiveness".

To what extent, then, does guidance on drug education in Scotland reflect the evidence base examined in the preceding two sections? Table 4.1 below summarises key conclusions regarding effectiveness drawn from Section 3, and compares them with official guidance statements.

Evidence-based findings	Guidance recommendations	Extent of agreement
Interactive programmes are	Interactive methods are recommended, but the	Agreement, but basis
more effective than non-	weight of evidence behind this recommendation is	in evidence could be
interactive programmes	not stated, ie. that interactive methods are	made more explicit.
	consistently more effective and non-interactive	_
	methods consistently less effective.	
Information and Affective	Implicitly covered in statements emphasising the	Partial agreement.
approaches are less effective	importance of skills as well as knowledge, values	Again, basis in
	and attitudes, but it is not stated that information-	evidence could be
	only and affective-only approaches have proven to	made more explicit.
	be ineffective and should be avoided.	
Life skills, social influences,	Not explicitly addressed in Scottish guidance,	Limited agreement.
resistance skills and normative	which simply states that drug education should	-
education approaches are	recognise peer, media and social influences on	
effective	health. Normative education and resistance skills	
	are not mentioned. DfES guidance (see text below	
	table) explicitly recommends resistance skills and	
	normative education.	
Multi-component and	Recognised in the emphasis placed on school	Agreement
environmental/system-wide	policy on substance misuse, on a consistent school	-
approaches are promising.	approach to drugs, and on involving parents.	
	Strongly recognised in the endorsement of the	
	whole school approach to health. However, other	
	elements of community and multi-component	
	interventions, such as media, are not mentioned,	
	nor are environmental strategies such as classroom	
	management (although they are potentially implied	
	in the health promoting schools approach).	
No clear consensus on who	Assumes that the main deliverers of drug education	Partial agreement.
should deliver drug education,	will be teachers, with input from external	
but evidence that peer	contributors. Peer involvement is not explicitly	
involvement is desirable	recommended.	
No clear consensus on duration	No explicit recommendations regarding the	Agreement in that no
and intensity of drug	amount of curriculum time or number of sessions	firm recommendation
education.	which should be spent on drug education.	emerges from the
		evidence base.
No clear consensus on whether	No specific recommendation but a generic	Agreement in that no
drug education is more	approach is implied. DfES guidance recommends	firm recommendation

Table 4.1: Extent of agreement between evidence and guidance

effective if substances are	that all substances are addressed in an integrated	emerges from the
programme.	programme.	evidence base.
Evidence that drug education can be effective at both primary and secondary ages.	Guidance recommends drug education continuity and progression throughout primary and secondary school.	Agreement.
Drug education is likely to be more effective where programmes are relevant to students and culturally appropriate.	Drug education should be based on assessment of pupil needs and responsive to different abilities.	Agreement.

It is clear from the table that there are many areas of agreement between the evidence and official guidance, although the guidance largely fails to emphasise the weight of evidence behind particular recommendations. For example, it is suggested that teachers use interactive methods but is not clearly stated that the effectiveness and superiority of interactive over more conventional teaching methods have been proved in drug education. On questions of duration, delivery personnel, focus and age/grade level, there is no strong consensus in the evidence base, therefore the official guidance might be considered appropriate in that it does not make explicit recommendations.

Much of the Scottish guidance concerns the process and organisation of drug education in schools. For example, it is recommended that each school has one named coordinator in each school for health education, and several of the recommendations both for health education in general and for drug education in particular concern schools' working relationship with outside bodies. These aspects of drug education tend not to have been examined in reviews, which have been largely concerned with outcomes rather than processes. However, the weight of evidence suggesting that better implemented drug education programmes are more effective supports the emphasis placed in the guidance on organisational processes and support for drug education.

The question of whether drug education should teach about substances separately or in generic programmes, is not explicitly addressed in Scottish guidance. As section 3 has shown, the evidence itself is unclear on this point, therefore a definitive recommendation may not be advisable (however, the DfES guidance for England (DfES 2004) recommends that "specific drugs are not considered in isolation but integrated within an overall programme"). However, acknowledgment of the potentially different aims and message for different substances might be expected: for example, to what extent should schools communicate harm reduction as opposed to prevention messages for certain substances, particularly alcohol? The DfES guidance touches on this in making explicit the different policy goals, at Government level, surrounding different substances to be covered in school drug education. A harm reduction approach is recommended for alcohol ("educating people about the effects of alcohol and how to reduce alcohol-related harm"). Alcohol education should begin in primary school and be revisited as pupils mature. For tobacco, the aims are more explicitly focused on prevalence reduction ("help pupils not to take up smoking and supporting those who want to stop"). The guidance does not explicitly commend either prevention or reduction for cannabis, instead stating that schools should "reinforce ... that cannabis is harmful to health and ... that possession remains a criminal offence". For VSAs, the guidance recommends "the same approach ... as for other drugs": education about risks and effects and sources of help. Specific aims are not listed for Class A drugs, although the DfES guidance notes that primary school pupils should be taught safety in relation to drugs

paraphernalia, and that at older ages the link with crime and the effects on the community should be emphasised.

Where this is least consistency between the evidence base and guidance is in relation to drug education **theory and content**. Other than in noting that peer, media and social influences on health should be recognised, the guidance makes no explicit reference to approaches based on social influences, resistance skills or normative education, and to their proven superiority over other drug education approaches. There is little recognition that different theoretical approaches to drug education exist and have been tested over many decades, resulting in a degree of consensus over which approaches work and which should be avoided.

This contrasts somewhat with the DfES guidance for England, which recommends the inclusion of resistance skills (under skills) and of normative education (under both knowledge - "prevalence and acceptability of drug use among peers" - and under attitudes - "explore media and social influences"), the two key approaches identified as effective in drug education research (see previous section). However, it does not attach particular emphasis or importance to these, giving equal emphasis to, for example, communication and coping skills, self-esteem, and attitude exploration. The DfES guidance alludes to the evidence base, stating that "Research shows that certain models of drug education can achieve modest reductions in the consumption of cannabis, alcohol and tobacco". These "models" are not subsequently defined, although the guidance goes on to recommend that, from international evidence, effective drug education programmes:

- address knowledge, skills and attitudes.
- provide developmentally appropriate and culturally sensitive information.
- Challenge misconceptions about peer drug norms. Here the guidance specifically refers to 'normative education', and notes that many young people overestimate peer prevalence.
- use interactive teaching techniques.
- involve parents/carers.

Neither English nor Scottish guidance endorses specific drug education programmes, although a range of programmes available for schools to use is listed in some of the guidance documents as well as on teacher websites. This is in stark contrast to the USA, where many of the major governmental, health and drug prevention campaigning bodies have developed their own endorsement and grading schemes to help school administrators and others identify the most effective programmes. The Substance Abuse and Mental Health Administration, part of the US Dept of Health and Human Services, has identified a number of 'Model Programs'. A guide to each programme (http://modelprograms.samhsa.gov/) has been developed, outlining its content, target population, required resources, implementation, and evidence of its effectiveness. Similar endorsement schemes are overseen by the US Dept of Education, the Centers for Disease Control, the White House Office of National Drug Control Policy, the National Middle School Association and many other national, state and academic bodies (see Petrosino 2003 for a useful summary). In part, this reflects different culture and practices between UK and USA – structured intensive packages are far more widely used in the USA, and are often aggressively marketed to schools (with the result that the most widely used programmes may not always be the ones for which there is the strongest evidence, but rather which are supported by the strongest promotional activity [Dusenbury & Falco 1997]). The official guides provide a more objective system for assessing the various claims, and help school administrators make more informed choices of materials. The proliferation of such guides in the USA may also reflect a stronger and longer-established evidence culture in prevention. Such an evidence-based culture is growing in the UK, with Cochrane and NHS HTA reviews of health promotion in schools having been recently conducted, but there appears to be a reluctance to endorse (or indeed reject) specific school programmes on the grounds of proven effectiveness.

4.2 Drug education practice

This section examines what is known about current drug education provision in Scotland, and the extent to which it reflects both official recommendations and the evidence base.

Extent of provision

The fourth annual survey on drug education in schools in Scotland (Scottish Executive National Statistics 2003) found that, in 2002/3, 99% of schools provided drug education (99% of primary and all secondary schools). All schools covered alcohol and tobacco, and 99% covered solvents, controlled drugs and safe use of medicine. The proportions were slightly lower in special schools, 99% and 97% respectively.

Overall, 94% of schools' drug education was classified as "in line with current national advice", defined as meeting all the following criteria:

- Drug education is provided to every pupil and provides pupils with continuity and progression in their learning.
- It must also include education for all of the following areas: safe use of medicine, alcohol, tobacco, solvents and controlled drugs.
- All drug education has to take account of the age, stage and maturity of the children involved
- It is accepted that education on controlled drugs may not be appropriate until later in primary school (ie. P4 onwards).

Among local authority schools, compliance with national criteria was 95%, compared with 78% among other schools. Primary schools had slightly higher compliance with national criteria than secondary schools (95% and 93% respectively); special schools' compliance was 89%.

There was variation between local authorities, with 80% or fewer of Highland, Midlothian and Stirling schools providing drug education in line with national advice compared with 90-100% of schools in other local authorities.

Over half, 56%, of the schools which provided drug education had revised their programme less than 2 years before the survey. Two fifths had last revised it between 2 and 5 years ago, and 4% more than that.

Nature of provision

A study of drug education in Scottish schools between 1996 and 1999 examined, among other issues, its content and style as reported by schools (Lowden & Powney 2000). The

study states (although no data are presented) that "the personal life skills approach dominates with the main aims being to provide pupils with key social skills and abilities to use information about drugs and promote decision-making skills concerning health" (p.9). It goes on to state that "there is no great variance or range of discrete approaches in drug education in Scottish schools which can easily be compared. Primary and secondary schools are using remarkably similar resources within a life-skills framework, interpreted by schools as providing accurate information and facilitating informed decision-making" (p.9). Information provision and the promotion of decision-making skills are perceived by "almost all the schools" as the aims of drug education in school. It is not clear whether it is the study's authors, or the schools, who define this approach as life skills. The survey does not appear to examine schools' awareness or understanding of other approaches to drug education, or the extent to which they are aware of key elements associated with effectiveness such as interactivity.

In a summary of the same study (SEED 2000), Lowden and Powney describe the dominant drug education approach in Scotland as "an evolution of the life-skills approach" whose "underlying philosophy...stresses self-esteem and empowerment as central to health promotion" (p.5). They also suggest that most schools' drug education was "resource driven rather than based on clear theories or approaches" (p.6). Again, the basis for this conclusion is unclear, as it is not evident that teachers were asked about their awareness and understanding of different approaches. A question on perceived training needs found that over half requested regular inservice updates on effective drug education and methods, suggesting a need for greater awareness in this area.

Who delivers drug education in schools

The 1996-1999 Lowden and Powney (2000) survey examined who provides drug education in schools. External personnel play a substantial role in delivering drug education: 38% of secondary schools (45% of primary schools) use local authority personnel to provide parts of drug education, 37% use local drug agencies (22% of primary schools), and 30% use nurses or doctors (21% of primary schools). By far the most common external provider is the police: 71% of secondary schools and 68% of primary schools use the police to deliver part of drug education in the classroom.

Programmes used in schools

The 1996-1999 Lowden and Powney survey reported the range of programmes and resources used in schools. In both primary and secondary schools, the most common choice of resource was a mix of resources customised from Drugwise, TACADE and materials developed in-house (25% of primary schools and 35% of secondary schools). TACADE materials (unspecified) and Drugwise ('First', 'too' and 'Drugfree') were used in both schools, to a lesser degree (between 6 and 16%); in primary schools the Police Box was also used, in 8% of schools. A range of other resources were reported including local health promotion materials, videos, It's my Life, Skills for Adolescence and Leah Betts-related materials.

The main criterion for selecting resources, according to schools, was perceived suitability for pupils' needs and abilities, followed by availability, 'concern over local drug situation' and recommendation by local authority.

Aims and approach

A qualitative study by Fitzgerald (2003) examined in more depth the actual nature of drug education in Scottish schools and teachers' perceptions of its aims and approach. Qualitative interviews were conducted with 13 respondents in 9 Grampian schools, following which an indepth case study was conducted in one school, comprising lesson observation, focus group interviews with pupils and interviews with school staff.

The study found that very few of the schools had developed their own written drug policy on drug education, reporting that they planned their drug education on the basis of existing guidelines and therefore an inhouse written policy was unnecessary. However, national guidelines were rarely mentioned, and *"in the absence of clear direction in relation to goals and key messages, confusion was widespread among teaching staff particularly in relation to difficult issues such as harm reduction"* (Fitzgerald 2003, p.4). The drug education curriculum tended to evolve unsystematically – for example, in response to a new resource becoming available, or to practical issues such as staffing. There was little involvement of pupils, parents or the community in drug education planning, and uncertainty among schools as to the value of involving these groups.

The core message of drug education was most commonly described by schools as promoting informed choice by supplying pupils with drug information "so that they could make their own choices" (p.5). Staff appeared to be aware that a 'just say no' approach would not work, but, in Fitzgerald's view, frequently provided information and messages designed specifically to support the decision not to use drugs, and sometimes used materials adopting a "scare tactics" approach. From lesson observation it was apparent that many lessons involved a low level of interactivity, relying on teacher-led discussion, worksheets, and videos, although small groupwork and class discussion were also evident.

In conclusion, Fitzgerald reports that the quality of drug education observed in the study "was considerably below best practice as defined by the research literature and current national guidelines" (p.6).

Does practice reflect official guidance and the evidence base?

From the limited number of Scottish studies to date, it is possible to assess only to a limited extent whether practice reflects official guidance and evidence. To the extent that the guidance recommends that all schools provide drug education and that this should be continuous throughout pupils' learning career, practice is in line with guidance: both primary and secondary schools do so. There is a high level of coverage of all the substances recommended in official guidance, medicines, alcohol, tobacco, solvents and controlled drugs.

Assessing the match between guidance and approach is difficult. Schools are described by Lowden and Powney (2000) as perceiving the aims of drug education to be information provision and the promotion of decision-making skills and self-esteem, although it is not clear on what this is based.

As Section 3 has demonstrated, there is limited evidence that self-esteem approaches are theoretically valid or effective. There is slightly stronger evidence for the usefulness of decision-making skills in drug education; however, it is notable that these seems to be limited awareness of the social influences approach, and particularly normative education, at school level.

Other UK studies suggest similar limited awareness of drug education theory, and indeed an uncertainty about its aims. Allott and Paxton (2000), in a small scale English survey, found that although teachers agreed that young people should be encouraged to make their own informed decisions about drugs, 42% of them were uncertain whether encouraging choice might encourage experimentation. This ambivalence may indicate a scepticism about drug education generally, or it might indicate that insufficient attention has been paid to articulating to teachers precisely how the concept of informed choice – a principle of drug education in most UK guidance – relates to drug use prevention goals. (Of course, there is a fundamental inherent tension in any drugs education which emphasises informed choice and personal responsibility for decision making but which is predicated on the notion that the choice not to take drugs is more desirable than the choice to take drugs (Hastings et al 2002). This tension is rarely acknowledged, let alone discussed and disentangled, in official guidance documents). Other studies suggest that even where a school has developed or brought in a specific drugs education programme, staff may differ in their ability to articulate the philosophy underpinning the programme (Bishop et al 2001).

It is important to contextualise findings which suggest a mismatch between drug education and drug education practice. The evidence base examined in Sections 2 and 3 derives almost exclusively from studies of individual, often highly structured programmes delivered in a relatively tightly controlled manner. In other words, the effects which have been found have been produced in a climate which bears little resemblance to how drug education is usually taught. Outwith the rigorous demands and heightened attention conferred by an intervention trial, schools' 'normal' drug education practice is likely to be substantially different in content, consistency and delivery quality compared with that reported in trials (Dusenbury et al 2003). Indeed, even in rigorous intervention studies, implementation of the evaluated programmes often falls below the ideal (Stead & Angus 2002); the discrepancy in 'real life' is likely to be even greater.

This discrepancy is not limited to Scotland or the UK, as several north American studies have shown. Gottfredson & Gottfredson (2002), in a study of normal school drug education practice, found that by no means all schools used programmes found in research to be effective. Even where schools did use an effective programme, they implemented them in an inconsistent and incomplete way. Similarly, Hansen & McNeal's (1999) observational study of drug education in practice found that even where evidence-based content such as social skills training and normative education was taught in observed lessons, it formed a very small part of the total drug education time. Ennett et al (2003) found, also in a study of normal drug education practice, that while most teachers used content found in research to be effective, less than a fifth used delivery *methods* found to be effective. They conclude that the transfer of research evidence to actual practice has been limited. This appears to be particularly the case with the highly interactive methods required for drug education to be effective (Bosworth & Sailes 1993).

In other words, the evidence base reflects an ideal, 'high fidelity', drug education delivered in the artificial context of controlled intervention studies. Nevertheless, the fact that the reality of drug education often falls short of the standards which evidence suggests it *can* attain does not mean that attempting to close the gap between evidence and practice is not worthwhile.

Some of the reasons for this gap have been explored in studies which have examined the process of drug education delivery in schools. Lack of confidence and skills in drugs issues have been identified as a major factor influencing teachers' delivery of drug education in

schools (eg. Allott & Paxton 2000, Bishop et al 2001, Miller & MacGilchrist 1996). Perceived lack of confidence and skills is particularly likely to create anxiety about using highly interactive methods such as role play (eg. Phelps et al 1994). Discomfort or unfamiliarity with recommended strategies may lead teachers to abandon them in favour of more usual non-interactive methods (Bosworth & Sailes 1993).

Delivery of drug prevention programmes is also influenced by teachers' perceptions of the purpose and nature of drug education (Fitzgerald et al 2002). A recommended programme is more likely to be appropriately implemented where it 'fits' the current beliefs and style of a teacher (Buston et al 2002). The more effective drug education programmes, with their derivation from behaviour theory and emphasis on experiential, peer-led and skills-based teaching, may represent a departure for some teachers from their usual teaching mode or their expectations of 'health education' (Perry et al 1990, Piper et al 1993, Dewit et al 1996). In schools, the use of theoretical models and evidence-based programmes may take second place to commonsense, everyday knowledge grounded in experience (MacDonald & Green 2001). Programmes which are perceived as compatible with, and helping to advance, the school's ethos and goals are more likely to be supported and implemented (Perry et al 1997).

These factors highlight the importance of communicating to schools not only that there is a strong evidence base in drug education - ie. that some approaches and programmes are more effective than others - but also *why* this is the case: ie. the ways in which they work. Teachers may be more receptive to adopting evidence-based practice if the rationale for concepts such as interactivity and social influences is better understood, and their value is demonstrated. Findings suggesting that teachers continue to lack confidence in interactive methods underlines the importance of training, not only in the delivery of specific drug education programmes but also more generally in the use of these methods across the curriculum.
5 INDICATORS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR EFFECTIVE DRUG EDUCATION

This final section of the review identifies a series of indicators and recommendations for effective drug education. The indicators derive directly from the systematic review evidence examined in Sections 2 and 3. The recommendations emerge from Section 4's examination of current guidance and practice in drug education.

Evidence-based indicators

- 1. Drug education should be highly interactive. Interactive delivery is a proven feature of effective drug education programmes. Non-interactively delivered programmes are consistently less effective.
- 2. Drug education should include but should not rely solely on information provision.
- 3. Drug education should not rely solely on 'affective' approaches designed to boost selfesteem and generic social competence. Whatever their other potentially positive effects, these approaches have proven consistently to be less effective at reducing substance use.
- 4. Drug education should include life skills elements, but not without the social influences elements listed below.
- 5. Drug education should be based on a social influences approach, specifically including resistance skills and normative education elements. Programmes based on these approaches have proven consistently to be more effective. Normative education examining and challenging perceptions of the prevalence and acceptability of drug use in particular is a significant mediator of programme effectiveness.
- 6. Drug education programmes which are part of multi-component and 'environmental' programmes are likely to be more effective than those delivered in isolation. Environmental approaches such as improved classroom management and alternative groupings of pupils are promising approaches, as are whole school/health promotion school approaches.
- 7. Peer education approaches should be considered, as peer involvement in drug education programmes is associated with increased effectiveness. Peers, teachers and other professionals can all be effective deliverers of drug education programmes providing they deliver to a high standard and are perceived as credible and trustworthy by students.
- 8. Drug education programmes should be of a sufficient length to achieve impact; longer programmes may be better than shorter programmes, but it is not entirely clear.
- 9. Both generic programmes (addressing all drugs) and single-drug programmes can be effective. If generic programmes are implemented, care needs to be taken to ensure that messages about the effects and risks of different drugs do not cause confusion or give the impression that because some drugs are particularly risky, others are safe.

- 10. Drug education should be delivered in both primary and secondary schools. There is no evidence to suggest that it is more effective at older or younger ages, although clearly the objectives and content should be age-specific.
- 11. Drug education should be relevant and socially and culturally specific to the targeted population.
- 12. Drug education programmes should be delivered to as high a quality as possible, recognising that the optimum delivery conditions which usually apply during an experimental trial are unlikely to apply during 'real world' delivery. It is difficult to specify what delivery quality standard should be attained it is likely to vary for different programmes and in different contexts. Nonetheless, better results are generally obtained when programmes are delivered to a higher quality.

Recommendations

- 1. Official guidance should emphasise the importance of using evidence-based approaches in drug education. Misconceptions about the value of certain approaches should be corrected. Schools should be discouraged from using approaches which evidence has found to be ineffective and strongly encouraged to use approaches which have been found to be effective. The reasons for the greater efficacy of these approaches for example, their theoretical basis and 'active ingredients' should be clearly communicated.
- 2. Consideration should be given to developing a list of recommended effective programmes. Programmes and materials included on the list should have been thoroughly evaluated or, *at the very least*, have been designed following evidence-based recommendations regarding approach, content and delivery style. Claims made by programme designers that their programmes are effective and evidence-based should not be taken on trust but verified independently.
- 3. National and local guidance needs to focus strongly on improving quality and consistency in drug education practice. Training and other support is needed to boost teachers' confidence and skills in using the types of interactive methods required for drug education programmes to be effective.
- 4. More research is needed to investigate the possibility that drug education is less effective at influencing alcohol use than use of tobacco and other drugs. More realistic harm reduction rather than prevention goals should be adopted for alcohol programmes.

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF STUDIES INCLUDED IN THE REVIEW

References cited in the text:

Allott R & Paxton R (2000). Drug education in primary schools: Putting policy and research into practice. *Health Education*, **100**(6): 242-251. Anguelov et al 1999

Anguelov A, Petkova E, Lazarov P (1999). Promoting health educational programmes for the prevention of tobacco, alcohol and drug abuse in the school environment. *Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy*, 6(3): 333-335.

Bandura A (1977). Self-efficacy: toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. *Psychology Review*, **84**(2):191-215.

Bandura A(1986). Social foundations of thought and action: A social cognitive. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.

Bangert-Drowns RL (1988). The effects of school-based substance abuse prevention: a meta analysis. *Journal of Drug Education*, **18**(3): 243-264.

Battistich V, Schaps E, Watson M, Solomon D (1996). Prevention effects of the child development project: early findings from an ongoing multi-site demonstration trial. *Journal of Adolescent Research*, **11**: 12-35.

Biglan A, Ary DV, Smolkowski K, Duncan T, Black C (2000). A randomised controlled trial of a community intervention to prevent adolescent tobacco use. *Tobacco Control*, **9**(1): 24-32.

Biglan A, Glasgow RE, Ary DV, Thompson R, Severson H, Lichtenstein E, Weissman W, Faller C, Gallison C (1987). How generalizable are the effects of smoking prevention programs? Refusal skills training and parent messages in a teacher-administered program. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine* **10**: 613-628.

Bishop J, Whitear BA, Brown S (2001). A review of substance use education in fifty secondary schools in South Wales. *Health Education Journal*, **60**(2) Special Issue: 164-172.

Bosworth K & Sailes JD (1993). Content and teaching strategies in 10 selected drug abuse curricula. *Journal of School Health*, **63**(6): 247-253.

Botvin GJ (1996). *Preventing drug abuse through the schools: intervention programs that work*. NIDA National Conference on Drug Abuse Prevention Research Washington, DC, September 19-20, 1996. Published by NIDA online: http://165.112.78.61/MeetSum/CODA/Schools.html

Botvin GJ (2000). Preventing drug abuse in schools: Social and competence enhancement approaches targeting individual-level etiologic factors. *Addictive Behaviors*, **25**(6): 887-897.

Botvin GJ, Baker E, Dusenbury L, Botvin EM, Diaz T (1995a). Long-term follow-up results of a randomized drug abuse prevention trial in a white middle-class population. *JAMA*, **273**(14): 1106-1112.

Botvin GJ, Baker E, Dusenbury L, Tortu S, Botvin EM (1990). Preventing adolescent drug abuse through a multimodal cognitive-behavioural approach: results of a 3-year study. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, **58**(4): 437-446.

Botvin GJ, Baker E, Renick Nl, Filazzola AD, Botvin EM (1984). A cognitive-behavioral approach to substance abuse prevention. *Addictive Behaviors*, **9**: 137-147.

Botvin GJ, Epstein JA, Baker E, Diaz T, Ifill-Williams M (1997). School-based drug abuse prevention with inner-city minority youth. *Journal of Child & Adolescent Substance Abuse*, 6(1): 5-19.

Botvin GJ, Griffin KW, Diaz R, Ifill-Williams M (2001). Drug abuse prevention among minority adolescents: posttest and one-year follow-up of a school-based preventive intervention. *Prevention Science*, 2(1): 1-13.

Botvin GJ, Griffin KW, Diaz T, Scheier LM, Williams C, Epstein JA (2000). Preventing illicit drug use in adolescents: long-term follow-up data from a randomized control trial of a school population. *Addictive Behaviors*, **25**(5): 769-74.

Botvin GJ, Schinke SP, Epstein JA, Diaz T, Botvin EM (1995b). Effectiveness of culturally focused and generic skills training approaches to alcohol and drug abuse prevention among minority adolescents: two-year follow-up results. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviours*, **9**: 183-194.

Bruvold, W.H. (1993). A meta-analysis of adolescent smoking prevention programs. *American Journal of Public Health*, 83, 872-880.

Buston K, Wight D, Hart G & Scott S (2002) Implementation of a teacher-delivered sexeducation programme: obstacles and facilitating factors. *Health Education Research*, 17(1), 59-72.

Caplan M, Weissberg RP, Grober JS, Sivo P, Grady K, Jacoby C (1992). Social competence promotion with inner city and suburban young adolescents: effects on social adjustment and alcohol use. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, **60**(1): 56-63.

Clarke JH, MacPherson B, Homes DR, Jones R (1986). Reducing adolescent smoking: a comparison of peer-led, teacher-led, and expert interventions. *Journal of School Health*, **56**(3): 102-106.

Coe RM, Crouse E, Cohen JD, Fisher JR EB (1982). Patterns of change in adolescent smoking behavior and results of a one year follow-up of a smoking prevention program. *Journal of School Health*, **52**(8): 348-353.

Coggans N, Cheyne B, McKellar S (2003). *The Life Skills Training Drug Education Programme: A review of research*. Edinburgh: Scottish Executive Drug Misuse Research Programme, Effective Interventions Unit.

Coggans, N. & Watson, J. (1995) Drug Education: Approaches, effectiveness and delivery. *Drugs: Education, Prevention & Policy*, **2**, 3, 211-224.

Conrad KM, Flay BR, Hill D (1992). Why children start smoking cigarettes: predictors of onset. *British Journal of Addiction*, **87**: 1711-1724.

Cuijpers P (2002a). Effective ingredients of school-based drug prevention programs: a systematic review. *Addictive Behaviors*, **27**(6): 1009-1023.

Cuijpers P (2002b). Peer-led and adult-led school drug prevention: a meta-analytic comparison. *Journal of Drug Education*, **32**(2): 107-119.

Dewit DJ, Timney CB, Silverman G, Stevens-Lavigne A (1996). A process evaluation of a comprehensive drug education training package. *Journal of Alcohol and Drug Education*, **41**(3): 102-122.

DfES (2004). *Drugs: Guidance for Schools*. England: Department for Education & Skills (DfES).

Donaldson SI, Graham JW, Hansen WB (1994). Testing the generalizability of intervening mechanism theories: understanding the effects of adolescent drug use prevention interventions. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, **17**(2): 195-216.

Dorn, N. & Murji, K. (1992) *Drug Prevention: A review of the English language literature*. ISDD Research Monograph 5, London.

Dusenbury L, Brannigan R, Falco M, Hansen WB (2003). A review of research on fidelity of implementation: implications for drug abuse prevention in school settings. *Health Education Research*, **18**(2): 237-256.

Dusenbury L, Falco M (1997). School-based drug abuse prevention strategies: from research to policy and practice. In Weissberg RP, Gullotta TP et al (Eds) *Healthy Children 2010: Enhancing children's wellness. Issues in children's and families' lives. Vol8.* pp 47-75.

Eckhardt L, Woodruff SI, Elder JP (1997). Relative effectiveness of continues, lapsed, and delayed smoking prevention intervention in senior high school students. *American Journal of Health Promotion*, **11**: 418-421.

Elder JP, Wildey M, de Moor C, Sallis Jr JF, Eckhardt L, Edwards C, Erickson A, Golbeck A, Hovell M, Johnston D et al (1993). The long-term prevention of tobacco use among junior high school students: classroom and telephone interventions. *American Journal of Public Health*, 83(9):1239-44.

Ellickson PL & Bell RM (1990). Drug prevention in junior high: a multi-site longitudinal test. *Science*, **247**(4948): 1299-1305.

Ellickson PL, Bell RM, Harrison ER (1993a). Changing adolescent propensities to use drugs: results from Project ALERT. *Health Education Quarterly*, **20**(2): 227-242.

Ellickson PL, Bell RM, McGuigan K (1993b). Preventing adolescent drug use: long-term results of a junior high program. *American Journal of Public Health*, **83**(6): 856-861.

Elliott L, Orr L, Watson L, Jackson A (2002 est). *Drug Treatment Services For Young People* - *A Systematic Review of Effectiveness & The Legal Framework*. School of Nursing & Midwifery, University of Dundee for Scottish Executive Drug Misuse Research Programme.

Ennett ST, Ringwalt CL, Thorne J, Rohrbach LA, Vincus A, Simons-Rudolph A, Jones S (2003). A comparison of current practice in school-based substance use prevention programs with meta-analysis findings. *Prevention Science*, **4**(1): 1-14.

Ennett ST, Tobler NS, Ringwalt CL & Flewelling RL (1994). How effective is drug abuse resistance education? A meta-analysis of Project DARE outcome evaluations. *American Journal of Public Health*, **84**(9): 1394-1401.

Fitgerald N (2002). Drug Education in Schools: Policy, Planning and Practice. Summary of Research Findings. Aberdeen: Robert Gordon University.

Fitzgerald N, Stewart D, Mackie CA (2003). A qualitative study of drug education in Secondary schools in North-East Scotland: Background and methodology. *Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy*, **9**(3): 253-265.

Flynn BS, Worden JK, Secker-Walker RH, Badger GJ, Geller BM and Costanza MC (1992). Prevention of cigarette smoking through mass media intervention and school programs. *American Journal of Public Health*, **82**(6): 827-834.

Flynn BS, Worden JK, Secker-Walker RH, Pirie P, Badger GJ, Carpenter JH and Geller BM (1994). Mass media and school interventions for cigarette smoking prevention: effects 2 years after completion. *American Journal of Public Health*, **84**(7): 1148-1150.

Fortmann SP, Flora JA, Winkleby MA, Schooler C, Taylor CB, Farquhar JW (1995). Community intervention trials: reflections on the Stanford Five-City Project experience. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 142, 6: 576-86.

Foxcroft DR, Ireland D, Lister-Sharp DJ, Lowe G and Breen R (2004). Primary prevention for alcohol misuse in young people (Cochrane Review). In: *The Cochrane Library*, Issue 1, 2004. Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Gilchrist LD, Schinke SP, Trimble JE, Cvetkovich GET (1987)Skills enhancement to prevent substance abuse among American Indian adolescents. *International Journal of the Addictions*, **22**: 869-879.

Gliksman L, Douglas RR, Smythe (1983). the impact of a high school alcohol education programme utilizing a live theatrical performance: a comparative study. *Journal of Drug Education*, **113**: 229-248.

Gottfredson DC (1986). An empirical test of school-based environmental and individual interventions to reduce the risk of delinquent behaviour. *Criminology*, **24**: 705-731. [Cited in Gottfredson 1997].

Gottfredson DC (1990). Changing school structures to benefit high-risk youths. in PE Leone (Ed.)*Understanding troubled and troubling youth*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications. [Cited in Gottfredson 1997].

Gottfredson DC (1997) School-based crime prevention. Chapter 5 in Sherman LW, Gottfredson D, MacKenzie D, Eck J, Reuter P & Bushway S. *Preventing Crime: What Works, What Doesn't, What's Promising*. Report to The United States Congress, Prepared for the National Institute of Justice. University of Maryland.

Gottfredson DC, Wilson DB (2003). Characteristics of effective school-based substance abuse prevention. *Prevention Science*, 4(1): 27-38.

Gottfredson, D. C. & Gottfredson, G. D. (2002). Quality of School-Based Prevention Programs: Results from a National Survey. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 39, 1, 3-35.

Graham JW, Johnson CA, Hansen WB, Flay BR, Gee M (1990). Drug use prevention programs, gender, and ethnicity: evaluation of three seventh-grade Project SMART cohorts. *Preventive Medicine*, **19**(3): 305-313.

Hansen W (1990). 'Theory and implementation of the social influence model of primary prevention'. In Rey K, Faegre C, Lowery P (eds), *Prevention Research Findings: 1988, OSAP Prevention Monograph Number 3.* Rockville, Md: OSAP.

Hansen WB & Graham JW (1991). Preventing alcohol, marijuana, and cigarette use among adolescents: Peer pressure resistance training versus establishing conservative norms. *Preventive Medicine*, **20**(3): 414-430.

Hansen WB & McNeal RB (1999). Drug education practice: Results of an observational study. *Health Education Research*, **14**(1): 85-97.

Hansen WB (1992). School-based substance abuse prevention: A review of the state of the art in curriculum. *Health Education Research*, 7(3): 403-430.

Hansen WB (1996). Pilot test results comparing the All Stars program with Seventh Grade DARE: program integrity and mediating variable analysis. *Substance Use & Misuse*, **31**(10): 1359-1377.

Hansen WB, Johnson CA, Flay BR, Graham JW, Sobel J (1988). Affective and social influences approaches to the prevention of multiple substance abuse among seventh grade students: results from project SMART. *Preventive Medicine*, **17**(2):135-54.

Hastings GB, Stead M and MacKintosh AM (2002). Rethinking drugs prevention: Radical thoughts from social marketing. *Health Education Journal*, **61**(4): 347-364.

HEBS (1995). *Drug education: approaches, effectiveness and implications for delivery*. HEBS Working Paper Number 1. Edinburgh: Health Education Board for Scotland (HEBS). <u>http://www.hebs.scot.nhs.uk/topics/topicfulltext.cfm?topic=drug&CA=topiccontents&TxtTC</u> <u>ode=167</u> [Accessed online: 10 June 2004].

HM Inspectorate of Education (2003). *How Good is Our School? Two Health Issues: Education about Drugs/Education about Responsible Relationships and Sexuality.* Edinburgh: HMIe.

HM Inspectorate of Education (2003). *How Good is Our School? Two Health Issues: Education about Drugs/Education about Responsible Relationships and Sexuality. Some features you might look for.* Edinburgh: HMIe.

Home Office (2004). Blueprint in Brief. London: Home Office.

Horan J & Williams J (1982). Longitudinal study of assertion training as a drug abuse prevention strategy. *American Educational Research Journal*, **19**, 3: 341-351.

Jessor R and Jessor S (1977). Problem Behaviour and Psychosocial Development: A Longitudinal Study of Youth. New York: Academic Press.

Johnson CA, Pentz MA, Weber MD, Dwyer JH, Baer N, MacKinnon DP, Hansen WB (1990). Relative effectiveness of comprehensive community programming for drug abuse prevention with high risk and low risk adolescents. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, **58**(4): 447-456.

Kaufman JS, Hason LA, Sawlski LM, Halpert JA (1994). A comprehensive multi-media program to prevent smoking among Black students. *Journal of Drug Education*, **24**: 95-108. [Cited in Sowden et al 2004].

King AC (1998). How to promote physical activity in a community: research experiences from the US highlighting different community approaches. *Patient Education and Counselling*, 33, 1Suppl: S3-12.

Lister-Sharp D, Chapman S, Stewart Brown S, Sowden A (1999). Health promoting schools and health promotion in schools: two systematic reviews. *Health Technology Assessment*, **3**: 22.

Lloyd C, Joyce R, Hurry J, Ashton M (2000). The effectiveness of primary school drug education. *Drugs Education, Prevention & Policy*, 7(2): 109-126.

Lowden K and Powney J (2000). *Drug Education in Scottish Schools 1996-1999*. SCRE Research Report No 95. Glasgow: The Scottish Centre for Research in Education (SCRE), March 2000.

MacDonald MA & Green LW (2001). Reconciling concept and context: The dilemma of implementation in school-based health promotion. *Health Education and Behavior*, **28**(6): 749-768.

MacKinnon DP, Johnson CA, Pentz M, Dwyer JH et al (1991). Mediating mechanisms in a school-based drug prevention program: first year effects of the Midwestern Prevention Project. *Health Psychology*, 10(3): 164-172.

MacKintosh AM, Stead M, Eadie DR and Hastings GB (2001). *NE Choices: The results of a multi-component drug prevention programme for adolescents.* Home Office Drugs Prevention Advisory Service (DPAS) Paper 14. London: Home Office. ISBN 1-84082-741-6.

Maibach E and Parrott RL (eds) (1995). Designing Health Messages: Approaches from Communication Theory and Public Health Practice. Thousands Oaks, CA: Sage.

Manger TH, Hawkins JD, Haggerty KP and Catalano RF (1992). Mobilizing communities to reduce risks for drug abuse: Lessons on using research to guide prevention practice. *The Journal of Primary Prevention*, **13**(1): 3-22.

McAlister AL, Perry C, Killen J, Slinkard LA, Maccoby N (1980). Pilot study of smoking, alcohol and drug abuse prevention. *American Journal of Public Health*, **70**: 719-721. [Cited in Bruvold 1993].

McBride N (2003). A systematic review of school drug education. *Health Education Research*, **18**(6): 729-742.

McBride N, Farringdon F, Midford R, Meuleners L, Phillips M (2004). Harm minimization in school drug education: final results of the School Health and Alcohol Harm Reduction Project (SHAHRP). *Addiction*, **99**(3):278-291.

McBride N, Farrington F, Midford R (2002). Implementing a school drug education programme: Reflections on fidelity. *International Journal of Health Promotion and Education*, **40**(2): 40-50.

McBride N, Midford R, Farringdon F, Phillips M (2000). Early results from a school alcohol harm minimization study: The School Health and Alcohol Harm Reduction Project. *Addiction*, **95**(7): 1021-1042.

Midford R, Munro G, McBride N, Snow P, Ladzinski U (2002). Principles that underpin effective school-based drug education. *Journal of Drug Education*, **32**(4): 363-386.

Miller W & MacGilchrist L (1996). A model for peer-led work. *Health Education*, **2**(March): 24-29.

O'Connor, L., Best, D., Best, R (1998) What 'works' in drugs education? Chapter 6 in O'Connor et al (eds), *Drugs: Partnerships for Policy, Prevention and Education: A practical approach for working together*. Cassell.

Pelletier J, Moisan J, Roussel R and Gilbert M (1997). Heart health promotion: A community development experiment in a rural area of Quebec, Canada. *Health Promotion International*, **12**(4): 291-298.

Pentz MA (1996). *Preventing drug abuse through the community: multicomponent programs make the difference*. NIDA National Conference on Drug Abuse Prevention Research Washington, DC, September 19-20, 1996. Published by NIDA online: <u>http://www.drugabuse.gov/MeetSum/CODA/Community.html</u>.

Pentz MA, Dwyer JH, MacKinnon DP, Flay BR, Hansen WB, Wang EYI, Johnson CA (1989). A multicommunity trial for primary prevention of adolescent drug abuse. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, **261**(22): 3259-3266.

Pentz MA, Mihalic SF, Grotpeter JK (1997). Blueprints for Violence Prevention: Book One - The Midwestern Prevention Project. Series editor DS Elliott. Boulder, Colorado: University of Colorado.

Pentz MA, Valente W (1993). 'Project STAR: A substance abuse prevention campaign in Kansas City'. Chapter 3 in Backer TE and Rogers EM (eds), *Organizational aspects of health communication campaigns: what works?* Newbury Park, CA: Sage.

Perry CL, Kelder SH, Klepp K (1994). Community-wide cardiovascular disease prevention in young people: long-term outcomes of the Class of 1989 study. *European Journal of Public Health*, **4**: 188-194.

Perry CL, Murray DM, Griffin G (1990). Evaluating the statewide dissemination of smoking prevention curricula: factors in teacher compliance. *Journal of School Health*, **60**(10): 501-504.

Perry CL, Sellers DE, Johnson C, Pedersen S, Bachman KJ, Parcel GS, Stone EJ, Luepker RV, Wu M, Nader PR, Cook K (1997). The Child and Adolescent Trial for Cardiovascular Health (CATCH): Intervention, implementation, and feasibility for elementary schools in the United States. *Health Education & Behavior*, 24, 6: 716-735.

Perry CL, Williams CL, Veblen-Mortenson S, Toomey TL, Komro KA, Anstine PS, McGovern PG, Finnegan JR, Forster JL, Wagenaar AC, Wolfson M (1996). Project Northland: outcomes of a community-wide alcohol use prevention program during early adolescence. *American Journal of Public Health*, **86**(7): 956-965.

Peterson AV Jr, Kealey KA, Mann SL, Marek PM, Sarason IG (2000). Hutchinson Smoking Prevention Project: long-term randomized trial in school-based tobacco use prevention-results on smoking. *Journal of the National Cancer* Institute, **92**(24):1979-91.

Peterson PL, Hawkins JD and Catalano RF (1992). Evaluating comprehensive community drug risk reduction interventions - design challenges and recommendations. *Evaluation Review*, **16**(6): 579-602.

Petrosino A (2003). Standards for evidence and evidence for standards: the case of schoolbased drug prevention. *Annals of the American Academy of Political & Social Science*, **587**: 180-207.

Phelps FA, Mellanby AR, Crichton NJ, Tripp JH (1994). Sex education: the effect of a peer programme on pupils (aged 13-14 years) and their peer leaders. *Health Education Journal*, **53**: 127-139.

Piper DL, King MJ, Moberg DP (1993). Implementing a middle school health promotion research project - Lessons our textbook didn't teach us. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, 16(3): 171-180.

Piper DL, Moberg DP, King MJ (2000). The Healthy For Life Project: behavioural outcomes. *Journal of Primary Prevention*, **21**: 47-73.

Rooney B. L., & Murray, D. M. (1996). A meta-analysis of smoking programs after adjusting for error in the units of analysis. *Health Education Quarterly*, **23**(1), 48-64.

Rundall TG, Bruvold WH (1988). A meta-analysis of school-based smoking and alcohol-use prevention programs. *Health Education Quarterly*, **15**(3): 317-334.

SAMHSA (2002). *SAMHSA Model Programs: Effective substance abuse and mental health programs for every community*. Published online by the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration: <u>http://modelprograms.samhsa.gov</u>.

Schinke SP, Tepavac L, Cole KC (2000). Preventing substance use among Native American youth: Three-year results. *Addictive Behaviors*, **25**(3): 387-397.

Schinke, S. P., Gilchrist, L. D., Schilling, R. F., Snow, W. H., & Bobo, J. K. (1986). Skills methods to prevent smoking. *Health Education Quarterly*, 13, 23-28.

Schinke, S. P., Orlandi, M. A., Botvin, G. J., Gilchrist, L. D., Trimble, J. E., & Locklear, V. S. (1988). Preventing substance abuse among American Indian adolescents: A bicultural competence skills approach. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *35*, 87-90.

School Drug Safety Team (2000). *Final Report of the School Drug Safety Team*. Glasgow: School Drug Safety Team.

Schroeder DS, Laflin MT, Weis DL (1993). Is there a relationship between self-esteem and drug use? Methodological and statistical limitations of the research. *The Journal of Drug Issues*, 23, 4: 645-665.

Scottish Executive (2000). *Health Education: 5-14 National Guidelines*. Dundee: Learning and Teaching Scotland.

Scottish Executive (2000). *Health Education: 5-14 National Guidelines. Guide for Teachers and Managers.*. Dundee: Learning and Teaching Scotland.

Scottish Executive National Statistics (2003). *Drug Education in Schools, 2002/2003*. Edinburgh: Scottish Executive. ISSN 1479-7569.

Scottish Health Promoting Schools Unit (2004). *Being Well – Doing Well: a framework for health promoting schools in Scotland*. Dundee: Learning and Teaching Scotland.

Scottish Office, The (1999). *Tackling Drugs in Scotland: Action in Partnership*. Edinburgh: The Scottish Office.

SEED (2000). *Interchange 61: Providing drug education to meet young people's needs*. Edinburgh: Scottish Executive Education Department Research Unit.

Shedler J, Block J (1990). Adolescent drug use and psychological health: a longitudinal study. *American Psychologist*, 45,5: 612-630.

Sherman LW, Gottfredson D, MacKenzie D, Eck J, Reuter P & Bushway S (1997). *Preventing Crime: What Works, What Doesn't, What's Promising.* Report to The United States Congress, Prepared for the National Institute of Justice. University of Maryland.

Shope JT, Copeland LA, Marcoux BC, Kamp ME (1996). Effectiveness of a school-based substance abuse prevention program. *Journal of Drug Education*, **26**(4): 323-337.

Sowden A, Arblaster L and Stead L (2004). Community interventions for preventing smoking in young people (Cochrane Review). In: *The Cochrane Library*, Issue 1, 2004. Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Spoth RL, Redmond C, Shin C. Randomized trial of brief family interventions for general populations: adolescent substance use outcomes 4 years following baseline.. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 69(4):627-42.

Stead M, Angus K (2002). A review of the content and implementation of selected 'normative' prevention curricula, prepared for the Home Office and COI. Glasgow: University of Strathclyde.

Stead M, MacKintosh AM, Eadie DR and Hastings GB (2001). Preventing adolescent drug use: the development, design and implementation of the first year of NE Choices. *Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy*, **8**(2: 151-175.

Sussman (1989). Two social influence perspectives of tobacco use development and prevention. *Health Education Research*, **4**: 213-223.

Sussman S, Dent CW, Stacy A, Craig S (1998). One-year outcomes of Project Towards No Drug Abuse. *Preventive Medicine*, **27**: 632-642.

Sussman S, Simon TR, Dent CW, Stacy AW, Galaif ER, Moss MA, Craig S, Johnson CA (1997). Immediate impact of thirty-two drug use prevention activities among students at continuation high schools. *Substance Use and Misuse*, **32**(3): 265-281.

Sussman S, Stacy AW, Dent CW, Simon TR, Galaif ER, Moss MA, Craig S, Johnson CA (1995). Continuation high schools: Youth at risk for drug abuse. *Journal of Drug Education*, **25**(3): 191-209.

Thomas R (2004). School-based programmes for preventing smoking (Cochrane Review). In: *The Cochrane Library*, Issue 1, 2004. Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Tobler NS (1986). Meta-analysis of 143 adolescent drug prevention programs: quantitative outcomes results of program participants compared to a control or comparison group. *The Journal of Drug Issues*, **16**(4) 537-567.

Tobler NS, Lessard T, Marshall D, Ochshorn P, Roona M (1999). Effectiveness of schoolbased drug prevention programs for marijuana use. *School Psychology International*, **20**(1): 105-137.

Tobler NS, Roona MR, Ochshorn P, Marshall DG, Streke AV, Stackpole KM (2000). School-based adolescent drug prevention programs: 1998 meta-analysis. *Journal of Primary Prevention*, **20**(4): 275-336.

Tobler, N. & Stratton, H. (1997) Effectiveness of school-based drug prevention programmes: a meta-analysis of the research. *Journal of Primary Prevention*, 18 (1), 71-128.

Vartiainen E, Fallonen U, McAlister AL, Puska P (1990). Eight-year follow-up results of an adolescent smoking prevention program: the North Karelia Youth Project. *American Journal of Public Health*, 80(1):78-9.

Vartianen E, Paavola M, McAlister A and Puska P (1998). Fifteen-year follow-up of smoking prevention effects in the North Karelia youth project. *American Journal of Public Health*, **88**(1): 81-85.

Werch CE, Owen DM (2002). Iatrogenic effects of alcohol and drug prevention programs. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, **63**(5): 581-590.

White D, Buckley E, Hassan J (2004). *Literature Review on the Role of External Contributors in School Drug, Alcohol and Tobacco Education*. Centre for Health Psychology Staffordshire University. Research Report No 514. Nottingham: Department for Education and Skills (DfES).

White, D., & Pitts, M. (1998) Educating young people about drugs: a systematic review. *Addiction*, **93**(10): 1475-1487.

Wilson, D.B., Gottfredson, D.C., & Najaka, S.S. (2001). School-based prevention of problem behaviors: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Quantitative Criminology*, 17, 247-272.

References not cited in the text:

Abbey A, Pilgrim C, Hendrickson P, Buresh S (2000). Evaluation of a family-based substance abuse prevention program targeted for the middle school years. *Journal of Drug Education*, 30(2): 213-228.

Ambtman R, Madak PR, Koss D, Strople MJ (1990). Evaluation of a comprehensive elementary school curriculum-based drug education program. *Journal of Drug Education*, **20**(3): 199-225.

Ary DV, Biglan A, Glasgow R, Zoref L, Black C, Ochs L, Severson H, Kelly R, Weissman W, Lichtenstein E, Brozovsky P, Wirt R, James L (1990). The efficacy of social-influence prevention programs versus "standard care": Are new initiatives needed? *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, **13**(3): 281-296.

Backett-Milburn K & Wilson S (2000). Understanding peer education: Insights from a process evaluation. *Health Education Research*, 15(1): 85-96.

Bacon TP & Hilderbrand JA (2001). *Impact of a school-based drug prevention program on students' behaviours and risk and protective factors*. Paper presented at the Annual Conference of the American Educational Research Association (Seattle, WA, April 10-14, 2001). 35p.

Bagnall G (1990). Alcohol education for 13 year olds - does it work? Results from a controlled evaluation. *British Journal of Addiction*, **85**(1): 89-96.

Barnard M and McKeganey N (1994). *Drug Misuse and young people: A selective Review of the literature*. Centre for Drug Misuse Research, University of Glasgow.

Bell RM, Ellickson PL, Harrison ER (1993). Do drug prevention effects persist into high school? How Project ALERT did with 9th graders. *Preventive Medicine*, **22**(4): 463-483.

Bergamaschi A, Gambi A, Gentilini F, Monti C, Stampi S, Zanetti F (2000). Tobacco smoking among high school students in Romagna (Italy) and evaluation of a prevention campaign. *Substance Use & Misuse*, **35**(9): 1277-1295.

Blenkinsop S, Taylor G, Wade P and Schagen S (2004). *Evaluation of the Drug, Alcohol and Tobacco Teacher Training Package: Longitudinal Study of Teaching Networks and Teacher Observation. National Foundation for Educational Research.* Research Report No 513. Nottingham: Department for Education and Skills (DfES).

Boddington N, Perry D, Clements I, Wetton N, McWhirter J (1999). A multi-level approach to community-focused training in drug education: Part 1 - working with parents, governors and school staff. *Health Education*, **99**(6): 244-252.

Bonaguro JA, Rhonehouse M, Bonaguro EW (1988). Effectiveness of four school health education projects upon substance use, self-esteem, and adolescent stress. *Health Education Quarterly*, **15**(1): 81-92.

Bond L, Glover S, Godfrey C, Butler H, Patton GC (2001). Building capacity for systemlevel change in schools: Lessons from the gatehouse project. *Health Education and Behavior*, **28**(3): 368-383.

Brink SG, Levenson-Gingiss P, Gottlieb NH (1991). An evaluation of the effectiveness of a planned diffusion process: The Smoke-Free Class of 2000 project in Texas. *Health Education Research*, **6**(3): 353-362.

Brown JH, Kreft IGG (1998). Zero effects of drug prevention programs: Issues and solutions. *Evaluation Review*, **22**(1): 3-14.

Bruvold, W.H., (1990) "A Meta-Analysis of the California School-Based Risk Reduction Program," *Journal of Drug Education* 20 (2): 139-151.

Casswell S, Mortimer D, Gilroy C (1982). The minimal effects and methodological problems in the evaluation of a harm reduction drug education programme in a high school setting. *Journal of Drug Education*, **12**(4): 345-352.

Church P, Forehand R, Brown C Holmes T (1990). Prevention of drug abuse: examination of the effectiveness of a program with elementary school children. *Behavior Therapy*, **21**(3): 339-347.

Clayton RR, Cattarello AM, Johnstone BM (1996). The effectiveness of Drug Abuse Resistance Education (project DARE): 5-year follow-up results. *Preventive Medicine*, **25**(3): 307-318.

Coggans N, Shewan D, Henderson M, Davies JB (1991). The impact of school-based drug education. *British Journal of Addiction*, **86**(9): 1099-1109.

Coggans, N., Haw, S., & Watson. J. (1999) Education and Drug Misuse: School Interventions. In Stark, C., Kidd, B., & Sykes, R. (1999) (Eds.) *Illegal Drug Use in the UK: Prevention, Treatment & Enforcement* Ashgate Press: Aldershot.

Collins D, Cellucci T (1991). Effects of a school-based alcohol education program with a media prevention component. *Psychol Rep*, 69(1): 191-197.

Cuijpers P, Jonkers R, de Weerdt I, de Jong A (2002). The effects of drug abuse prevention at school: the "Healthy School and Drugs' project. *Addiction*, 97(1): 67-73.

Cunningham PB, Henggeler SW (2001). Implementation of an empirically based drug and violence prevention and intervention program in public school settings. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 30(2): 221-232.

Dawson N (1997). What primary school teachers think of drugs education in their schools. *Health Education Journal*, **56**(4): 364-375.

Denman S, Davies P, Pearson J and Madeley R (1996). HIV theatre in health education: An evaluation of 'Someone like you'. *Health Education Journal*, **55**(2): 156–164.

Denman S, Pearson J, Moody D, Davis P, Madeley R (1995). Theatre in education on HIV and AIDS: a controlled study of schoolchildren's knowledge and attitudes. *Health Education Journal*, **54**(1): 3–17.

Dent CW, Sussman S, Hennesy M, Galaif ER, Stacy AW, Moss M, Craig S (1998). Implementation and process evaluation of a school-based drug abuse prevention program: Project towards no drug abuse. *Journal of Drug Education*, **28**(4): 361-375.

Dent CW, Sussman S, Stacy AW (2001). Project Towards No Drug Abuse: generalizability to a general high school sample. *Preventive Medicine*, **32**(6): 514-520.

DeWit DJ, Steep B, Silverman G Stevens-Lavigne A, Ellis K, Smythe C, Rye BJ, Braun K, Wood E (2000). Evaluating an in-school drug prevention program for at-risk youth. Alberta *Journal of Educational Research*, 46(2): 117-133.

Dielman TE (1995). School-based research on the prevention of adolescent alcohol use and misuse: methodological issues and advances. In: Boyd GM, Howard J, Zucker RA (Eds.) *Alcohol Problems Among Adolescents: Current Directions in Prevention Research*, 1995, pp125-146.

Dielman TE, Shope JT, Leech SL, Butchart AT (1989). Differential effectiveness of an elementary school-based alcohol misuse prevention program. *Journal of School Health*, **59**(6): 255-263.

Dijkstra M, de Vries H, Parcel GS (1993). The linkage approach applied to a school-based smoking prevention program in the Netherlands. *Journal of School Health*, **63**(8): 339-342.

Dixon DJ, McLearen AM (2002). The effectiveness of an alcohol abuse prevention program among high school students in rural Missouri. *Rural Educator*, **24**(1): 18-21.

Dusenbury L & Falco M (1995). Eleven components of effective drug abuse prevention curricula. *Journal of School Health*, **65**(10), 420-425.

Eggert LL, Seyl CD, Nicholas LJ (1990). Effect of a school-based prevention program for potential high school dropouts and drug abusers. *International Journal of the Addictions*, 25(7): 773-801.

Eisen M, Zellman GL, Massett HA, Murray DM (2002). Evaluating the Lions-Quest "Skills for Adolescence" drug education program: First-year behavior outcomes. *Addictive Behaviors*, **27**(4): 619-632.

Eiser C & Eiser JR (1988). The evaluation of Double Tale – a school-based drugs education package. *Educational Review*, 40(3): 349-359.

Elder JP, McGraw SA, Stone EJ, Reed DB, Harsha DW, Greene T, Wambsgans KC (1994). CATCH: Process evaluation of environmental factors and programs. *Health Education Quarterly*, Suppl 2: S107-S127.

Ellickson PL & Bell RM (1990b). *Prospects for Preventing Drug Use Among Young Adolescents*. RAND Document No. R-3896-CHF. ISBN: 0833010476.

Ellickson PL, Bell RM, Thomas MA, Robyn AE, Zellman GL (1988). Designing and Implementing Project ALERT. A Smoking and Drug Prevention Experiment. Santa Monica, CA: The RAND Corporation.

Evans R (2001). An evaluation of four projects supporting the development of school drug policies. DPAS Briefing Paper 11. London: Home Office.

Faggiano F, Lemma P, Borraccino A, Angius P, Ippolito R, Versino E (2004). School-based prevention for illicit drugs' use (Protocol for a Cochrane Review). In: *The Cochrane Library*, Issue 2, 2004. Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Flay BR (2000). Approaches to substance use prevention utilizing school curriculum plus social environment change. *Addictive Behaviors*, **25**(6): 861-885.

Flay BR (2000). Approaches to substance use prevention utilizing school curriculum plus social environment change. *Addictive Behaviors*, **25**(6): 861-885.

Fletcher J, Steward-Brown S, Barlow J (1997). *Systematic review of reviews of the effectiveness of school-based health promotion*. [Abstract 279242] Database of Abstracts of Reviews of Effects, available <u>http://www.york.ac.uk/inst/crd/crddatabases.htm</u> [8 June 2004].

Foxcroft D, Lister-Sharp D, Lowe G (1995). *Review of effectiveness of health promotion interventions: young people and alcohol misuse*. Final Report to NHS Centre for Reviews and Dissemination. York: University of York.

Foxcroft, D.R., Lister-Sharp, D.J. and Lowe, G. (1997) Alcohol misuse prevention for young people: a systematic review reveals methodological concerns and lack of reliable evidence of effectiveness. *Addiction*, **92** (5), pp. 531-537.

Freimuth VS, Plotnick CA, Ryan CE, Schiller S (1997). Right turns only: An evaluation of a video-based, multicultural drug education series for seventh graders. *Health Education and Behavior*, **24**(5): 555-567.

Furr-Holden CDM, Ialongo NS, Anthony JC, Petras H, Kellam SG (2004). Developmentally inspired drug prevention: middle school outcomes in a school-based randomized prevention trial. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 73(2):149-158.

Gare L, Denman S, Pearson J (1999). Evaluation of In Focus: A computer software resource for drug education in schools. *Health Education*, **99**(3): 116-128.

Gersick KE, Grady K, Snow DL (1988). Social-cognitive skill development with sixth graders and its initial impact on substance use. *Journal of Drug Education*, **18**(1): 55-70.

Giles SM, Harrington NG, Fearnow-Kenney M (2001). Evaluation of the All Stars Program: Student and teacher factors that influence mediators of substance use. *Journal of Drug Education*, **31**(4): 385-397.

Gilham SA, Lucas WL, Sivewright D (1997). The impact of drug education and prevention programs. *Evaluation Review*, **21**(5): 589-613.

Gislason TH, Yngvadottir A, Benediktsdottir B (1995). Alcohol consumption, smoking and drug abuse among Icelandic teenagers: A study into the effectiveness of the 'Skills for Adolescence' programme. *Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy*, **2**(3): 243-258.

Goodstadt MS (1985). School-based drug education in North America: what is wrong? What can be done? *Journal of School Health*, **56**(7): 278-281.

Goodstadt MS (1989). Substance abuse curricula vs. school drug policies. *Journal of School Health*, **59**(6): 246-250.

Goodstadt MS, Sheppard MA, Chan GC (1982). An evaluation of two school-based alcohol education programs. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, 43(3): 352-369.

Gorman DM (1995). Are school-based resistance skills training-programs effective in preventing alcohol misuse. *Journal of Alcohol and Drug Education*, **41**: 74-98.

Gorman DM (1995). On the difference between statistical and practical significance in school-based drug abuse prevention. *Drugs Education, Prevention & Policy*, **2**(3): 275-283.

Gorman DM (1996). Do school-based skills training programs prevent alcohol use among young people? *Addiction Research*, **4**(2): 191-210.

Green JJ & Kelley JM (1989). Evaluating the effectiveness of a school drug and alcohol prevention curriculum: a new look at "Here's Looking At You, Two". *Journal of Drug Education*, **19**(2): 117-132.

Hansen WB, Graham JW, Wokenstein BH, Rohrbach LA (1991). Program integrity as a moderator of prevention program effectiveness: results for fifth-grade students in the Adolescent Alcohol Prevention Trial. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, **52**(6): 568-579.

Hansen WB, McNeal RP Jr (1997). How D.A.R.E. works: An examination of program effects on mediating variables. *Health Education and Behavior*, **24**(2): 165-176.

Harrington NG, Donohew L (1997). Jump start: A targeted substance abuse prevention. *Health Education and Behavior*, **24**(5): 568-586.

Harrington NG, Giles SM, Hoyle RH, Feeney GJ, Yungbluth SC (2001). Evaluation of the All Stars character education and problem behavior program: Effects on mediator and outcome variables for middle school students. *Health Education and Behavior*, **28**(5): 533-546.

Harris JL, Ludwig M (1996). The trading cards program: an evaluation of use of high school role models for drug abuse prevention. *Journal of Health Education*, **27**(3): 183-186.

Harris S (2001). Evaluation of drugs prevention delivered through a 'Family of Schools' structure. DPAS Briefing Paper 10. London: Home Office.

Hawthorne G (1996). The social impact of Life Education: estimating drug use prevalence among Victorian primary school students and the statewide effect of the Life Education programme. *Addiction*, 91(8): 1151-1159.

Hostetler M, Fisher K (1997). Project CARE substance abuse prevention program for highrisk youth: A longitudinal evaluation of program effectiveness. *Journal of Community Psychology*, **25**(5): 397-419.

Hurry J, Lloyd C, McGurk H (2000). Long-term effects of drug education in primary schools. *Addiction Research*, 8(2): 183-202.

Hurry J, McGurk H (1997). An evaluation of a primary prevention programme for schools. *Addiction Research*, **5**(1): 23-38.

Hurry, J. & Lloyd, C. (1997): *A life skills drug education programme for primary schools*. Home Office Drug Prevention Initiative, London.

Ialongo NS, Werthamer L, Kellam SG, Brown CH, Wang S, Lin Y (1999). Proximal impact of two first-grade preventive interventions on the early risk behaviour for later substance abuse, depression, and antisocial behaviour. *American Journal of Community Psycohology*, **27**(5): 599-641.

Jamison J, Ashby P, Hamilton K, Lewis G, MacDonald A & Saunders L (1998). *The health promoting school: final report of the ENHPS evlaution project in England*. London: Health Education Authority (HEA).

Keene J, Woolgrove M (1997). Drug education: A study of different professional perspectives in one English county. *Health Education Journal*, **56**(2): 145-153.

Kim S (1988). A short- and long-term evaluation of "Here's Looking at You" alcohol education program. *Journal of Drug Education*, **18**(3): 235-242.

Kim S, McLeod JH, Shantzis C (1993). An outcome evaluation of Here's Looking at You 2000. *Journal of Drug Education*, **23**(1): 67-81.

Klostermann BK, Perry CS, Britto MT (2000). Quality improvement in a school health program: Results of a process evaluation. *Evaluation and the Health Professions*, **23**(1): 91-106.

Komro KA, Perry CL, Murray DM, Veblen-Mortenson S, Williams CL, Anstine PS (1996). Peer-planned social activities for preventing alcohol use among young adolescents. *Journal of School Health*, **66**(9): 328-334.

Komro KA, Perry CL, Veblen-Mortenson, Williams CL (1994). Peer participation in Project Northland: a community-wide alcohol use prevention project. *Journal of School Health*, **64**(8): 318-322.

Kreft IGG (1997). *The evaluation of drug prevention programs and its effect on alcohol consumption of Junior High School pupils*. Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the American Educational Research Association (Chicago, IL, March 24-28, 1997). 35p.

Kumpfer KL (1997). Identification of Drug Abuse Prevention Programs. Parts A & B. NIDA Research Center for Health Services Research. <u>http://165.112.78.61/HSR/da-pre/KumpferLitReview.htm</u>

Kumpfer KL, Alvarado R, Tait C, Turner C (2002). Effectiveness of school-based family and children's skills training fro substance prevention among 6-8 year-old rural children. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors*, 16(Suppl 4): S65-S71.

Leventhal H, Keeshan P, Baker T, Wetter D (1991). Smoking prevention: towards a process approach. *British Journal of Addiction*, **86**: 583-587.

Lignell C, Davidhizar R (1991). Effect of drug and alcohol education on attitudes of high school students. *Journal of Alcohol & Drug Education*, 37(1): 31-37.

Lipsey, M. W., & Wilson, D. B. (1993). The efficacy of psychological, educational, and behavioral treatment: Confirmation from meta-analysis. *American Psychologist*, **48**(12): 1181-1209.

MacKinnon DP, Weber MD, Pentz MA (1988). How do school-based drug prevention programs work and for whom? *Drugs & Society*, **3**(1-2): 125-143.

Mann RE & Smart RG (1997). Can school alcohol education programmes contribute to declines in drinking among students? *Drugs: Education, Prevention & Policy*, **4**(2): 131–137.

Mann SL, Peterson AV Jr, Marek PM, Kealey KA (2000). The Hutchinson Smoking Prevention Project trial: Design and baseline characteristics. *Preventive Medicine*, **30**(6): 485-495.

Mason MJ (1996). Evaluation of an alcohol and other drug use prevention training program for school counsellors in a predominantly Mexican American school district. *School Counselor*, **43**(4): 308-316.

May C (1993). Resistance to peer group pressure: an inadequate basis for alcohol education. *Health Education Research*, 8(2): 159-165.

McDaniel D, Shreeve W (1998). Building a comprehensive school-based drug/alcohol prevention program. *Early Child Development & Care*, **143**: 95-101.

McWhirter J, Boddington N, Perry D, Clements C, Wetton N (2000). A multi-level approach to community-focused training in drug eduation: Part 2 - teachers as researchers and partners in curriculum development. *Health Education*, **100**(1): 9-22.

Midford R (2000). Does drug education work? Drug and Alcohol Review, 19(4): 441-446.

Midford R, McBride N, Munro G (1998). Harm reduction in school drug education: Developing an Australian approach. *Drug and Alcohol Review*, **17**(3): 319-328.

Moberg, DP & Piper DL (1990). An outcome evaluation of Project Model Health: A middle school health promotion program. *Health Education Quarterly*, **17**(1): 37–51.

Moskowitz JM, Schaps E, Schaeffer GA, Malvin JH (1984). Evaluation of a substance abuse prevention program for junior high school students. *International Journal of the Addictions*, **19**(4): 419-430

Moskowitz, J.M. (1989). The primary prevention of alcohol problems: a critical review of the research literature. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, 50, pp. 54-88.

Murray DM & Hannan PJ (1990). Planning for the appropriate analysis in school-based druguse prevention studies. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, **58**(4): 458-468.

Newcombe RG, Mellanby AR Rees J, Tripp JH (2001). A comparative study of peer-led and adult-led school sex education. *Health Education Research*, **16**(4): 481-492.

Nováková D (1999). Prevention of drug misuse for first grade primary school pupils. *Drugs Education, Prevention & Policy*, **6**(3): 367-371.

O'Connor, L., Best, D., Best, R., Rowley, J. (1997) Young People, Drugs and Drugs Education: Missed Opportunities. London: Roehampton Institute.

Orme J & Starkey F (1998). *Evaluation of HPSA/Bristol Old Vic Primary Drug Drama Project 1997/98*. Full report. Bristol: Faculty of Health and Social Care, UWE.

Orme J & Starkey F (1999). Young people's views on drug education in schools: Implications for health promotion and health education. *Health Education*, **99**(4): 142-152.

Park J, Kosterman R, Hawkins JD, Haggerty KP, Duncan TE, Duncan SC, Spoth R (2000). Effects of the "Preparing for the Drug Free Years" curriculum on growth in alcohol use and risk for alcohol use in early adolescence. *Prevention Science*, **1**(3): 125-138.

Peleg A, Neumann L, Friger M, Peleg R, Sperber AD (2001). Outcomes of a brief alcohol abuse prevention program for Israeli high school students. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, **28**(4): 263-269.

Perry CL, Klepp KI, Halper A, Hawkins KG, Murray DM (1986). A process evaluation study of peer leaders in health education. *Journal of School Health*, **56**(2): 62-67.

Perry CL, Komro KA, Dudovitz B, Veblen-Mortenson S, Jeddeloh R, Koele R, Gallanar I, Farbakhsh K, Stigler MH (1999). An evaluation of a theatre production to encourage non-smoking among elementary age children 2 Smart 2 Smoke. *Tobacco Control*, **8**(2):169-174.

Perry CL, Williams CL, Forster JL, Wolfson M, Wagenaar AC, Finnegan JR, McGovern PG, Verblen-Mortenson S, Komro KA, Anstine PS (1993). Background, conceptualization and design of a community-wide research-program on adolescent alcohol-use Project Northland. *Health Education Research*, **8**(1): 125-136.

Perry CL, Williams CL, Komro KA, Veblen-Mortenson S, Forster JL, Bernstein-Lachter R, Pratt LK, Dudovitz B, Munson KA, Farbakhsh K, Finnegan J, McGovern P (2000). Project

Northland high school interventions: community action to reduce adolescent alcohol use. *Health Education & Behavior*, **27**(1): 29-49.

Powis B, Griffiths P (2001). Working at the margins: an evaluation of a drugs-prevention programmes for young people who have been excluded from school. DPAS Briefing Paper 15. London: Home Office.

Price JH, Beach P, Everett S, Telljohann SK, Lewis L (1998). Evaluation of a three-year urban elementary school tobacco prevention program. *Journal of School Health*, **68**(1): 26-31.

Quine S, Stephenson JA, Macaskill P, Pierce JP (1992). A role for drug awareness and prevention programs external to the school? *Health Education Research*, 7(2): 259-267.

Resnicow K, Braithwaite R, Dilorio C, Vaughan R, Cohen MI, Uhl GA (2001). Preventing substance use in high risk youth: Evaluation challenges and solutions. *Journal of Primary Prevention*, **21**(3): 399-415.

Resnicow K, Davis M, Smith M, Lazarus-Yaroch A, Baranowski T, Baranowski J, Doyle C, Wang DT (1998). How best to measure implementation of school health curricula: A comparison of three measures. *Health Education Research*, **13**(2): 239-250.

Reynolds J, Cooper DL (1995). A community and school approach to drug prevention and early intervention with high risk elementary school children. *Journal of Primary Prevention*, **15**(4): 377-385.

Rohrbach, L.A., Graham, J.W., & Hansen, W.B. (1993). Diffusion of a school-based substance abuse prevention program: predictors of program implementation. *Preventive Medicine*, 22(2), 237-260.

Rollin SA, et al (1995). Project KICK: A school-based drug education health promotion research project. *Counselling Psychology Quarterly*, **8**(4): 345-359.

Rollin SA, Rubin R, Hardy-Blake B, Allen P et al (1994). Project KICK, a school-based drug education research project: peers, parents and kids. *Journal of Alcohol & Drug Education*, **39**(3): 75-86.

Rollin SA, Rubin RI, Wright JC (2000). The evolution of a community-based drug prevention program for youth. *Journal of Alcohol and Drug Education*, **45**(3): 33-46.

Romano JL (1997). School personnel training for the prevention of tobacco, alcohol, and other drug use: issues and outcomes. *Journal of Drug Education*, **27**(3): 245-258.

Rosenbaum DP, Hanson GS (1998). Assessing the effects of school-based drug education: a six-year multilevel analysis of Project DARE. *Journal of Research in Crime & Delinquency*, **35**(4): 381-412.

Ross C, Richard L, Potvin L (1998). One year outcome evaluation of an alcohol and drug abuse prevention program in a Quebec high school. *Canadian Journal of Public Health-Revue*, **89**(3): 166-170.

Salvagnini M, Gallimberti L, Benussi G, Delborello A, Delloro A, Orlandini D, Piccoli A, Ricci GP, Sciarrone R, Naccarato R (1983). Evaluation of a structured alcohol education

course in a secondary-school system in North Italy. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, **12**(2): 181-188.

Schaps, E., DiBartolo, R., Moskowitz, J., Palley, C.S. & Churgin S. (1981). A review of 127 drug abuse prevention program evaluations. *Journal of Drug Issues*, 11, pp. 17-43.

Shaw C (2001). *Drugs Scene: an evaluation of a drugs prevention project in South London*. DPAS Briefing Paper 7. London: Home Office.

Shaw RA, Rosati MJ, Salzman P, Coles CR, McGeary C (1997). Effects on adolescent ATOD behaviors and attitudes of a 5-year community partnership. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, **20**(3): 307-313.

Shin HS (2001). A review of school-based drug prevention program evaluation in the 1990s. *American Journal of Health Education*, **32**(3): 139-147.

Shope JT, Copeland LA, Kamp ME, Lang SW (1998). Twelfth grade follow-up of the effectiveness of a middle school-based substance abuse prevention program. *Journal of Drug Education*, **28**(3): 185-197.

Shope JT, Copeland LA, Maharg R, Dielman TE (1996). Effectiveness of a high school alcohol misuse prevention program. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research*, **20**(5): 791-798.

Shope JT, Dielman TE, Butchart AT, Campanelli PC, Kloska DD (1992). An elementary school based alcohol misuse prevention program - A follow-up evaluation. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, **53**(2): 106-121.

Silvia ES, Thorne J, Tachjian CA (1997). *School-based drug prevention programs: a longitudinal study in selected school districts*. Final Report. Executive Summary. Department of Education, Washington, DC. Planning and Evaluation Service.

Smith DW, Colwell B, Zhang JJ, Brimer J, McMillan C, Stevens S (2002). Theory-based development and testing of an adolescent tobacco-use awareness program. *American Journal of Health Behavior*, **26**(2): 137-144.

Snow DL, Tebes JK, Arthur MW, Tapasak RC (1992). Two-year follow-up of a social-cognitive intervention to prevent substance use. *Journal of Drug Education*, **22**: 101-114.

Snow DL, Tebes JK, Ayers TS (1997). Impact of two social-cognitive interventions to prevent adolescent substance use: Test of an amenability to treatment model. *Journal of Drug Education*, **27**(1): 1-17.

Snow PC, Wallace SD, Munro GD (2001). Drug education with special needs populations: Identifying and understanding the challenges. *Drugs - Education Prevention and Policy*, **8**(3): 261-273.

St Pierre TL (undated). *Project ALERT replication study: Penn State Cooperative Extension and School Collaborations*. The Pennsylvania State University, PA.

Stead M, Hastings G, Tudor-Smith C (1996). Preventing adolescent smoking: A review of options. Health Education Journal,

Stevens M, Freeman D, Mott L, Youells F Linsey S (1993). Smokeless tobacco use among children: The New Hampshire study. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, **9**(3): 160-167.

Stoker P (1997). A rational approach to drug prevention in the primary school: practice review and policy developments. *Early Child Development & Care*, **139**: 73-97.

Storr CL, Lalonggo NS, Kellam SG, Anthony JC (2002). A randomized controlled trial of two primary school intervention strategies to prevent early onset tobacco smoking. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, **66**(1): 51-60.

Sussman S (1991). Curriculum development in school-based prevention research. *Health Education Research*, 6(3): 339-351.

Sussman S (1996). Development of a school-based drug abuse prevention curriculum for high risk youth. *Journal of Psychoactive Drugs*, **28**: 169-182.

Sussman S, Dent CW, Stacy AW (2002). Project towards no drug abuse: A review of the findings and future directions. *American Journal of Health Behavior*, 26(5): 354-365.

Sussman S, Dent CW, Stacy AW, Hodgson CS, Burton D, Flay BR (1993a). Project towards no tobacco use: Implementation, process and post-test knowledge evaluation. *Health Education Research*, **8**(1): 109-123.

Sussman S, Dent CW, Stacy AW, Sun P, Craig S, Simon RT, Burton D, Flay BR (1993b). Project towards no tobacco use: 1-year behaviour outcomes. *American Journal of Public Health*, **83**(9): 1245-1250.

Sussman S, Flay BR, Sobel JL, Rauch JM et al (1987). Viewing and evaluation of a televised drug education program by students previously or concurrently exposed to school-based substance abuse prevention programming. *Health Education Research*, 2(4): 373-383.

Sussman S, Galaif ER, Newman T, Hennesy M, Pentz MA, Dent CW, Stacy AW, Moss MA, Craig S, Simon TR (1997). Implementation and process evaluation of a student "School-as-Community" group: A component of a school-based drug abuse prevention program. *Evaluation Review*, **21**(1): 94-123.

Swisher JD, Nesselroade C, Tatanish C (1985). Here's Looking at You Two is looking good: an experimental analysis. Journal of *Humanistic Education and Development*, March 1985: 111-119.

Swisher, J.D., Baker, S.B., Barnes, D. Gebler, M.K., Haldeman, D.E., and Kophazi, K.M. (1993). An evaluation of student assistance programs in Pennsylvania. *Journal of Alcohol & Drug Education*, **39**(1): 1-18.

Tencati E, Kole SL, Feighery E, Winkleby M, Altman DG (2002). Teens as advocates for substance use prevention: Strategies for implementation. *Health Promotion Practice*, 3(1): 18-29.

Villalbí JR, Ballestin M, Nebot M, Brugal T, Díez E (1997). The prevention of substance abuse in schools: A process evaluation of the adoption of a standardised education module. *Promotion and Education*, 4(1): 15-19.

Waller S, Naidoo B & Thom B (2002). *Prevention and reduction of alcohol misuse*. London: Health Development Agency.

Ward J, Hunter G, Power R (1997). Peer education as a means of drug prevention and education among young people: An evaluation. *Health Education Journal*, **56**(3): 251-263.

Werch CE, Pappas DM, Carlson JM, Edgemon P, Sinder JA, DiClemente CC (2000). Evaluation of a brief alcohol prevention program for urban school youth. *American Journal of Health Behavior*, **24**(2): 120-131.

Werthamer L & Chatterji P (1998). *Preventive Intervention Cost-Effectiveness and Cost Benefit. Literature Review.* Published online by NIDA (National Institute on Drug Abuse: http://165.112.78.61/HSR/da-pre/WerthamerPreventive.htm

White D and Pitts M (1997). *Health promotion with young people for the prevention of substance misuse*. Health Promotion Effectiveness Review. London: Health Education Authority.

Wragg, J. (1992) An Evaluation of a Model of Drug Education. Monograph Series Number 22, National Campaign Against Drug Abuse. Canberra: Australian Government Publishing Service.

Zavela K, Battistich V, Dean BJ, Flores R, Barton R, Delaney RJ (1997). Say yes first: a longitudinal, school-based alcohol and drug prevention project for rural youths and families. *Journal of Early Adolescence*, **17**(1): 67-96.

Zavela KJ (2002). Developing effective school-based drug abuse prevention programs. *American Journal of Health Behaviour*, **26**(4): 252-265.

ISSN 0950 2254 ISBN 0 7559 2941 1 (Web only publication)

www.scotland.gov.uk/socialresearch

ISBN 0-7559-2941-1